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CRIME AGAINST THE ELDERLY 

MONDAY, DEOEMBER 13, 1976 

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIv.FJS, 
SELEC'l' COMl\UTTEE ON AGING, 

SUBCOM1lUTTEE ON FEDERAL, STATE, AND C01lUl:UNITY SERVICES, 
New York, N.Y. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 :30 a.m., at 26 Fed­
eral Plaza, New York City, Hon. Mario Biaggi (acting chairman) 
presiding. . 

Subcommittee member present: Representative Biaggi of New York. 
Full committee member present: William S. Cohen 'of Maine. 

Ol?ENING STATEMENT BY RON. MARIO BlAGGI 

Mr. BlAGGI. I am pleased to convene this hearing of the Subcom­
mittee on Federal, State, and Community Services of the House Select 
Committee on Aging. 

I extend a warm welcome to my colleagues on the committee who 
are participating on the panel this mornmg: Congressman William 
S. Cohen from ~bine, and Congressman Rangel should be here, who 
is a member of the House Ways and Means Committee which funds 
many senior citizen programs. 

Congressman Cohen is on the Judiciary Committee which has multi­
ple responsibilities that relate to our problE'ms. 

This hearing has been called to discuss and find solutions to the 
proliferating problem of crime against tht6 elderly. This is a national 
problem but very personal in its effects. The crime situation has thrown 
a cloak of fear and apprehension ov~r millions of elderly Americans. 

It is a scandal, corroding the golden years of our aged citizens and 
transforming them into years of terror and hardship. All law-abiding 
citizens must share my outrage at the increas~ in crimes against the 
elderly. Something in our system, in our society, is terribly wrong 
when even our elderly citizens cannot walk down a street safely 
and peacefully. 
Som~thing is drastically askew when people who are arrested for 

assaultIng and even murdering an elderly nerson benefit from a system 
of justice which allows them to go free. "When juvenile predators who 
prey on defenseless elderly citizens are treated with a soft hand OT 
the lr.w, then we have failed as a nation. 

When elderly citizens 3Te driven to the point of preferring suicide 
to living, then we have failed as a society. 

We are in: New York for these hearings because of the wjde amount 
of national media attention focused on our very serious elderly crime 
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problem. More than 90 elderly New Yorkers have been murdered in 
thib year. Hundreds more have been assaulted, raped, and robbed of 
their very life sa viugs. 

The crimes have been committed in the poorest as well as the poshest 
areas of the city. Elderly all over the city share a feeling of helpless­
ness and despair. Thousands have become imprisoned in their own 
homes, forced to live their remaining years in fear and loneliness. The 
time has come for action. Words alone will solve nothing. 

We need a coordinated mobilization of local, State, and Federal 
resources to combat this menace to society. Some suggestions and rec­
ommendations will emerge in this hearing. I have my own thoughts 
on what can and should be done to better protect our elderly citizens, 
to punish those who would harm them, deter those who would harm 
them. 

Most of my proposals will be introuuced as legislation in the next 
Congress. 

They include: A Oabinet level Department of Elderly Affairs, man­
datory prison sentences for those convicted of violent crimes against 
the elderly, lower the age under which juveniles can be treated as 
adults under the law, restoration of the death penalty for specific 
crimes, funds to cities to rehire laid-off police, fingerprinting of juve­
niles, and several others in obtaining grants for t.he p»oblem. 

Another fundamental concern is crime victims assistance. The Fed­
eral Govermnent must step up its efforts to assist victims of crimes, 
especially elderly victims. Of the $15 billion we spend each year on 
our criminal justice system, less than 1 percent goes to the aiel of 
victims of crime. A number of States, including New York and Ne­
vada, have established crime victim compensatIOn programs. If we 
really intend to aid victims of crime, there must be a national program 
of crime victims assistance. 'When you consider that 01: every 100 vic­
tims who file civil suits against their assailants, only two receive com­
pensation, that is no justice, that is no satisfaction, that is not worth 
the trouble. 

Legislrttion to create a Federal victims compensation program was 
passed by the Senate but not by the House. The prospects for the full 
congressional approval this year are good. 

r will introduce a victims compensation bill with special emphasis 
on providing direct and immediate payments to elderly crime victims. 

r am confident that this hearing will have meaningful results. Our 
efforts must not and wi1l not end with the adjournment of this hear­
ing. Rather, it will be the catalyst for action for solutions to the na~ 
tional disgrace of crimes against the elderly. 
It is my pleasure to intl:oduce to you now, Oongressman Wi11iam 

Cohen of Mahe. 

OPENING STATEMENT BY RON. WILLIAM S. COHEN 

1\'11'. COllEN. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. 
I think it is important that these hearings are being: held in New 

York. r tllink it is importa11t that the people of New York know of 
your great concern about crime and also about your coneern for the 
elderly because the chairman has been one of the most outspoken and 

• 
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most influential Members of Congress in the field of combating crime 
and of expressing his concern for our semor citizens. 

I recall dming the height of the financial crisis in New York City, 
the citizens trled to dramatize their eoncern by calling New York 
"Fear Oity." Well, fear is not confined to New York. 

I noticed in today's Washington Post that there is a report that 
San Francisco is now plagued with the most violent and lawless period 
in its history. Practically every me,jor metropolitan area is experi­
encing the same disease which has reached epidemic proportions, and 
no one is more vulnerable to lawlessness than OUr elderly. They have 
become locked into an existence filled with f~ar. 

I noticed yesterday's WashingttJn Star headline, "Increasing Orime 
Imprisons .h:lderly in a 'World of Fear." Every major newspaper and 
article now talks and begins with fear accompanying the elderly in 
this Bronx neighborhood. 

For example, when the mere sound of footsteps behind them sends 
their hearts racing with terror, wh~n every approaching youth is 
looked upon as a harbinger of violence and assault, and when their 
homes Or apartments are turned into windowless fortresses, then our 
senior citizens come to hate that which they fear the :most. When one 
must live under the threat of danger and harm, when one is helpless 
to run or strike back or seck redress in the courts, then life itself be­
comes a fragile hourglass that is filled with fear and hate. 

Mr. Chairman, we should not allow the lawless to tyrannize the 
minds and hearts of our helpless and to raise phantoms of horror with 
every sunset. 

Mr. Ohairman, fear is a painful emotion. Early and provident fear 
may be the father of safety, but fear that does not contribute to one's 
safety is pain without benefit, without any socially redeeming virtue. 

So, Mr. Chairman, every measure whereby -tIlls committee can make 
recommendations which will reduce 01' remove terror will contribute 
to the human happiness of our senior citizens and make life worthy 
of loving rather than hating. . 

I want to commend you once again for calling hearings here in the 
city of New York because here you have perhaps the most dramatic 
incidence of violent crime against the elderly. I think you are to be 
commended to the people of this city for your interest and your 
leadership here . 
. Mr. BIAGGI. Thank you very much, Congl'essman Cohen. 

Our first witness will be the Director of the FBI. Mr. Clarence 
Kelley. . 

I would like to welcome the Director, Mr. Kelley, and I would like 
to thank him for his presence this morning. We recognize the great 
demands you have on your time. . 

I wouJc1 like to also congratulate you for your exemplary career 
in law enforcement. As a former police officer myself, we look with 
great esteem upon the Director of the FBI, and it heartened us when 
you were first appointed, knowing that you knew the problems from 
tIle street all th?' way up. 

We are sufficiently impressed with yonr dedication and your sense 
of cooperation and your inb~rest; ~snecially in this problem. We wel­
come you to New York and invite you to make your remarks to us. 
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STATEMENI OF RON. CLARENCE M. KELLEY, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL 
:BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION; ACOOMPANIED :BY THOMAS 
L. CARPENTER AND MICHAEL F. KIRCHEN:BAUER, SPECIAL 
AGENTS 

Mr. KELLEY. Gentlemen, I welcome the opportunity to appear for 
a second time before a subcommittee of the House Select Committee 
on Aging. 

I have with me two gentlemen who I think are very con versant with 
the matter which I am going to speak about, and would like to have 
them share in responding to any qnestions. They are Mr. Tom Car­
penter and Mr. Mike IGrchenbauer, both of whom were part of the 
proje-ct. 

As I told the members of your Subcommittee on Housing and Con­
SUl'1er Interests last April,l we in the FBI most genuinely share the 
deep concern which thin committee-and, in fact, the: entire Congress­
has shown for the plight of the elderly. 

It has been our experience that no group of Americans is beset by 
a greater complex of problems and fears than our aging citizens. Each 
of these problems, each of these fears, has the inevitable effect of 
narrowin~ the perimeters of their Ii ves. 

The eVIdence is all too clear that crime-both the fact of crime and 
fear of crime-is no exception. 

Dramatic testimony to this effect was given here in New York just 
8 days a~o. I refer to the special conference regarding crime in which 
you partIcipated, Congressman Biaggi. 

More than 200 persons attended that conference, most of them 
elderly. Included was a 73-year-old woman who complained that fear 
of crime had driven her to "the desperation point." 

"I want the right to live without being a prisoner in my apartment," 
she pleaded. 

Increasingly, the homes of elderly persons rand even younger Ameri­
cans 'are taking on the dimensions of a fortress. In fact, according to 
one newspaper account, home protection estimated as a $175 million 
business in 1971, is expected to grow to $400 million by 1980. 

Fear of crime can have most tragic consequences, particularly 
among the elderly. This wns demonstrated early this fall when a 
husband and wife, -both in their seventies, committed suicide shortly 
after their apartment was broken into and the woman brutalized. A 
note found near their bodies explained that they were "tired of living '!, 

in fear." 
Last year, I read -about -a 65-year-old resident of Virginia, who be­

gan sleeping with a pistol under his pillow after his home was burglar­
ized. We in the FBI strongly discourage the idea of taking any kind 
of weapon to bed. 

In any event, it proved worthless to this man. Criminals pillaged 
his P,l'0perty ngain; -and this time. he posted a sign on his front lawn 
offerlllg a reward. However, he felt compelled to take down the sign 
when he was asleep. 01' away from home because, in his own words. 
"They keep on stealmg them, too." . 

... 1 Hearing on "Elderly Crime Victimization (Federal Law Enforcement a~encles­
lJEA..A. and FBI)." held april 13, 1976. by the Subcommittee 1)n Housing and Consumer 
Interests, Ho.;se Select Committee on aging. 
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Examples such as this illustrate the fact that fear of crime, h,S well 
as individual reactions to that fear, take many forms. 

In the words of one sociologist and pt'ofessor of law at an eastern 
university, "There is no keen and precise estimate of the extent to 
which fear of crime changes people's behavior. But it's enormous: they 
take taxis instead of wanting; they barricade their houses; they close 
up their cities tight after dark." 

In many instances, fear may exceed the actnal threat of crime itself. 
Nonetheless, that fear is real. It is both a real and an awesome :force 
in the lives of those it afflicts. 

Crime also is a real and awesome force. In your lifetime and mine, 
it has experienced a phenomenal growth. During the 1910's, for exam­
ple, the number of serious offenses reported to police departments in 
this country has outstripped our population growth by more than 
7tC'1. 

In 1975 alone, some 11,200,000 serious offenses were reported. That 
4,S equivalent to 21 serious crimes every minute of every day through­
out the year. 

A bleak picture 1 Yes. But there are hopeful signs-signs that prog­
ress is .being made-progress not only in stemming the rise, but toward 
reversmg the upward trend of crime. 

Ayailable data, ten us that during the first 6 months of 1976, seriolls 
crime increased only 3 percent over the same period of last year. This 
is contrasted to a 13 percent rise in crime across th(', United States dur-
ing the first 11al:f of 1975. ' 

Furthermore, criml's of violellce-mmders, forcible, rapes, robb(',ries, 
Dnd aggravated assull1ts-c1l'creased6 percent as a group from ,January 
throngh ,Tune of this year. 

In addition, 63 American cities having populations of over 100,000 
reported declines in serious crimes for tne first () months o£ 19'(6. 

Admittedly, thes6 statistics are short term; they reflect only a 6-
month period. 

But there are other hopeful signs; and nOlle of them is more im­
portant than the new relationship~·the closer rapport-that has fast 
been developing between America's law enforcement agencies and the 
pUblic they serve. 

T.Jook for example, ttt the pro1i,f('ration of polky-communitv rela­
tions progrl1.mR which b('gan in tl1\" 1060's and continnes today: Their 
objective is to build jncreasingly stronger pHsonaI ties and commilni­
cation::; bfhveen: law ('nforcpment officers and Ioeal ci.th:ens--in brief. to 
e:xpalld both the quality and the quantity of 'Police participation in 
every key area of community activities and affairs. 

Most recently. these lmd('rtakings havE' be('n join('d by crime resist· 
ance programs, programs dE'signed to mobilize citizens to resist crimE" 
and thereby reduce crime, through their own efforts, firRt. in making 
themse1ves less vuln(,l'able to being 'victimized and, second. in becoming 
more active in assisting police. .-

Let me emphasize that crime resistance do('s not ill any manner ('ntai1 
vigilantism or physical resistance to the armed criminal. In ract. it 
discourages do-it-yours(,l£ law enrorcemfnt and emphasizes, instead, 
responsible. citizen cooperation with the police. . 

It is a basic premise of crime re;:;i:;;tllllce thM high crime rates are not 
atl irreversible fact of liie in these United States-that citizens\vork-

I 
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ing with their police on the community level can help achieve substan­
tial reductions in crime. 

Furthermore, it impresses that these reductions can be achieved 
through the use of simple, yet effective, self-help measures that are 
both low in cost and based on common sense. 

For the past 1% years, it has been the FBI's privilege to participate 
in special crime resistance programs launched in Birmingham, Ala.; 
DeKalb County, Ga.; Norfolk, Va.; and 'Wilmington, Del. Another 
city, Phoenix, Ariz., was added to this project early this year. 

1n each of these communities, a law enforcement task force headed 
by the chief of police and consisting of two police offict'rs and two FBI 
agents has worked with local citizens to combat a special area of the 
crime problem. 

These areas have ranged from crimes against youths in DeKalb 
County to crimes against the elderly in -Wilmington. In Norfolk, our 
joint crime resistance effort has focused on crimes against women. Its 
target in Birmingham has been trafficking in stolen property, and bur­
glary, and street crimes in Phoenix. 

Though their targets have differed, these five programs have fea­
tured one basic plan of attack, a multipronged attack consisting of: 

First, developing a practical understanding of the crime hazards 
which confront the local citizens, particularly In the areas where they 
reside and work. 

Second, striving to create greater citizen awareness and use of crime 
safety measures to counter their vulnerability to crune. 

Third encouraging the citizens involved to work with local groups 
such os business, industrial and civic organizations, and with the po­
lice to meet head-on the crime problems confronti.ng them. 

Fourth, asking local citizens to familiarize themselves not only with 
the functions, but with the performance, of the various elements of the 
criminal justice system in their community, including police, prosecu­
tors, judges, correctional authorities, and, of course, lawmakers. 

Fifth, stressing the necessity of aiding victims of crime. 
To illustrate practical applications of these concepts, let me draw 

again-as I did in my appearance before the Subcommittee on Hous­
ing and Consumer Interests last spring-from our experience in \Vil-
mington, DeU .. 

At the outset in Wilmington, we made a study of crimes against the 
elderly theTe. It highlighted the prevalence of purse snatchings. 
Furthermore, it showed the victim most often to be a woman who was 
walking alone and can'ying a handbag where it was readily visible. We 
also found that she was most likely to be victimized in her own neigh­
borhood, during daylight hours, and by a male in his teens-usually 
One who lived in a nearby area. 

After these facts had been assembled, a series of countermeasures 
was devised. They included a widespread campaign to urge women 
not to carry pocketbooks unless absolutely necessary but" instead, to 
keep their cash and credit cards in purses small enough to be concealed 
in inside pockets of their clothes. 

Moreover, with the assistance of a sewing machine manufacturer, a 
group of volunteer seamstresses designed a pattern for a pocket that 

1 'See hearing 'on "Elderly Crime Victimization (Wilmington, Del., Crime ReSistance 
Task Force)," held May 6, 1976, by the Subcommittee on Rousing and Consumer Interests. 
House Select Committee on Aging. 
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w<;>uld serve thi~ spec.i~1 purpose. Copies of that pattern then were dis­
trlbuted to semor cItIzens centers, apartments for the elderly ,and 
related facilities in the Wilmington area. 

In addition, women-particularly the elderly-were urged not to 
travel the streets alone; and the assistance of good samaritans was so­
licited as escorts for elderly persons, especially in high-crime areas of 
the conununity. 

Moreover, school officials were alerted to the heavy role of youths in 
purse snatchings, and pluns were made for a stepped-up eampaiQ"ll 
against truancy in the adolescents. "" 

The latest assessment of these and related urime resistance efforts in 
Wilmington-information which I received just last week-indicates 
that street crimes a~ainst the elderly, including purse snatchings, de­
creased 22 p~rcent there in the first 9 months of 1976, compared with 
the same penod of 19'75. 

I am sure you will agree that is highly encouraging progress. 
The FBI's direct involvement in the programs in 'Wilmington and 

the other four pilot project communities is llearing an end. But our 
overall crime resistance commitments continue to expand. In fact, to 
assure that these commitments are promptly and effectively met, it has 
been necessary to designate a full-time crime resistance agent in each 
of our 59 field offices. 

Let me highlight for this committee some of the FBI's other crime 
resistance undertakings which lie in the area of your foremost concern. 

Thirteen months aao, in conjunction with the National Retired 
Teachers Association! American Association of Retired Persons, it 
was our privilege to host a special seminar on crime resistance and the 
elderly at the FBI Academy at Quantico, Va. 

As an outgrowth of that seminar, a National Symposium on Crime 
Resistance and the Elderly also was held at oUl~ Quantico facilities in 
March 1976. More than 100 persons representing 41 States, togeth~r 
with the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico, participated in that 
4·day session. 

~I\.nother seminar-this one devoted to crime resistance and America'1'l 
rural elderly-was held at the FBI Academy last summer. And as 
recently as December 3, a 'special planning conference to design. train­
ing materials dealing with crime and the older American waS con­
cluded there. It resulted in plans being formulated for a special pro­
gram at Quantico next spring where a select group of our agents will 
be trained to aid the elderly in resisting crime. 

Quantico also is the site of the FBI National Academy training pro­
gram, through wh.ich we provide 11 weeks of advanced instru.ction to 
career members of the law enforcement profession. Approximately 
1,000 local, county, State, ancl Federal officers complete this course each 

yeE~rly in 1975, a special elective course dealing with crime and the 
elderly W1ilS !added to the CUTriculum of the National AoadlmlY. It has 
been exceptionrtlly well received; and many graduates have been in­
strumental in promoting community crime resistance efforts in their 
own departments. . 

In add.ition, the FBI Academy staff members 'who teach this elective 
course have -assisted in presenting seminars 011. crime 'resistance 'and 
the elderly for law enforcement authorities in several of our States. 
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These, then, are the highlights of what the F'BI has been doing, and 
is doing, to help strengthen the defenses and improve the plight of our 
Nation's elderly against the forces of crime. 

It is not a full accounting of our efforts. Nor have I touched on the 
many innovative programs-such as those of the Senior Citizens 
Robbery Unit of the New York City Police Department I-that have 
been designed and carried ou/; by other agencies of our profession. 

This fall, the U.S. Congress moved to lend additional Federul sup­
port to such programs when it passed the Crime Control Act of 1076. 
As you know, that bill provides for an Office of Community Anti­
crime programs in the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration­
an office mandated to encourage community and citizen participation 
in resist.ing crime, and to provide grants for such purposes. More­
over, in the clearest terms possible, this bilI encourages States to estab­
lish programs dealing 'with crimes against the elderly. 

l\fore than three decades of experience in the law enforcement Pl'0-
fession have convinced me that no successful f<ttack on crime. can be 
made without the backing of an informed and determined citizenry. 

My enthusiasm for the concept of crime resistance btl'ms from tlie 
fact that it does encourage responsible and coordinated citizen action. 
In fact, it provides a blueprint for such action, and thereby it gives 
promise of a bl'tter and safer society not only for the elderly, but for 
Americans of all ages. 

Thank you, sir. 
Mr. BrAGGI. Thank you very much, Mr. Kelley, for a detailed and 

informative statl'lnent. 
At the outset, many have asked in connection with this hearing, 

what will it accomplish! We have had any number of hearings in con­
nection with crime against the elderly. My response and your statement 
sustains the notion that we must have a continued effort in this direc­
tion because the problem is one of crisis in nature. The Government 
has failed to adequately respond. And we don't intend to deal with 
this one as we do with other problems, with a flash-in-the-pan interest, 
and when it loses its sex appeal to the media and political segment, it 
becomes obscured. 

This is one that I feel requires continued attention, and this hear­
ing I am cel"iain will be productive, and will lend to the efforts of 
those who have conducted other hearings on other leveJs of govern­
ment. 

Your presence indicates that the problem is not exclusively a local 
problem in that crime heretofore has been characterized as just that. 
But as a result of bitter experience, we know t.hat we can't just stand 
by doing l1'Othing. AU levels of government must respond and the 
Federalle.vel has responded in very substantial degree with moneys 
and with law and with general administrative commitment. Your 
presence here is evidence of that fact. 

I may maIm a suggestion here that has very intl?resting connota­
tions. We talk about citizens participating more closely with law en­
forcement, and no one can quarrel with that. You suggest monitoring 
all levels of per.formance, the policl', courts, the correctional facilities. 
It hn.q wry interesting possibilities. 

1 See hearing on "Confidence Games Against the ElderlY," held Jan. 13, 1976. by the 
Subcommittee on Federal. State, and Commnnlty Services, Rouse Select Committee on 
Aging. . 

• 

• 
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We in Government should have an I1bility to monitor. I know that 
it is generally Tl'Ot sufficient, but by suggesting that, are you implying 
that we have programs and we have systems, b:lt we don't have the 
ability to properly supervise and evaluate ~ 

Mr. KELLEY. I don't think it necessarily means that. I think by mon­
itorship there can be, as in the case of the various committee interests 
in the operations of various fmlCtions of Government, there can be a 
crose alliance wher(\by that interest will stimulate additional activity 
and develop a rapport whereby we each understand one another. 

For example, insofar aE the history of the FBI during the past 3 or 
• 4 years, there has been a great interest and tmderstandably so, and one 

which is welcomed by the FBI in watching over, forming guidelines, 
and 'Committees to help the opemti'Ons of the FBI. In so doing we form 
a strong alliance to get the job done. 

Insofar as the work of the FBI, I think we have a twofold mission. 
One is to establish the security as best we can within our caJ?abilities 
of the coun.try, and, seoond, to reduce crime. And we are dISCUSSing 
today the matter of reduction of crime. 

Ours has been sort of an isolated position prior to now whel'eby we 
confined ourselves almost exclusively t'O the problem of Federal crimes. 

I have been in this business for 36 yea,rs. I think that law enforce­
ment has progressed tremendously in that period. As a matter of 
fact, they have progressed to the point where I think technically they 
are just about at their peak. 

I think then insofar as professionalization., they are nearing the 
peak. They have reached, in 'Other words, almost their full capabilities. 
There must be more done because the problem still exists. So what is 
that need that mllst be filled ~ What more needs to be done ~ 

I think if you look back into the history of law enforcement, Y'OU 
will find that early in the history of our country, we had the matter 
of law enforcement entrusted to citizens or to the militia.. But we don't 
want t'O have the militia i we want the citizens to be the prime mover 
insofar as establishing their own safety. 

As time went on, it became necessary, it was felt, to divest them­
seh~s of that safety, that attack upon crime, and invest it in some paid, 
fun-time people, p01ice. Police have done well. They have passed 
through many traumatic areas and eras, but I think that right now 
they are in very fine shape insofal'as their 'Capabilities are concerned. 

It now appears that we must rejoin with the public. In devising this 
program right here. for example, one thing became very apparent to 
me, and that was that the program of traffic safety was extremely 
successful; traffic safety which brought about the crmdition of your 
son .01' your daughter, 'my son. and certainly my, daughter. whereby, 
haVlng gone through the traffic safety program III high school. they 
became almost insufferable, saying as you were driving along, "Now, 
dad, watch out. You are coming to the stop sign and that's a green 
light that has been green for SOme time, it is going to turn yellow. Be 
careful." 

Thev said. "This is a stop sign. That means f'toP. It doesn't menn go." 
And the,v told us howto drive ;ust. by virt.ue-of tJle fact that they were 
constnntly on lIS. "Ye. too, learned, and they 'learned, and there was a 
signifi('ant. a remarkable reductiou in a'Ccidents as a result of this 
traffic safety program. . 
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The youths, even the youngsters, the very young, were taught by 
virtue of the visiting clown and the others representing the police 
department that came around and t.aught them basic traffic safety. 

In other words, they involved the people. I think you can do the 
same thing with this program, and it is based on that premise, plus 
the fact that law enforcement has just about reached the end of its 
capability to reduce crime, there has to be an additional assist . 

.And so we are using this. Will it be successful? It can't help but be 
successful if it is done as it should be done. We have a number of 
people who say that they despair of trying to rehabilitate. 

James Q. Wilson has in one of his recent books spoken 'Of this. I 
frankly think, too, that it is an extremely expensive thing to rehabil­
itate, and with the many, many expenses we have in life today, I don't 
know that we can actually afford to go through the many things that 
are necessary. 

It is a great thing ro be able to do it, but we hav(} not been too 
successful. So what do we do? I think that our logical next step is to 
try to make ourselves less vulnerable. Here we have the elderly who 
have been attacked many times by this vicious thrust of crime. If 
they will just exercise more care. In their traffic hazard warfare, they 
have waited until the green light is clear. They have t.ried to make 
sure that they cross at the proper crosswalks. They have reduced the 
traffic problems of their own by being less vulnerable to the hazards of 
traffic. Let's see if we can't do the same thing insofar as crime, just by 
exercising some commonsense, easily remembered and easily followed 
rules . 

.A. rather long response, sir, but I think that thfi time has come for 
us t·o monitor in many ways, and to do some things that are effective 
insofar as helping ourselves and at a rather low budget. 

Mr. BIAGGI. One of the reasons that prompted me to ask that ques­
tion, Mr. Kelley, was we have citizen groups in our city, on occasion 
monitoring the conduct of judges in our courts who are rather lax or 
at least overly lenient in connection with treating people who have 
been arrested for grievous assaults against the elderly, and permitting 
them to go out and commit additional crime. 

We have had illustration after illustration where these individuals 
were arrested and released, and then went out and committed similar 
crimes. What it suggests to me is that perhaps a good monitoring sys­
tel.. should be put in effect, but at least an analysis of the conduct of 
every segIIlent of the law enforcement system. 

Let's talk about the Wilmino-ton experiment. I would have to assume 
that a similar crisis brought that experiment about, is that a fact? 

Mr. KELLEY. Would it be possible to have Mr. Carpenter respond 
to that? Actually, insofar as the Wilmington proj ect, he and Mr. Kir­
chenbauer are very knowledgable, and I would prefer it if we could. 

Tom, could you give us an outline of that? 
Mr. CARPENTER. Well, there was no crisis which brought about the 

ex]?eriment at ·Wilmington. It was chosen as one of the cities to par­
tiCIpate, and due to, I guess, the relatively high percentage of the 
popUlation being elderly in Wilmington, this was a project that we 

. took on there. 
Mr. BrAGGI. One of the figures that impressed me was the 22-percent 

decrease in street crime. Was there any single effort, any single facet 
of that program that you would attribute that decrease to ? 

• 
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Mr. CAlU'ENTER. I would say that several factors account for that 
decrease. One major factor, I believe, was in making the elderly citi­
zens of Wilmington aware of the findings of our study, and that is 
making them aware of what things make them most vulnerable to 
street crimes. . 

And through the cooperation of the news media, various news media 
in Wilmington, the elderly people in Wilmington were made aware 
of those circumstances which make them most vulnerable to street 
crimes. . 

After doing that, we devised some very simple programs that the 
citizens themselves coul~_participate in and, of course, one of the 
things we discovered in Wilmington was that approximately '75 per­
cent of the victims of street crimes among elderly Were women, /Lnd 
that everyone of those victims during that study period were carrying 
a purse at the time the crime occurred . 

Now, it was a very simple deduction that if they were not carrying' 
the purse, they probably would not have become a victim of crime. So 
we urged them not to carry purses unless they absolutely had to, and 
also tlirough the efforts; as Mr. Kelley mentioned, of a sewing machine 
manufacturing company, they devised a simple pattern whereby a 
pocket could be concealed inside the clothing of elderly persons, and 
just carry what is necessary for that particular trip. ~' 

We feel that there has been a great deal of participation in this 
program and that is another factor which accounts for the decrease 
in crime, street crimes. 

One other factor I might mention was the overwhelming statistic 
that about three out of four victims of street crimes during the study 
period were alone at the time the crime occurred. So we have encour­
aged them not to walk alone on the streets anj have come up with a 
couple of programs where they can take advantage of some oppor­
tunities to be escorted or accompanied by volunteers when they are 
on the streets. 

Mr. BlAGGI. What was the incidence of violent crimes and homicides 
against the elderly in Wilmington ~ 

Mr, CARPENTER. We did not study that problem. It is nota prevalent 
problem there. We zeroed in primarily on muggings 011 the street, 
purse snatches, and robberies. 

I might mention also that the reason we zeroed in on those crimes 
was because some previous studies had indicated that among all of 
the problems that concerned elderly people in the community of Wil­
mington, mugging was the problem that they felt was the most seriou.s 
as far as they were concerned. 

Mr. BIAGGI. I have a couple of very short questions. 
In connection with assigning crime resistance agents to various 

areas, do we have one in New York City ~ 
Mr. KELLEY. You will, aId possibly will be two, but this has just 

been started insofar as the entire country is concerned, and we will 
have someone go around to the police chief, first to inform him of the 
possibility, and solicit his assistance and cooperation. 

It may weH be that each of the larger cities will have already started 
something similar to this, in which case th~y don't neeel that assistance, 
but if they do feel they need it, they will be given it, including here. 

Mr. BlAGG!. Does the FBI keep statistics on crimes against the 
elderly as a separate category ~ 

82-819 0 - 77 - 2 

. . 
-- - - ~-~---~- ~------'-----~ 
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Mr. :KELLEY. V\T e do not have a category of the age and other descrip­
tive items of victims. Were this to be added to the uniform crime 
re.{>orting system, it would be very expensive and time-consuming. In 
this partICular project, yes, we kept the statistics. I don't know whether 
in the future this will be possible, but it might add to the general 
knowledge that we need in order to handle it, but we do not now 
handle that. 

Mr. BlAGGI. We are familiar with a great deal of the crime that is 
reported against the elderly, but would you agree that many crimes 
·against the elderly go nnreported ~ 

Mr. KELLEY. Mike, would you answer that ~ 
Mr. ICmcHEl'IBAUER. Congressman, our experience is that the elderly, 

as .a group unto themselve~ do not let crime go unreported, much as 
younger people may who tend to shrug off an incident. 

The problem we found was that, although the elderly, as victims, 
encountered weapons on the street in a very small percentage of the 
times), there was a very high incidence of injury, usually of the strong­
armed method. And because of this, the crime was very often report€d. 

Mr. BIAGGI. Thank you. 
Mr. Cohen~ 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I was interested in the quotation of statistics. I have been told that 

statistics, to rely upon them is like an inebriate leaning on a lamppost 
more for support than for illumination, but I would like to go back to 
this recounting of statistics. 

Mr. Kelley, you indicated there has been a 3-percent increase over 
last year's rate which was about a 13-percent increase over the year 
before. So, what we have is a decrease in the rate of increase of crime 
in this country. 

I was wondering how accurate that was in light of what the chair­
man just inquired. You indicated that elderly tend to report incidents 
of assault and burglary-robbery. 

According to one article that I have here, that appeared in the 
Washin.f{ton Post, it quotes a. Bronx police spokesman. It says: 

The crimes against the old people that are actively investigated, according to 
the Bronx special robbery unit, represents only one-third of such cases reported 
to the pOlice. In turn, the estimated 1,800 cases represent only balf of the crimes 
because many elderly victims of robberies are either. too afraid or too dis­
illusioned to report them. 

And so there seems to be some indication, in the press at least, by 
statements made by local police officials,. that many times the elderly 
do not report the crime. That is just one point I would make. 

Second, in view of the fact that no separate statistics are kept for 
elderly, even though there is a decrease in the rate of increase of crime, 
it is possible, isn't it, that the concentration might be against the 
elderly, since we don't Imow exactly who the people are who are being 
victimized ~ It could be a higher increase in the rate of crime agaillst 
the elderly since they tend to be more vulnerable even though tliere is 
an overall decrease in the rate of increase ~ 

Mr. KIRCHENDAUER. The only fact that I can give you in that re­
gard was that when we considered the problem of street crime in 
Wilmington, the reason that the elderly people in Wilmington were 
chosen to be assisted was that they only comprised approximately 
20 percent of Wilmington's population, but they were one-third or 33 
percent of the victims of crime. 

• 
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Therefore, their percentage of victimization was much higher than 
their demographic makeup. It was also determined that if you were 
over 60 in W ilillington, you had twice the possibility OX being a victim. 
of crime. 

So your assumption, at least as far as 'Wilmington is concerned, is 
correct. The elderly are much more victimized. 

Mr. COHEN. So when we talk about a decrease in the rate of increase, 
then t.hat kind of obscures the fact that there is a greater concentra­
tion of crime against the elderly than the statistics would normally 
indicate . 

Another point: I come from a rural area that doesn't suffer the same 
sort of problem that many of the metropolitan areas do. But, Mr. 
Kelley, you indicated in your statement that home protection is going 
to 0e a very big business in the coming years; that we expect to spend 
some $400 million by the year 1980. 

No.1, I would ask is that home protection productive? And, sec­
ond, does your crime resistance COlu'se deal with consumer fraud? I 
assume that with the fear that is spreading throughout the country 
among the elderly people, that we also have a second problem, not only 
of fear of violent assaults, but also another type of fear now that they 
might be the victims of consumer fraud with inadequate 01' defective 
types o.r home protective devices which won't work but which will cost 
the American consumer some $400 million. 

So do you, No.1, have you made any study to find out whether the 
current methods of home protection are productive? And, second, do 
YOUl: crime-resistance courses deal with the issue of consumer fraud~· 

Mr. CARPENTER. Well, we, in Wilmington-I can only speak for our 
Wilmington project-we knew there was a problem with the elderly as 
far as consumer frauds are concerned, but we did not, get into that, 
into that area. We stayed right on the problem of street crimes . .so I 
really can)t with any expertise answerYOllr questions. 

Mr. COHEN. Don't you think this would be an area that. certainly 
the Federal Government would want to be concerned about as rar as 
consumer fraud, because certainly in the rural areas the rural elderly 
do not suffer from the same problems that affiict those living in the 
cities? They do suffer from white collar crimes and consumer fraud. 

It seems to me that with a big buaiMss about to boom in the field 
of home protection, we have another major a.l'ea that the elderly will 
be victimized. 

Mr. OAJ!.PENTER. I agree wholeheartedly that should be something 
that should be watched in the future. 

Mr. COHEN. Another issue I would like to pursue about the decrease 
in the rate of increase of crime, what has been the rate of arrests, and 
more importantly, the rate. of conviction within those statistics? 

In other words, even though the overall rate of the increase has been 
declining t.his past year, has there been any increase in the rate of 
arrests or the tate of conviction? 

Mr. CARPENTER. W G ...,lso did not study that problem as far as arrests 
and convictions are concerned. In Wilmington, there was not a de­
erease in the rate of increase i there was a decrease, period, as far as the 
statistics are concerned. 

Mr. COHEN. I was talking about the overall statistics. cited by tho 
J)irector. . 



14 

Mr. CARPENTER. OK. 
Mr. COHEN. It seems to me that would be a very relevant fact for 

the FBI to ha.ve in terms of not only th.,e rate of increase but also the 
rate of arrests and the rate of conviction. I refer specifically to an 
areicle that appeared in Time magazine, November 29, 1976, where 
they point out that-they are talking now about the Bronx, I be­
lieve-that so far this year, although some 600 apartment robberies 
have been investigated in the Bronx, only 82 arrests have been made. 
So you have quite a discrepancy between the number of crimes and the 
actual arrests, or more importantly, the rate of conviction. 

So the statistics alone don't really help us much without this other 
information to compare them with. 

Mr. CARPENTER. This 1S true. Although we didn't document OUT 
findin~s, it waS noticeable to us that during the study period the num­
ber or arrests compared to the number of offenses was a small 
percentage. 

Mr. COHEN. And, finally, Mr. Kelley, I would like to have your 
response on this one. 

I was very active in the drafting of the so-called Speedy Trial Act 
of 1974, which applies only to the Federal courts, but I hope would be 
a model for State courts to adopt as well. But that is going to require 
the trial of every person who is arrested for commission of a crime 
within 100 days from the date of arrest or that case is going to De 
dismisised. 

Now, having served as a former prosecutor and also as a defense 
attorney, I found that delay works to the advantage of the person 
accused of crime. I am wondering whether or not the FBI would make 
a similar recommendation to States to provide the courts, the judges, 
the mechanism to really have a speedy trial. 

One of the biggest problems I think they suffer in New York or 
other major urban areas is the tremendous timelag between the date 
'Of :al'rest, if there is ·an '3tTrest to ·be made, land the date 'Of tria,l, where 
the people are put back out on the streets 1, or 2, or even 3 years, to 
either commit crimes, a recidivist as such, and to terrorize the same 
community, the same people who reported the crime in the first place. 

I was wondering whether or not the FBI would have any comment 
concerning the need for speedy trial legislation, the need to adopt 
mechanisms at the State level to speed up the trial process. 

}r.fr. KELTJEY. I frankly haven't noticed anything' within the exper­
iences of the FBI to indicate that this is particularly damaging to our 
investigatory possibilities. . 

Was not the philosophy of the speedy trial one to accommodate the 
subject, the defendant, and if this be an extension of the rights of the 
defendant, certainly I don't think that there is any question but what 
it should be extended. There is no reason for anything to be prolonged 
so long as both parties are ready to go to trial. 

Insofar as the investigator is concerned, in most cases the arrest is 
made la;£t~r lengtJhy and usu1aJily laTduous ~'l1vestigatil()n. They 'M'e 
ready at that point and from then on it becomes the province of the 
prosecutorial forces to prepare for the trial. 

I don't think it's burdensome, in other words, on most of the law 
enforcement parts of the criminal justice system. 

Mr. COHEN. Well, I am happy to hear you say that. The Speedy 
Trial Act, in part, was indeed to be consistent with every person's 
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right to a speedy trial under the Constitution, but it also was adopted 
to pro.te~t the ~ights of the people who are being victimized by people 
commIttmg crlille. 

And what happens when you have long timelags between trial and 
arrest, you have witnesses who move away, witnesses who die, witnesses 
whose memories become somewhat deficient with the passage of time 
and become rather easy prey £01' any good defense counsel to cross­
examine as far as identification and relation of facts. 

I think that we really ought to seriously consider ado:rting this at a 
statewide level acruss the countty because, as you have mdicated, be~ 
fore you make your artest, ordinarily most of the investigation work 
is oompleted, 'and then it is just a question of hi(,vin~ ellough pl~OSecU­
tors, enough courtrooms, enough judges to start linmg up those indi~ 
viduals, and say, "You are gojng to be tried consistent with the 
Constitution, within that 100-day period." 

I thank you for your comments. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Mr. Kelley, you aclmowledge that if we had a separate 

category for the statistics for crimes against the elderly, it would add 
to the knowledge obviously of the Department. 

How much difficulty would we encounter in having this included 
in the uniform crime reports ~ 

Mr. lU;LI,EY. 'Well, in the first place, uniform crime reporting is 
governed by a board of people within the law enforcement field. It 
L" not the FBI whiCh says weare going to from this point on l'ecord 
the age of victims. It would have to be presented to them. 

I would imagine that this wou1d become a rather expensive thing 
to get information about the victim. Individually with each case, it 
might only take a couple of minutes, but when you multiply that by 
the many, nlany inquiries that are made, and the recording and the 
compilation of the figures, I would not want to myself here and now 
make any categorical statement that it could be done easily. It might 
be that it would be quite a problem for law enforcement to record 
that type of information. 

I would be happy to indicate in the event this committee so recom­
mends, that it could be presented to see what can be done. I don't 
know. But if it be the desire of this committee, I would be happy 
to do so, present it to the board and see what their reaction would be. 

Mr. BrAGGI. All right. Thank you. 
I have a number of recommendations; I would like your judgment 

on them. We witnessed a greater number of juveniles participating 
in crime, and the laws, as they M'e constituted, permit them to escape 
almost unpunished in most Cases. 

I recommend that in grievous crimes, juveniles should be treated, 
down as far as 14 years .of age, should be treated in the same fashion 
as adults. 

W ou1d you cate to comment on that ~ 
Mr. KELLEY. COhgl'PSSman, that depends on individual philosophy. 

Of course in some States when it is a capital crime, they are treated 
as adults, and I would not want to make a sweeping statement that 
al114:-year-olds and older be treated as adults in the commission of 
a crime. 

Mr. BIAGdI. I agree with you~ I was talking about some very spe­
cific grievous crimes, homicide. A homicide, right, now a 14-year-old 
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is not subjected to the same, in New York; ~tate at least. I am sure 
that many other States have the same provIsIons for the same process 
as an adult . 
. .Ass~ults, grievous assa1;tlts against t~le elderly, we have simil~r 

sltuatlOns. TIley are out III the street III very short order and ate 
not subjected to the same judicial process ancl exposed to the same 
pmlishment as adults are. 

There is a great movement afoot to amend the law. It is my under~ 
standing the speaker of the house of the New York State Assembly 
has expressed a strong view in SUppol't of legislation that would ex~ 
pose those 14-year-olds who commit certainly very specific gl'ievous 
crimes to the similar pmlishment as adults are exposed to. 

I think there is a whole shift of attitude in relation to these young 
people. I would just like to get an expression iTom you in connection 
with it. 

Mr. KELLEY. I have encountered in my work some 14-year-olds who 
have homiddal tendencies ~,nd they should be carefully handled in 
order that they not continue tj prey on our citizenry. 

In the event this exists, there is no question about it; if he continues 
to be a menace if let free, individual handling might well be some­
thing that we should consider, but I think it should be on an indi­
vidual basis. 

Mr. BrAGGl. Well, I understand your philosophy, but how do you 
distinguish between the individuals in .:he event of a grievous crime ~ 
I would rather think you would be talking in terms of categories of 
crimes, of those who have committed those crimes-they would be 
exposed to that type of punishment, possible plmishment. 
If you would start to be selective, then you are talking about a 

constitutional situation of equal protection of law in that category, 
but I get the sense of your thinking, anyway. 

In connection with certain crimes, I have also recommended that 
juveniles be fingerprinted, again-certain crimes, capital, grievous 
crimes. 

Would you care to comment on that? 
Mr. KELLEY. Well, of course in many States you do not retain 

juvenile prints, but I don't know how many States do have them 
until they have reached the adult status. And insofar as helping 
police, yes, I think they dOr but there should be a proper disposition 
provision made so that if, after passing through this adolescence. 
they become good citizens, this is not going to plague them fm.· the 
rest of their lives. 

Again, it's a matter of deep concern insofar as rehabilitation, and 
there is a great area of rehabilitation among juveniles. It has been 
shown many times that the first offender, when caught then, and 
proper care given to his rehabilitation, it can be done. 

r think that our prime concem should be, of course, the protection 
of the C?,~ntl'y and the afding of the victims, but we need also to try 
to rehab11ltate when poss1ble. 

Now, it is something that cannot be answered very simply. It is a 
m~tter which causes us deep concel'll. As far as the retention of finger­
prmts, I personally feel that there should be a proper provision for 
that person who is rehabilitated when he reaches adulthood, that he 

', .. 
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not be plagued by that record, that it be destroyed, or sealed, or in 
some way set aside. 

Now, with that in mind, I don't know whether I have answered 
your question or not, but. you can't anbwer it categorically. 

Mr. BIAGG!. 'VeIl, you have answered it. You have answered it very 
fully. As a matter of fact, I agree with you, with both facets of the 
response. One, if I understood you correctly, you said yes, take the 
prints under certain crimes, and thon after a period of time, if the 
young person has rehabilitated himself, he is not to be· plagued by 
that. 

I agree with you. I mean we are talking about a rehabilitative 
society, at least that is what we say. I don't think we really live it. 
And you can't be plagued forever for a crlll1e committed after having 
paid your debt to society, whatever it was that the judicial system 
so decreed. I agree with you, Mr. Kelley. 

One last recommendation, suggestion if you will, and for your 
view: A mandatory minimum sentence, prison sentence for those who 
commit crilnes against the elderly. 

Mr. KELLEY. Certainly, if they use a gun, I am in favor of a man­
datory sentence in addition to the substantive offense. I strongly rec­
ommend that. 

Insofar as a mandatory sentence for the elderly, I question-I have 
never even thought of it-I question the advisability of that. What 
would you do about women ~ What would you do about a cripple who 
if! defenseless as is the elderly ~ 

I think you have many ramifications that might make this a diffi­
cult assessment. What age would you make it, the elderly~ You might 
have some very virile, strong people at 10. On the other hand, you 
might have some very weak and defenseless people at 50. I think you 
are going to have a problem, in other words, of setting up a particular 
age insofar as the elderly is concerned. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Thank you. 
In closing, I would make reference to the Crim" Control Act of 

1916 and which encourages grants to establish programs dealing with 
crimes against the elderly. . 

Are you a ware of any such grants having been made and, if so, 
any pro~ress on them, any report on them ~ 

Mr. KELLEY. I have not any information. 
Mr. COREN. Just one other question. In terms of the difficulty in 

setting up guidelines for identifying the elderly, what is your posi­
tion with respect to crimes committed against pOlice officers ~ Would 
you recommend a different form of punishment Or more severe pun­
ishment for crimes aftlicted against law enforcement officials? 

Mr. KELLEY. I do insofar as the niurder of a law enforcement offi­
cer. That, to me, is not necessarily a victim who should be given par­
ticular prominence because of his death, but the fact that it is a 
horrible crime, a total disdain that is evidenced by virtue of the act 
that was committed, and obviously a very dangerous person Who 
needs special treatment which can be as the result of the penalty. . 

Mr. COHEN. And that same. rationale would apply to people who 
attack old people ~ 

Mr. KELLEY. It could be for a defenseless older person. 
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Mr. OOHEN. Thank you. 
Mr. BrAGGr. Thank you, Mr. Kelley, Mr. Oarpenter, Mr. 

Kirchenbauer. 
[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.] 
Mr. BUGGL The meeting is called to order. 
I would like to w~come Police Oommissioner Oodd for being here 

with this committee in this hearing and a special thanks, because I 
recognize you are on vacation, Oommissioner. And it is that kind of 
dedication and commitment that we are most grateful for, and it is 
characteristic for your whole career in law enforcement. And well, we 
are just.delighted ,to see you, in any event. 

AnytIme you are ready. 

STATEMENT OF HON. MICHAEL J. conn, COMMISSIONER, NEW 
YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Mr. OODD. Oongressman Biaggi, Oongressman Oohen, it is a pleas­
ure for me to have the opportunity this morning to address this dis­
tingujshed body and to share some'of my views regarding the problem 
of crime a~ainst the elderly in New York Oity. 

This crime has become a major concern in today's society-with 
the public, with the press, and the leaders of law enforcement 
and governm~nt across the Nation. 

As crimes against our senior citizens are uncleI' constant scrutiny 
in the news media, it could be a natural reaction for a police commis­
sioner to try to place the blame on other components of your criminal 
justice system. And I am sure you have heard over and over again 
such ,terms as "revolvina door," "coddling criminals," "lenient sentenc­
ing," "recidivism," or '''Confidentiality of juvenile offender's records." 
But iingerpointing serves no useful purpose in our war on crime in 
genel'al or on our war OIl crime against tb~ elderly, in particular. 

I would like to tell you this morning how we in. the New York Oity 
Police Department have responded to the latter problem. Perhaps our 
approach to this very special 'type of crime will be beneficial to other 
agencies, or at least, act as a sprmgboal'd to possible solutions. 

Xn October 1974, we created our first senior citizens robbery unit in 
Bronx Oounty, in respom.· to the growing number of crimes being 
committed there against vUeI' persons. Its conception was the brain­
child of a group of anti-crime officers who were struck by a similarity 
of "modus operandi" and patterns of crime against old persons. The 
unit was directed to concentrate on the apprehension of criminals who 
preyed on the elderly, as well as on the prevention of ,these crimes. 
It continues to function in these and other related areas. 

Because elderly persons sometimes have special problems in coop­
erating with the police, such as lack ()f mobility, thIS unit's personnel 
give any kind of personalized service necessary to make the investiga­
tion and proseclltlOn of a case less of an ordeal for the victim. 

Some of· these services include interviewing complainants at home 
alldb1.'inging along mug shots of suspects to them, as well as providing 
transportation to and from court if necessary. For court appearances, 
a telephone alert system has been worked out with the district attor­
ney's office, which obviates the need for complail1a.nts to wait around in 
court for long periods of time. They merely stay at home neal' the tele­
phone until notified to come in, shol,tly before their case is called. 
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The unit also has a strong crime prevention program. Officers deliver 
lectures and distribute brochures at senior cItizen centers and other 
locations. They outline self-protection measures on how to avoid be­
coming a future victim, and -they also furnish emergency telephone 
numbers. 

The unit, from its inception, has recognized that many of the victims 
are ~)oor and in need of essential services. Where indicated, the officers 
get III touch with other social agencies and cut through red tape to 
expedite the delivery of medical, financial, housing or any other assis­
tance that m!Ly be required. Even after cases h!LYe been closed, members 
of this unit continue to keep in touch with some past victims who live 
alone and need occafionallooking in on. 

Since October of 1974, this Bronx Semor Citizens Robbery Unit has 
investigated some 1,092 robbery cases, resulting in 145 arrests. So far 
this year, they have investigated 450 robbery cases, resulting in '71 
arrests. 

In many instances, the perpetrators were multiple offenders. After 
arl'ests are made, close cooperation is maintained between the unit and 
the district attorney's office in order to assure that the offenders are 
dealt with appropriately and that the interests of justice are served. 

We now have senior citizen robbery units in all five bOl'oughs. We 
also have members of our anti-crime unit assigned to high-crime areas, 
where they act as decoys for muggers who prey on the elderly. Perhaps 
some of you saw the TV special report on "Decoy Cops" last Saturday 
evening, in which the viewer was able to witness two muggings or a 
female decoy police officer, l)retending to be a helples& old lady. Had 
this not been a decoy cop two more victims would have been added 
to the statistics. 

There are some civil libertarians who voice opposition to this t.ype 
of crime fighting and argue that it entraps the poor and the disadvan­
tage~l. BU,t what about the victims? Do they not deserve some 
conSIderatIOn 1 

L"l July 1974, the Bureau of the Census estimated that in the five 
borouuhs of New York City, there were 1,334,000 citizens aged 60 or 
over. This represents 17,6 percent of the city's total popUlation and 
their proportion of the city's popnlation is growing. Unfortunately, 
the number of elderly citizens who have been victims of a serious cl'ime 
is also growing at it, dispmportionate figure. 

The elderly are especially vulnerable to such crimes as burglary, 
robbery, larceny, purse snatching, assault, fraud, rape, and homicide. 
For the first 6 months of 1976, .elderly victims accounted £01'27 percent 
of all victims of dwelling robberies, 24 percent of all victims of rob­
beries occurring in halls, lobbiesr or elevators, and 22 percent of all 
victims of robbel'Y and larceny purse snatch occurrences. So far this 
year, 91 persons 60-years or older were murdered, and 61 females 60-
years or older were victims of rape. 

Even if statistics do not reveal that -the elderly are victimized more 
than other people, we must realize that their whole lifestyle is deter­
mined by fear of crime. Surviving becomes a daily challenge. They are 
restricted in their movements. A trip to Ithe grocery store may expose 
them to robberv and assault, and they are forced to barricade them­
selves behind lovoked doors. They co,ver and live in fear of having their 
homes invaded and their persons violated. Defenseless and unable to 
!'Un, they have become prey for the criminal. 

I 
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But what about the criminal ~ How do we cope with this criminal 
who terrorizes and lives off the aged ~ In the Bronx, the average age of 
those arrested for crimes against the elderly is 16 to 19. However, 40 
percent of the cases handled by the senior citizens robbery unit Wel'('; 
processed in family court, because the perpetrator was under 16-years 
of age. 

This age group is usually recycled back onto the streets, their juvenile 
records are sealed, and there is a legal prohibition on taking their 
photos and fingerprints. What this means is that judges setting bail 
for those 16 and over have no idea of their previous cnminal records, 
while at the same time, it hinders the police in identifying suspects 
through photos or fingerprints. 

I believe that these records should be made available to the courts. 
At least, law enforcement agencies should be allowed to l)hotograph 
end fingerprint youth criminals, so that when evidence IS gathered, 
they have something to check it against. For example, the robbing of 
old people is often accom]?anied by senseless violence. Victims have 
heen beaten, raped, set on fire, locked in closets, and tortured to death. 
Prints lifted at the scene of such crimes may be our only link to the 
criminal. 

What I am saying here is that the juvenile justice system must be 
revamped. Youthful criminals should not be coddled when they com­
mit serious crimes. They must be treated as the criminals they are, and 
when arrested, they should be made to answer for their crimes. If con­
victed, they must be sure of punishment. Immunity from prosecution 
must be denied them. Revamping this system will provide law enforce­
ment with the necessary tools, 110t only to fight youthful crime against 
the elderly, but also, youth crime against all members of society. 

Ohanges like this will not be populm' with those who persist in the 
view that youthful offenders are victiws of society and that we must 
find and alleviate the causes of crime first. In answer to this, I want 
to say that the police cannot be expected to cure social ills. Our im­
mediate goal is to minimize crime hazards 'and maximize citizen 
security, while other institutions of government pursue the long-range 
goal of reducing the social causes of crime. 

By trying to perfect our performance in iigh'hing crime, preserving 
order and rendering aid~specially to the elderly-we will be making 
our best contribution toward improving the quality of life in this city. 

That concludes my prepared comments, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Thank you very much, Commissioner. I am delighted to 

see your comments include recommendations that I am suggesting to 
the full committee; that juveniles who commit certain very specific 
grievous crimes should be treated as adults ; fingerprints should be 
permitted. l'11e previous witness, Mr. Kelley, testIfied that in certain 
crimes, fingerprints of juveniles should ,be taken, and after a period of 
time, they should not be plagued for the rest of their lives with the 
existence of those records-which I concur. 

As far as the arguments c0ncerned bv those who might oppose these 
recommendations, I would suggest that they are not living ina world 
of reality. I suggest they leave the ivory tower and deal WIth the real­
isms of today, because we are not talking in terms of juveniles as we 
knew them 30 and 40 years ago. 
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I am a product of the ghetto, and when I was young my contempo­
raries did a lot of things. But one thing they did not do is assault the 
elderly. They had respect for the elderly. Many of the juveniles to­
day-not all of them, ttl.ank God-do not have this same respect. I al­
ways contend that most of the young people of America today are law 
abiding and productive, and WIll go on to be excellent and even better 
citizens, perliaps, than their predecessors. 

But for those who turn to crime and commit these grievous offenses, 
the;y are nothing else but brutal criminals and should be treated in that 
fashion. What I would like to see also is that these juveniles that com­
mit these crimes be taken out of the family court and put into the 
criminal court, but that is a question of the local legislature or the 
State legislature. 
If we attempt to deal with the social ills before we address ourselves 

to the safety of our people, we will never get to the second stage, be­
cause the social ills have been with OUl' SOCIety since theformatlOllof 
this Nation . .And we have improved them and continU0 to improve 
them, but I am afraid they will, in some form or other, always con­
tinue to exist . .And We should, as you have suggested, address ourselves 
to the immediate .J?roblem which cries for response. 

Mr. Kelley, in hlS statement, recommended a closer: relationship with 
the citizens working closely with law enforcement. As a matter of fact, 
he testified that it has developed very significantly. I know that you 
have made a marked effort in this area. I would like your evaluation 
of the llew civilian patrols that have clevelopecl in various parts of 
the city, especially the Bronx. 

Mr. CODD. There are many forms of citizen cooperation, citizen 
efforts~ citizen endeavor that we, in the New York City Police Depart­
ment, have encouraged; that we havc solicited public participation in. 
The am .. -:iliary police program is one such program. The -block watcher 
program is another such, and the ciyilian radio patrol is the most 
recent program which is growing at this time. 

All of these programs have tremendous value. They serve as addi­
tional eyes and ears, which is basically the thing that we need, so that 
the persons cannot commit crime in a safe envil'omncnt because or the 
absence, at the moment, of a police officer. The more we ml.ll encourage 
and generate citizen participation, the more we will make it impossible 
for a person, desirous of committing a crime, to be able to do so 
undetected. 

Certainly, we in the department will continue to do everything that 
we can to enlarge the citizen cooperation, the citizen assistance, the 
participation in the citizen volunteer programs that we do have going 
now. 

Mr. BlAGGl. I am not sure and perhaps you can enlighten me. Are 
the civilian patrols funded by any level of city or State government ~ 

~fr. CODD. There is one circumstance under which there can be 
funding, and tl1at is for equipment only. But it is a voluntary effort, 
otherwise. In other wordR. tlv'\ citizen fnndiuR' that is possible, is 
possible in a limited bshion. It is a matching ftmd fashion, as part 
of a block security program that commenced some several years ago, 
and which is still ongoing. But essentially, o1'.fo1' the most pal.'t, that 
is used for the purchase of radio equipment, wl1ich makes it possible 
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,for the volunteer, upon seeing something, to immediately bring it to 
the attention of the police. . 

Mr. BlAGGI. Now, in connection with some personnel, in addition 
to the special units that you have created and assigned, has there 
been any deployment of personnel to areas of high elderly crime ~ 

Mr. CODD. The personnel composition of the senior citizen robbery 
units in the various boroughs has been structured in proportion to 
the elderly citizen slice of the population in the borough, and also, 
in proportion to the size of the problem that exists, so that we have 
staffed it in relation to both the number of potential victims, as well 
as the actual problem. 

Mr. BlAGGI. The question was raised earlier about crimes against 
the elderly being unreported. Can you give us an estimate as to the 
extent of this ~ 

Mr. CODD. I think, for the most part, that crimes against th1' elderly 
do, in fact, get reported. For sure, there is some percentage-and 
the amount of it is unlmOWll-of all crime that does not get l'eported, 
but I have the feeling that the great majority of crimes against the 
elderly get reported. 

Mr. BrAGGI. Are most of the criminals involved in these crimes 
against the elderly-are they juveniles-or do we have a breakdown? 

Mr. CODD. Well, the average age, just jn the Bronx-which is the 
only one that we have done a recent study on-was between 16 and 
19, but 40 percent of them were below 16; a rather significant slice. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Do you have any rate of convictions? 
Mr. CODD. No; I have not, at this time. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Would you tell the committee what happens to those 

under 16? 
Mr. CODD. The case is disposed of in family court, and for the most 

part, it results in a period of probation or a period of supervision. 
Mr. B:r,AGGI. Now, if they were adults, they would be exposed to 

severe prlson terms. 
Mr. CODD. They would be exposed to the possibility-­
Mr. BrAGGI. Possibility. 
Mr. CODD. But the reality, at the moment, I do not think that they 

would, in fact, get severe prison terms. 
Mr. BIAGGr. Mr. Kelley suggested monitoring every level of the. 

criminal justice system. We have some citizens groups that come to 
monitor the various courts, to witness the method in which judges 
function and the sentences which they give out. "What is your reaction 
to that course of conduct? ... 

Mr; CODD. The functioning of the courts is the business of the public. 
I se~ no reason why the public should not be interested to a greater 
exten'/; in the way in which the courts, or any other component of. the 
criminal justice, system, is, in fact, operating. 

Mr. COl-IEN. Would the chairman yield for a moment? That would 
not attain to the juvenile or the family court system. 

Mr. CODD. Thab is correct. At the moment, the public is not aHo'wed 
access to that. 

Mr. BrAGGI. Among' the juveniles are those defined as recidivists? 
Mr. CODD. Most certainly. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Same crimes? 
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Mr. CODD. Yes. That was one of the points that I made In my com· 
ments; that we do find multiple offenders. 

Mr. BlAGGI. You woulel reco:mmend then-if I understand you cor­
redly-that jnveniles in connection with certain crimes should be 
subjected to the same judicial process, exposed to the same potential 
punishment as adults? 

Mr. CODD. Absolutely. Particularly whe:!.'e it is a crime where it 
involves a crime against the person with injury or the use of a weapon. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Do you concur with Mr. I(olley in connection with the 
taking of fingerprints? 

Mr. CODD. Yes. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Do you have any other spec1fic crime prevention sug-

gestions for the elderly to follow ~ . 
Mr. CODD. In connection with the last point that I made, there should 

be. mandated sentences, where a crime against the person involved the 
use of a weapon, because thei'C are too many people today-and this 
applies to both the adult criminal, as well as the youthful criminal·­
who use weapons with the feeling that there wIll be no additional 
hazard involved. There shonld b~ a mini.mum sentence where there is 
a crime against the person, involving the USe cf a weapon. 

There should also be It more expedItious handling of charges against 
a person who has been arrested, so that 've do get back andl'einstate­
or restore-the feeli11g of swiftness aneI surety of punishment,i:f a per­
son has been convicted of a crime with which he hus been. charged. 
That, I think, in large measure, has been lost because- of the. way the 
system today operates. 

1 think if there ,,,as a feeling of the hazard of swift and sure. punish­
ment, that it .would sen'e as a very significant deterrent to crime. 

~1r. BlAGGI. I think MI'. Kelley suggested that there. be. an additional 
mandatory crime if a firearm ·was used, over and above the substance 
of the crime. 

Mr. CODD. I would go further than the firearm. I would say a weapon. 
Mr. BrAGGr. I was going to make tae distinction. I noticed the 

distinction. 
Mr. CODD. Whether it is a baseball bat or a gUll, a person call be just 

as grievously injured. 
:i)fr. BlAGGr. I was about to note the distinction, because I was aware 

of it. I have introduced legislation that would make it mandatory, as 
a surch~rge, ,as M~" Kell~y ,has suggested, :"he1'e a :firearm is u.sed in 
connecbon WIth thIS pa1'tlCulltr area of actIvlty. Your statement 1'5 that 
if a weapon is used, there should be a mandatory minimum sentence. 

Mr. CODD. Absolutely. The only difference, really, between the fire­
arm and some other weapon is that if a firearm is used, injury can be 
inflicted at a greater distance. With other weapons, it requires that the 
person committing the crime get closer to the victim. But they can both 
inflict-or any weapoll can be USed to inflict very grievous injUl'ies. 

Mr. BrAGGl. 'l'hunk you. Congressman Cohen ~ 
Mr. COHEN. I just have a couple of que£tions Mr. Chairman. I was 

interested to hear you recommend that we should perhaps follow at the 
State level what the Federal Government has adopted in the way of a 
speedy trial act, which I talked about a little bit before. 
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I was wondering, in terms of your recommendations in dealing with 
juveniles, have you made those, or submitted those recommendations 
to the State legislature ~ 

Mr. CODD. We have submitted comments with respect to similar legis­
lation, previously. 

Mr. COl-illN. And what has been the response, to date ~ 
Mr. CODD. Frequently rue in committee. There have been some 

changes, but there are many sides to the question that you are appre­
ciative Ol-

Mr. COHEN. Of course, we can make all these recommendations to 
the Committee on Aging or to the Committee on the JUdiciary at the 
Federal level, but We really have no jurisdiction over the method by 
which the State deals with its criminal process. And I would just cer­
tainly urge you and other members of the legislature who will be here 
to give serious consideration to your recommendatons, because we can­
not adopt those for you at the Federal level. 

Director Kelley indicated earlier that there might be some difficulty, 
or burden, placed upon the Uniform Crime Reporting system by cata­
loging the ages of the individuals who were assaulted or victimized 
by those committing crimes. I notice in your testimony you were quite 
specific in notjng that 27 percent occur in dwellings-robberies in 
dwellings-24 percent, hallways and lobbies; and another 22 percent 
are purse snatches. 

I assume that that is a fairly simply procedure whereby if a person 
reports a crime, that you also take their name and their address and 
their occupation and their age. 

Mr. CODD. It is relatively simple, at the first point of questioning. 
But then, the processing of it does involve additional costs. 

Mr. COHEN. But as far as indicating the age of the person who has 
been assaulted, that imposes no great burr len. 

Mr. CODD. Not in the first instance, but in the handling and the proc­
essing of the additional information, it is an additional factor. And 
every factor, every item that you process represents cost. 

:Mr. COHEN. Every time you put two additional numerals in the 
computer-·-

Mr. CODD. If we tie into the keypunch an additional item-if you are 
going to make any use of it, you have then got to write a program that 
makes it possible to pull that information out. 

Mr. COHEN. Do you not think that we should try to identify those 
people in our society who have the greatest percentage of being victim­
ized by assaults and burglaries ~ 

Mr. CODD. I think it is a valuable statistic, but, again, we have 
selected an arbitrary measure. We have done it with people 60 years and 
older. It coulc1 be asked, then, why are .we not equally concerned with 
50 to 60, or 30 to 50. 

Mr. COHEN. I think, according to your testimony, that the greatest 
percentage, that you are aware of, are those over 60. . 

Mr. CODD. There are two large age groups in our populatioll. The 
age group over 60 is at the highest it ever has been, both as a percentile 
and as an absolute number. And the same is true of the population 
under 25 years of age; it is at its greatest number and its greatest 
percentile. 
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Mr. COHEN, Just one final point. You indicated on page 3 of your 
testimony that since 197'4, the senior citizens robbery unit works in 
close cooperation with the prosecutor's office to assure that offenders 
are dealt with appropriately. And you indicate that at least 40 percent 
are not dealt with appropriately since they are dealt with at the family 
court. . 

What about the 60 percent-wl1at sort of punishment is dealt to 
those that you followed since 1974 ~ I guess what I am getting at­
what do you consider to be appropriate punishment in terms of the 
monitoring by this robbery unit? 

Mr. CODD. That says appropriately. It does not say appropriate 
punishment. It is the entire picture; in other words, trying to make 
certain that the victim is brought in, that there is no repeated adjourn­
ments because of the inability of the victim to get in. There are many 
:£acets in the handling of the case. And really, in our working with the 
prosecutor, we are working with making certain that the victim is 
available, or if there is any additional information that is with the 
victim. We cannot work with the person charged. 

Mr. COHEN. I see. The statement reads that the offenders are dealt 
with appropriately. 

Mr. CODD. That means that there isno lack of the ability on the part 
of the prosecutor to go forward with the case because of an absence 
of the complainant or witnesses. 

Mr. COHEN. Have you tried to lmdertake to monitor exactly what 
does take place, in terms of the punishment that is meted out by the 
court? 

Mr. CODD. 'iVe have records as to what the punishment was, with re­
spect to thof\j cases. I do not have it with me. 

Mr. COl-IEN. Let me ask you-·- . 
Mr. CODD. But, 0:£ course, we do not make judgments as to whether it 

was appropriate or inappropriate to the case. 
Mr. COlIEN. Well, you made the statement that you think 40 percent 

of the cases have been dealt with inappropriately in the sense that they 
have been dealt with at the family court. I would assume that tha~ 

Mr. CODD. No, 40 percent of them were dealt with in the family cour~. 
I did not characterize. . 

Mr. COHEN. Well, I think it is implicit in your statement that they 
are simply put on probation and sent back out. 

Mr. CODD .• Well, that is what the system provides at the moment. 
Mr. C01:IEN. Do you consider that to be appropriate ~ 
Ml," CODD. IIi a very rare percentage of cases, they do go to a cor­

rectional institution school. 
Mr. COHEN. But do you consider the ~eat percentage of those 40 

percent to be dealt with appropriately ~ . 
Mr. OODD, I would not try to deal un a percentage basis. I would say, 

certainly, any time you are dealing with 40 percent 0:£ anything, some 
portion of it, obviously, might have been treated better. And I 'rum not 
going to tTy and pu.t a percentile figure on it. 

Mr. COHEN". Forget about the percentages for a moment. What you 
are really recommending to this committec-,what you will be recom­
mending and you have noon to the State legislature-is that you think 
that people under the age of 16 who commit crimes against the elderly 

-,~- '------_. _. , 
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of a violent nature, or a physical assault, ought to be treated 
differently. 

Mr. CODD. They ought to be treated the same as adults are treated. 
Alld that means take them out of the jurisdiction of the family court 
and put them into the jurisdiction of the general criminal process. 

Mr. COHEN. How long, if you know, does it take to dispose of a case ~ 
Since you have started this monitoring with the senior citizens rob­
bery unit, have you made any attempt to find out exactly how much 
of a time lag there is between the date of arrest and the consummation 
of that case ~ • 

Mr. CODD. Some of our people from some of the borough units, un­
doubtedly, could. I am not prepared at this moment to give the time. 

Mr. COREN. If you could get that information, I think it would be 
helpful, because I think it would buttress the point that you made 
before that when you have long periods of delay that works to the 
advantage of those accused of crimes--

Mr. CODD. Absolutely. 
Mr. COHEN [contjnuing]. And to the detriment of society. 
Mr •. CODD. It does work to the advantage of those who are charged 

with the crime, because memories tend to become more dim and identi­
fication, perhaps, less positive. I believe that the committee is going to 
have some members from the Bronx unit as pos~ible witnesses, and 
they might, :from their own experience, be able.to give the committee 
a better appraisal of the time limit, or the time. that it takes to move a 
case from arrest to a final disposition. 

Mr. CORF..N. Thank you. 
Mr. BIAGQ!. First, I want to congratulate you, Commissioner, not 

simply on your statement, but on its substance; especia'lly in one area 
where the delay and the needless appearances of the victim and the 
just disheartening effect that it has had on complainants in the past. 
I am aware of what is transpiring there, 'and it is one of the more 
salutary developments of this whole process. 

I have 'tried, in the last several year8, along with some other col­
leagues oft mine, to try to get some additjonal moneys into the city for 
the restoration of those who are dismissed in the 1aw enforcement 
area; conBctions and fire and police, and we are· still attempting to 
get som(~ grant money that might work its way into your department 
to deal with this problem. 

I wO'uld like to ask you if we were able to get sufficient moneys 
to enahle you to restore those police officers that were dismissed, would 
that put you in-I am doing this just for the record; 1 think the 
answer is rather obvious-but would that put you in a better position 
to cope with the problem of crimes against the elderly ~ 

Mr. CODD. Congressman, any increase in the numbers of people that 
1 have available for use would certainly help us against crimes against 
the elderly, as well as any of the other problems that we have. 

Mr. BIAGGI. Now, let me pursue it just a little further. In the light 
of the critical nature of this very precise issue, would it be fair to 
assume that you would assign a greater number of personnel to deal 
with the problem ~ 

Mr. CODD. Oh, surely. 
Mr. COllEN. 1 just wanted to make one other point, Mr. Chairman. 

1 talked with the two young gentlemen who testified earlier, Mr. Car-
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penter and Kirchenbauer, I believe. When it comes to the Federal 
Government dispensing money, I was rather surprised to learn of 
the private program that they had in operation in Delaware. The 
total money they had at their disposal was $400; $380 of which was 
spent on telephones. The rest of it had to be raised by private dona­
tIons, going to the Singer Gorp. to have them sew the linings into the 
coats, and so forth. 

So, we have a great deal more to do at the Federal level in the way 
of funding. 

"', Mr. BlAGG!. Talking about funding, I understand your decoy people 
do a great job of improvisation. The department provides not a soli­
tary suit. 

Mr. CODD. We do at times, though, Congressman, from the resources 
of the property clerk, provide some of the stage props; in the form 
of property that comes into our possession, for which there is no claim­
a.nt, and at no cost to the taxpayer, it serves a very useful role. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Thank you very much, Commissioner. 
Mr. CODD. Thank you, sir. Thank you. 
M:r.. BlAGGI. State Senator Ralph J. Marino, chairman of the State 

senate committee on crime and corrections. 
Senator, I have been followiJ.;g your activities, your proposals and 

your statements and you).' heanngs, and I want to congratulate you 
on your leadership role in this area on a State basis. 

I know you represent one of the two bodies, and hopefully you can 
persuade the other body to act in a constructive fashion. I think the 
comments made by speaker Steinger give some heart, and, hopefully, 
we will get that legislation out. 

Senator~ 

STATEMENT OF HON. RALPH 1. MARINO, NEW YORK STATE 
SENATOR AND OHAIRMAN OF ~HE STATE SENATE COMMITTEE 
ON ORIME AND OORREOTIONS 

Mr. MARINO. I share your hope, Congressman Biaggi. Thank you, 
Congres$Illan Biaggi and members of the panel, Congressman Cohen, 
for the privilego extended to me by your invitation to share with you 
my thoughts and e;x:periences on the. acute problems of crim.e against 
the elderly. . , 

We are quite well aware that this committee, like ours, had focused 
on this problem long before the explosion which has occurred in the 
last few months. The fiashpoint in this volatile situation for New York 
appears to have been the Timmons' case in, the Bronx in Octobel" or 
this year. But you know, and we know, the problem has been building 
for several years now.· . 

While society was willing to tolerate the fantastic rate of crime 
against the population at large, in the last few weeks it has indicated; 
it will not tolerate the victimization of our senior citizens. I hav~ 
handed to you, separately, a written statement 011 the problems-it 
contains the results of research performed by the N ew York State 
Senate Committee on Crime, of which I am chairman. 

The statement contains statistics and numbers on the dimensions 
of the problem, which I shall attempt to summarize, rather. than to 
repeat verbatim. 

82-819 0 - 77 - 3 
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I believe the dramatic raise in crimes against the elderly is the result 
of a collision between two accelerating trends in America: a rise in 
the number of our citizens over 60 and a rise in the number of serious 
juvenile ·offenders. Furthermore, both groups tend to be concentrated 
in our cities, so that the problem becomes intensified, or to use an 
expression of the computer age, there is a synergistic effect. 

According to the most figures reported by the Census Bureau in 
May 1976, the numbers of elderly persons 65 and over rose from 
12.4 million in 1950 to 22.4 million in 1975. In the last decade, the 
U.S. population, as a whole, increased 13 percent, while the senior 
citizens group jumped 20 percent. In the last 20 years, the over-64 
population in New York State increased by 64 percent. 

The 1970 census found that the elderly constituted 15.5 percent of 
the State's population and 17.4 percent of New York City's popula­
tion. New York City's problem has been compounded by an enormous 
migration of troubJed families to thjs city in the latter half of the 
sixties. In 1965, New York City listed 87,000 families and 370,000. 
persons in the age of dependent children category on its welfare rolls. 
This is our prnnary indicator of single parent, disorganized families. 

Five years later, by 1970, the number had almost tripled; 216,000 
families and 813,000 persons. When HEW surveyed this group in 1973, 
it found 72 percent of the mothers were born out..side the State, and. 
where the year of migration was known, almost half had moved here 
during the sixties. 

In 1960, total juvenile felony arrests in New York State came to 
9,713. By the end of the decade, the numbers moved to 15,348. In 1975, 
the eight index crimes IOf the FBI's uniform {}I'Une ;report, which do 
not cover all felonies, showed better than 35,000 arrested juveniles. 
Would you believe that there were more than 2,200 felony arrests in 
1975 of juveniles under 10 years of age for 8 index crimes. There were 
10-actually 10-arrested for rape, and almost 200 for robbery. 

Three years ago, while our committee was looking into a problem 
of robbery in New York and the sentences imposed on a convicted 
robber, we were struck by the number of juveniles under 16 being 
arrested for the serious crime. From 1971 to the present, juveniles 
constituted 25 percent of aU robbery arrests. There was nowhere re­
ported the disposition of juveniles arrested for robbery or any other 
serious crime. These arrests disappeared behind the barrier of 
confidentiality. 

We then looked at the arrests of robbers mad.~ by the decoy teams 
of the police, which we felt would be solid cases without the usual 
problems of identification. In 1973, police decoy teams and the spe­
cial plainclothes patrols of the anticrime squad arrested 98 juveniles. 
It took a lot of effort to track these cases t.hrough the juvenile system, 
but we did and found a total of two who were adjudicated and placed 
in a State training school. That's 2 out. of the 98. 

The decoys, remember, dressed and aoi;ed. like elderly citizens. We 
decided to look further and made two more studies of serious juvenile 
offendel'S. We examined on a scientific, random baRis the sample of 
juveniles arrested for robbery that would give us an accuracy factor of 
97 percent. Now, that was the first shot. The average number of felony 
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arrests in the group we studied waS 10, and the average of court ap­
pearances was 51. The high was 26 felony arrests and the low was 5. 
Then, we to'ol\: a look at 73 juveniles arrested for homicide for the 12 
months between October 1, 1972 and September 30, 1973. For 50 of 
them, it was not their first felony arrest. At least 15 had 1 prior felony 
anest; 12 had 2 priors; 7 had 3 prjor felony arrests, and so on down 
the line, to the juvenile arrested 17 times for felonies before his homi-
cidearrest. . 

Two of the juveniles had previous arrests for homicide. But that 
wasn't the worst thing we found. After their o,rrest for homicide-and 
I emphasize that this is after ha,ving been arrested for homicider-l0 
of these juveniles were arrested fo1' a subsequent felony. Four were) 
arrested twice more for felonies; three for three more felonies, and on:C!> 
for five subsequent fe10nies. And I am only referring to felonies cor.n­
mitted under the age of 16. 

In too many cases, the homicides and the felonies were committed 
against the elder1y. Those are the results that caused my committee to 
begin digging into the juvenile crime control system. In Ne1:v York 
State, we rarely detain children, even after they are charged with 
murder, and even more rarely do we protect the public for I),ny period 
of time by sending adjudicated juvenile :criminals to a State facility 
for rehabilitation. The latest year for which we have complete figures 
is 1974. For the most serious crimes of homicide, arson, rape, robbery, 
assault, and two others,the police arrested better than :1.1,000 juveniles. 
Less than half were actually brought before a judge, due to a cur10us 
procedure caned adjustment, whereby a probation officer can send 
you hlome if you admit the crime and promise to be good. 

Out of this 5,374 serious juvenile felony offender.'s brought before a 
judge, a total of 272 in the entire State were sent to a State-run fa­
cility. That is 272 out of 5,374. I would say that..that is a disgraceful 
percentage. 

And when this l1andful of dangerous offenders got there, they aou1d 
be released and were released whenever the State facility thought it 
best. In 1974, the average stay at a State facility was no more than 10 
months. And I assure you we did not neglect the juv<!niles, because it 
cost the State $29,000 per year for every juvenile in a State facility or 
nearly three Hmes tlu3 cost of maintainihg' an adult offender. While 
they were at these facilities, they also rec.eived h'Ome leave, weekend 
passes, and an open door whenever they wanted to abscond. 

In 1974, the secure facility at Gosha, ""here 100 of the most danger­
ous offenders Were honsed, had 50 runaways out of 100 in the first 6 
months, and they were taking' them to SE1,"(3 R2rated movies. 

I have dwelt 'On a juvenile justice system because that is probably 
the major weakness iil the crime con~:rol system 'affecting the elderly. 
The iuvenile offendf'r is parHcnlarly attracted to the elderly victim 
for obvious reasons. They are frail, \)nable to resist, usually terrorized 
into silence,.ancl unlikely to later :te($tify against them. We have taken 
testimony from juvenile muggers ,"'ho said it was standard procedure 
to threaten the elderly with reprisitl if they daredto complain to the 
police .. And t.he police had told us horror stories about jllvenile.c; who 
returned and attempted to kill th~, elderly victim who identifiedhitn as 
the robber. ' 

i 
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And why ~ They knew full well the juvenne courts could not do any~ 
thing more to them ror the homicide thuJi. they could for the robbery, 
and the eyewitness was removed. 

The question now remains, what must be done to protect the elderly 
against the depredations of juvenil(' criminals and to restore to them 
tranquility in their remaining years; an assurance carved in granite­
the very first sentence of Our Federal Constitution. And if we are to 
believe what the victimization surveys are telling us, ~O rapes of el~ 
derly women per month, N ew York City; 1,500 I'obbel'les per month; 
400 serious assaults, and an incredible 3,500 larcenies-any action we 
take now should be on an emergency basis. 

Our primary recommendation on the State level calls for a radically 
different treatment of both the serious juvenile offender as well as the 
adult offender against the elder. There will be introduced in the 1977 
session of the State legislature, a bill mandating prison sentences upon 
conviction for a crime against a person over 60 years of age. Plea 
bargaining and charge reductions are restricted, so that the offender 
cannot plead out of the ambit of the mandatory sentence. 

The serious juvenile offender against the elderly who is oVe!' 13 and 
less than 16 will be processed through the adult system, which in the 
last few years has received substantial State :funding for new courts 
and judges. Upon conviction, the juvenile will not be mixed with the 
adults, but will be sent to a juvenile facility for a term of up to 4 years. 

We also propose the strengthening" o:f our investigatory agencies, 
I~y reguiring the fingerprinting and photographing of all serious 
Juvemle 01fenders. The police inform us that they are completely ham~ 
strung in their investigation of crimes against the elderly by the laws 
prohibiting the fingerprinting and pnotographing of juvenile of~ 
fenders at the time of arrest. 

vVe will also propose t~le mandatory opening of juvenile offender 
records by law en:forcemGntagencies, and the denial of the privilege 
of youthful offender treatment to youth with a record of a serious 
crime committed as a juvenile. 

We also believe Our crime victim compensation laws must be 
amended to take into consideration the :fact that for most of the 
elderly, robbery or the:ft means an absolute loss which can never be 
restored by going back to work. The Senate will also give serious con­
sideration to the establishment of special advocates for elderly crime 
victims. When an elderly perso11 living alone is robbed and injured, we 
should give them more, not less, attention than we give to the criminal 
,"ho did it. 

The arrested predator of tlle elderly has publicly ftmded agencies 
lined up to console him, represent him, contact his family on his be~ 
haH, get him a job, counsel him, and exploit the criminal justice sys­
tem 911 his behalf. His elderly victim is lucky if a nurse stops by 
occaslOnally. 

Our system is serionsly askew in the way it lavishes attention on the 
criminal and neglects the victim. 

Tl:ese propos,als are just first stepsot restoring the balance. Yet, I 
pl'echct there WIll be a great deal of reSIstance, because.the:v challeno-e 
the comfortable ruts of thinking about crime into which we ha~e 
fallen. Yet, emergencies give rise to new ways of thinking. There is a 

It 
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crime emergency in this State, particularly with regard to the elderly, 
and it is my hope that it will force us to abandon the sterile programs 
that have lost all justification in favor of a return to the fundamen­
tals-the protection of the weak and the lllsurance of domestic tran- ,/ 
quility. / 

That is the end of my statement. l 
~£r. BUGGl. Senator, I want to .commend you. This is obviously tMe 

result o~ a lot of work and a lot of atten~ion. It is o~le of the most o/;m­
prehenslve statements, and most forthrlght and direct approach/es to 
the issue that I have been exposed to. And lam heartened lJit your 
recommendations, because they fall-they are on all fours with some 
that I will recommend, and hopefully, the full committee 11'm recom-
mend to the Congress. ;' 

Mr. MARINO. I just hope you were in the assembly. COl)igressman, as 
chairman of the Codes Oommittee. ' 

~rr. BUGGl. I understand. Anel I understand eXl1;ctly where t.he 
resistance is, and thfl.t is where the chltllenge is to the people. I have 
addressed a senior citizens group-we had a CriJy.le session--against 
the elderly session:-up in the Bron:1t at St. Philip 1'[e1'i Church, and all 
of the local legislators were strong advocates of' our mutual positions. 

And the question was, then, then why is it not enacted into law. 
Because frankly, SOme legislators are d£,,ceptive and mislead. 

Mr. MARINO. I understand that. And I would hope that we could 
join forces in the coming session, Congressman Biaggi, and get the 
senior citizens mobilized, send them up to Albany and insure the 
pass/l,ge of this legislation. 

Mr. BUGGI. "Well, you haye just made a good suggestion, 'and I will 
take you up on it. We will join forces. There is a philosophy that has 
been inexistence that has permitted this situation to develop. One 
statistic that sticks out in my mind right here is 50 people 'lmght be 
alive, if there were a more stringent attitude taken 'by society, If you 
will. 

And obYiously, the jU'venile system is not working as effectively as 
we wonitd 'like, :and cit needs revision i laws should be en3JCted, 

And I do not have any questiolls to you, except what do you think is 
the possibility of the assembly working favorably in these directions~ 

Mr. MARINO. Well, I hope now that public attention has been 
brought to bear on this problem-and 1 congratulate you on wl1at you 
are cloing to keep the spotlight on the emergency we have right now­
that the assemblymen will take note of the public outcry for remedial 
legislation in the area which affects the elderly. 

I think that is 'Coming about. I hope and trust that we ,)?ass, if not 
all, the majority of the bill that I referred to in the cOllllng session. 
And I think that if we keep the spotlight on the problem, you and I 
and others who are int~rested, that by February, hopefully-and I in­
tend to take up these bIlls as fast as I can-by February, we will have 
some legislation in the hands of the Governor. 

Mr. BlAGGI. What I am fearful of is that some of those legislators 
who are hostile and very vocally opposed to these situations in the past 
will adjust-adjust a tdfle, and will only agree to a fragment of the 
total picture; just to say they ~oted for a strengthening of the laws, and 
that would coyer their position politically but not philosophically-



and not offend them philosophically. And that is where the real danger 
is. I do not think it will not be as easy, perhaps, to get the assembly 
to move, although I am heartened by Speaker Steingut's statement.s. 
1 hope that he -concurs with you in the recommendations that you have 
made. 

Mr. ~1ARINO. IV ell} I am willing to work with him very closely. And 
I think the biggest obstacle we rure going to have is trying to sell the 
proposal that these Y01Ulgsters under 16 should be tried in the adult 
system. I think, Congressman, that the family coul't system is com­
pletely disintegrated, to the point where it is ineffective . 

. A .. nd I think the time has come where when youngsters are 'commit­
ting adult crimes, that they be treated, at least, for 'purposes of trial, 
in the adult system where we have criminal court judges who know 
what they are doing, where we have district attol'lleys who Imow what 
they are doing, and where we can really get justice, because we are not 
getting it today in the family court. That is unfortunate, 'but it is the 
truth. 

Too many cases ':1.1'e being adjusted; not enough are being tried, 
and-I'm not trying to assess blame. ·What I am saying is that has 
happened because society has let it happen. 

But I think these youngsters who are committing these heinous 
crin1es should be brought before an adult system, so that they could 
be imbuecl with the seriousness of the crime. If they walk in and out 
of family court, making 20,30, 40 appearances and ilaving their cases 
constantly adjourned, they do not understand the seriousness of what 
they have done. 

M,r. BUGGI. Well] they InlOW exactly what is going to happen in the 
famIly court-llothmg. 

Mr. MARINO. Right, exactly. 
Mr. BUGGI. Because they have been there before, and they educate 

~ne an~ther, insofar as that is concerned. And they really perform with 
nnmumty. 

Mr. MARINO. Right. As one of the muggers told me last week, in 
front afoul' hearings, ""Ve know that we are under 16; nothinO" is 
going to happen to us." And that is a sad commentary. e 

Mr. BUGGI. I think it is time that the adult populatIon responded, in 
responsible fashion. 

Mr. M.llINo. I agree. 
Mr. BIAGGI, I would like f,o congratulate you again, and we will 

sU'b:mit tihis soatement of your select committee iO'l' the record. The 
statistics you have involved, I am sure, will be valuable to us. 

M;r .. JYlARINO. Well, we spent several years in compiling these 
statIstIcs; they are not easy to come by. "Ve had to, in some cases use 
subterfuge almost to secure the information we were looking for' be­
cause, as you know, the family court files are secret and confidential. 

So, I thil1k that t~ey merit retention and investigation and scrutiny. 
Mr. BUGG!. We WIll do exactly that. 
[The prepared statement by MI'. Harino follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT SUBMITTED BY RALPH J. MARINO, STATE SENATOR 
OF NEW YORK 

1 

First let me thank the panel for inviting me to appear 

and testify here today and present my vielvs on how state and 

federal governments can work together toward a solution of 

the problem of crimes a3ainst the elderly. 

For the past 25'years, two trends have been on a collision 

course in New York State, a surge in the number of senior 

citizens and an explosion of violent juvenile crime. According 

to the most recent figures reported by the Census Bureau in 

May 1976, the numbers of elderly persons 65 and over rose from 

12.4 million in 1950 to 22.4 million in 1975. In the :j.ast 

dE!cade, the U.S. population as a 11hole increased 13% while 

the senior citizen group jumped 20%. In the last 20 years, 

the over 64 population in New York State increased by 64%. 

The 1970 census found that the elderly constituted 15.5% of the 

state's total population and 17.4% of New York City's population. 

Senior citizens tend to be concentrated in the large cities 

11hieh also happen to have the highest crime rates and a 

concentration of juvenile criminals. The various National 

Crime Panel surveys have confirmed the common impression, that 

city d,yellers are far more likely to be the victim of a violent 

crime. The rate for robbery in the cities is four times higher 

than ru~al areas. 



Table ~ 

OLDER POPULAl:rON OF NEW YORK STATE, SELECTED COUNTIES" 

Parsons Aged 60 And Over Population Aged 65 and Over Total Population Population Aged 65*** 
Projected end Over) Proj ected 

1970 197/.,'<;1 1950 .illQ. ill!:.!'* ZQQQ. 2000 
NU;~r :; 

llc" Yorl< Stilt" 2,822,)14 15,5 2,866,800 1,258,457 1,960,752 1,997,900 22,655,000 2,998,153 

Ne" York CHy 1,314,495 17.4 1,331"COO 605,235 947,878 922,700 7,795,000 1,175,3:;9 

Uronx 245,077 16.7 227,900 105,862 170,920 159,SOO 1,401,000 216,121 

KineJ 421,120 16.2 (,01,600 202,838 289,077 276,700 2,400,000 291,794 

Hcm York 304,394 19.5 288,400 171,323 214,973 204,400 1,408,000 251,368 

Quo,-,," 366,~39 18.5 375,100 109,731 247,286 ~53, 900 2,079,000 356,985 

Richmond 37,365 12.6 41,000 15,481 25,622 28,200 507,000 59,091 

Selected Counti(w: g7Q. 12J!:..:.h't ill.Q. 1970 1.9711*~' ZQQQ. lQQQ. c...:> 
f!:>. 

Albon), ~[!,O49 i6.8 50,500 22,980 33,505 35,300 326,000 47,407 

nr~~~l1'1C 33,341 15.1 35,100 16,293 23,518 24,700 252,000 35,134 

Dutchess 31,378 14.3 31,,200 15,073 22,434 24,100 516,000 42,413 

ErIc 161,312 14.5 16, ,100 71,021 112,656 115,700 1,283,000 160,686 

!!cnro~ 96,173 13.6 98,500 48,580 68,887 70,300 1,070,000 110,664 

'Ncstiau 168,076 11.S 153,800 40,304 112,182 123,100 1,691,000 223,823 

Oncnco.r,~ 63, C~3 B.3 65,600 30,986 44,176 46,200 639,000 73,767 

S:.~ :olt~ 121,533 10.8 139,900 27,680 85,726 99,100 2,379,000 331,074 

\?c ; tchc,;~ teta 141;3~S 15.8 149,500 51,719 94,931 100,800 1,193,000 1~O, 728 

.'1.lt',,~, : !~l ,\<' .Y.~'.~~':,.":U.lt\. f;t:1U ~t lr.t11 YNI1'I'o,'lk,1\')7/,. p. 55 .,..~;~ Source: nf'I\'II)~I·:1I'hl.· i't',l"it'(:t'i,'"r rot" Hr'h' Yo~&k' 
~~~it4c··C;i!!\.t1P5·to-·i.(li·o:.J.~.I>' I ,itmn-+196!!i ... ~:'Hlh't': :.~,t {j,.\1 "il, NOli \'.,d, ::L "to or fleo roc Lllc AU1 "C N.Y.S. Orrlci' of l't;mning Co~n:\Jln:ltlt'n 

T. 
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National Crjmo Panel eHtit:1atcd th" numb0t. of rohbe.l::'ies of citizen>; 

age 65 and over. The sm:v<;y revealed that 9. 52'J I~en and 6, 'JG7 ',.omen 

had been robb",d that yr-ar. bringing th" total ·'·,still'nteu mcber of 

robberies of v.Lctims age (is and over. t.o 15,4fl<). Ho:cr,over, /.,700 

senior citi",ens 65 and ovnr had been ilssC\ull:ed. Upd;;,tetl information 

suggests tl1at the rete of orir,,3 against Ne,~ York r n elderly has 

increased significantly since 1973. e.g. robberies of senior citizens 

arc no,< cs t:it:latec1 at: j;to.:;e than ]'8,000 per year. 

The nurffi,er of rcbheries _:tctt,ally :rr~ported l s much ] o~·'er. r::uring 

1975, the Ne,~ York City Police DC,9artment: received 4,048 robbery 

cOl1l21aint:; of. victi11ls age 60 and over. Of 83,190 robb~ry comploints 

citY-<Jide, about 20 percent ·.'1cre committed inc.loors--j'l halh:ays, 

elevatorS, ba'.i<';hlents. hotel room!;, Dpar'tmont:s, nnll p:d.vate hom.;.s, Nore 

than onc in every rom: of these indoot' rC'bbery victi~ls \'las age GO or 

over. In B):'on:.;; County. elC Police Depart.ment set up iJ. Senior citi.zen 

Fobbcry Unit specifically to c01'o "Iith indoor Grima ;::g;)inst thp. (>lderly • 

... 
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'rablc 2 

Re~m:ted Indoor l'obbedes of Older Victims in New York City, 1975 

Area COlrJl1and 

l1anhattan South 

Hanhattan North 

Bronx 

Brooklyn South 

Brooklyn North 

Queens 

Staten Island 

Total 

Residential-J:Melling 
Robberies in Ifnic.>" 
Age of victim is Known 

2,247 

4,568 

3,496 

1,961 

1,763 

979 

103 

15,117 

Source: t.:e~1 York City Police Depdrtment. 

Number of Victims 
,Age 60 and Over 

454 

1,122 

990 

794 

352 

311 

25 

4,048 

Percent of Victims 
Agp. 60 and Over 

20.2 

24.6 

28.3 

40.5 

20.0 

31.8" 

24.3 

26.8 

If pocketbook snatches and open-area robberies are added to the 

indoor incidents, the Ne;1 York City 1975 total of reported robberies of 

the elderly comes to a shameful 8,656. 

In Buffalo, New York, a 1974 National Crime Panel victimization 

report on approxilnately 51,690 persons age 65 and over uncovered 398 

robbo,rics, 278 a(ltiaults, and 347 larceny/thefts--a total of 1,023 violent 

crinv~s i!!Jil.inst senic.r citizens in a single year .. 
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1>11::\-/ YORY. STATE S~)JrOR cr7IZSN HO;·!!CIDES, 1975 

During 1975, the nu.~er of seniol: citizens t:1ll.:rclcrcd in t>!'eN York 

Stille totaled 201.. Net., York alone ~ccounted fCJY: 11 percent: of ill.l 

elderly homicide victil:1S in the Unitacl .statl:~.. The proportion of 

older >lo"'en killed >las 7 percent higher then the national averag2 • 

Here than half (116) of Us,., York State I f; victims '''ere }:illed in t.l-te 

course of robberies, sex crime, arsOn and other felonies {Cf. Table 3}. 

Tilhle 3 

SENIOR CITIZEN HOmCIOES, 1975 

~ .~ 1975 

Uniform Crime ReEort.s1/ ~O!~~ Rcports2! ~ St3te3/ 

Age Male :E'cmale Nille Female l-~:ale Pemale 

60-64 492 132 493 138 44 17 

65-69 219 114 339 120 34 20 

70-74 176 94 223 91 20 l2 

i5 + ~ ill ill ~ ~ ~ 

Subtotal 1,172 503 1,276 542 127 74 

Total 1,675 1,81.8 201 

l Represents 9q percent of total U.S. population. 

2 Represent.s 95 percent of totdl U.S. L'ol'ulatio'1. 

3 1\nnu.ll Report 175 - Crima mn:.l Jl1sticct N.Y.S. Division of Criminal "notice 
Services (711ba!1y, N.Y., 1975). 
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VIOLENT JUVENILES 

~ 

In the State of New York, a II juvenile dcl5.nquent U is a person over 

seven and less than sixteen years of age who does any act which, if done by 

an adult, would constitut£ a crime. In this definition, the whole spectrum 

of crime from murder to petty larceny are merged under the rubric of 

"delinquencyll thereby diluting the gravamen of the criminality. 

According to the records of the Office of court Administration, 

5,374 youths age fifteen and under were ordered to respond to a juvenile 

delinquency petition for serious crimes committed in New York State during 1974. 

Table 4 is a breakdown of those petitions by category of crime. It should be 

noted that better than double that nUmber were arrested but the juvenile justice 

system employs a device called Uadjustment U to divert juvenile felony arrests from 

the petition process. Indeed, an arrest cannot be adjusted unless the juvenile 

admits to commit1<ing a crime. 

Table 4 

New York State Ju?eniles in Family Court, 1974 

Homicide. • • • • . • • • . . . . . . . . • • • • • • 121 

Arson.......................... 245 

Rape........................... 196 

Other Sex Crimes............... 240 

Robbery .•••.••...•.....•.•.• " •. 2,273 

Assalllt •••.••.•.•.••••..•.•..•. 1,876 

Dangerous Weapons ..•....••.•••. 423 

Total ••.•...••.. 5,374 

source: New York State Office of Court Administration 

Although the number of CaUl t cases for the entire state is 

shocki~gly high, Table 5 shows the number of juveniles ~ for the same 

crimes in New YOrk city alone has been considerably higher since 1972. 

.. 
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Table 5 6 

N<lW York ci t.y Police Depilrtment l\rr~sts of \11.wnnilns, 1966-1975 

).966 12§1.. l2§.!l. ~ l21.2. l2Zl .!2.?1. 1973 122! l2.Z2. 
Ho:,:,.i c ide. 26 20 27 31 1') 42 73 94 77 S4 

Arson 1.75 241 162 262 19~ 159 188 1£>6 181 235 

R;)pe 1.19 125 77 94 99 117 1~2 181 261 232 

Othe~· Sex Crimes 113 125 154 227 216 181 225 243 273 228 

Robbery 1,427 2,072 2,487 2,826 3,013 3,421 <1,386 4,459 4,765 5,276 

1\sstt\llt 1,193 1,147 719 756 789 692 957 ).,154 1,312 ).,230 

Dangerous Weapons ~ ~ -E ~ _Jl:£. -.!E. _2jl...1 -~ ~ -ill 
Total 3,111 3,799 3,693 4,279 4,~51 4,744 6,265 6,583 7,111 7,4;'18 

Source: Neiol York city Police Oepartr.:ent 

The juvenile arrest statistics for the ",hola of N~w Xork State for 1975 

complete the picture (Table 6). 

Table 6 
New. Yorl~ state Arrests of JuvenilO!;L~~1,)75* 

Ho!:ticic1e •••.•.••. 71 

Arson............ 540 

Rape............. 274 

other Sex Crimes.. 650 

Robbery .......... 5,999 

lIssau1 t ........... 2, 563 

Dang43rous \·leapcns. :t. lOSS 

TotaL ..•• , 11,152 

Viet·md ove:t; a longer tiI':l~ span and r.ro!1 .:\ 113.tionnl. [.l,;:!rnpcctive, the 

erupt.ion of juvenile violenc(~ t.akes on ~;hl.d:.tcr.ing ,proport!ons.. Crime in tile 

United states, Uniform Crit~e R(! .... ~, l)ub1.ishf:J annually by the Federa.l Uurel.\U 

of lllvest-igation, display", the larger: di,.m~5ions of t.he l?'!:"hl(>ln ('rnble .,). 

Stntis~ic~ for J.974 nrc not: y~t ilVDil«bl~. 

Source: New York SCute Division oE C.t"ininal Just.ice Services-. 



Homicide 

Ar:.;on 

Rape 

Othf'r Sex Crimes 

Robbery 

Aggravated [,ssault 

Dangerous I-reapons 

Total 

40 

Table 7 

UnHo::::."!. Crimi'! r~~port!;, ):_~XL-19"J2 

lIrr(!s ts of Juz~iles A.9::.J_!L~12~U=,n_u"'r 

1957/1 1960/2 ,l9'10/3 19,/4 
57 127 525 ~;30 

<:1,<:127 5,006 

331 446 1,294 1,395 

2,025 5,171 6,097 5,415 

1,541 <:1,468 '15,310 ]6,983 

1,005 2,983 10,648 1/.,739 

1,374 3,139 7,698 8,271 

6,333 16,334 <:15,999 50,339 

7 

l'YI/
5 

58~) 

6,061 

1,635 

6,133 

2J ,1l81 

17,354 

9,174 

62,427 

Sources: Crime in the united Stutes, uni£<?~rime ~~ports (I~ashington, 

D.C.: Government printing Off.ic(!, annual reports) 

1 p. 114; 1,473 cities over 2,500 in population; totCll population 

based on 1950 census: 40,176,369. 

2 p. 92; 2,460 cities over 2,500; population, 01,660,735. 

3 pp.12G-27; 5,270 agencies; 1970 popul.ation, 151,604,000. 

<:I pp.l86-87; 5,298 agencies; estimated populiltion, 1:;4,082,000. 

5 pp.188-89; 8,051 ilgencies; estimated populiltion, 179,191,000. 
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Table 8 

Homoide 630 115 18.2'S 

1\rson 5,316 375 7.0 

Rape 1,500 215 14.3 

Other Sex Crimes 5,598 324 5.8 

Robbery 17,815 4,878 27.4 

Aggravated Assault 12,924 1,503 11.6 

Dangerous Weapons ~..lli. ~ -...i.:2. 

TOTAL: 5),957 7,777 15.0 

New York State' fi sha,." of violent j,,,·:,nile criLl!") is disproportional;ely 

h~gh~" than the national <l.verage. In 1973, NC\1 York State -- \1ith approxi­

mately B.2 percent of the nation's age tC!n to fourteen cOhort3-- \'Ias re-

sponsible for 14.3 percent of the rapes cOif.nitted by jU'lenile!;, 18.2 p2r-

cent. of the homj,cides, and 27.4 percent of the robberias (Cf. Table 8). 

1 Crir.h: in the tlnitcc1 StCltU:J, Uniform cr{:;;~ort$r 1973, pp. 128-29; G,004 
agencies; estimated population, 154,9~5,OOO. 

2 N. '{.S. Division of Criminal Justice S",'vices, unpublish<!!(1 fitatistics. 

~ United States Census, 1970 
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Comparing the 1973 statistics with thosP. for 1975, the Uni::orm 

Crime P-eports' table "Total Arrests by Age" "JaS based on 2,047 more 

local agenci~s reporting and an estimated increase of 24,196,000 in 

the population base. Nevertheless, the percentage of fie" York State 

arrests of violel't. juveniles rel1)ained inordinately high. Nel. York 

juveniles accounted for 16.8 percent of all the Uniform Crime Reports' 

juvenile arrests for rape; 12.0 percent, for homicide; and 27.9 

percent for robbery. In the categories of Other Sex Crimes, Aggravated 

Assault, and Dangerous Weapons, Nel' york's share of arrests >'as higher 

in 1975 than it was in 1973 (T?.bles 6 and, 7). 

The numbers of arrests of juveniles and the numbers of cour'l:. cases is, 

as noted before, quite high. But the most incredible statistic of all is 

the number of juveniles adjudicated as delinquent and sent to a state youth 

facility for custody and treatment. In 1974, from the better than 10,000 

arrests for the index crimes and 5,374 cases initiated in the Family Court, 

only 272 juveniles were placed in or committed to a state run institution. 

This works out to approximately 2% of felony arrests and 4% of the Family 

Court petitions. These numbers confirm what the juveniles have been telling us 

both by testimony at our hearings and by their crimes against the e}derly, 

they have little to fear, even when they are caught. Placing this in a larger 

context, the police in this state are arresting less than one perpetrator for 

every three robberies reported and cur victimization surveys are showing 

particularly with regard to the elderly victim, we are not even getting one 

report for every three crimes committed. 
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Our primary system for control of crimes against the elderly has 

collapsed in New York. Just when this collapse occurred is difficult to 

say because We are only now developing the data that permits us to assess 

the system. And it must be frankly said that the data had to be pried out 

of the system. Studies of the national juvenile justice system indicate 

New York is not unique in the condition of its juvenile justice syst£m.(l) 

The question remains what must be done to protect the elderly against the 

depr.adations of juvenile crim:\.oals and to restore to them t1:anquility in 

their re~aining years, an assurance carved in granite in the very first 

sentence of our federal constitution. And, if we are to believe what the 

victimization surveys are telling us, 20 rapes of elderly women per month 

in New York City, 1500 robberies per month, 400 serious assaults and an 

incredible 3500 larcenies, any action we take should be on an emergency basis. 

Our primary recommendation on the state level calls for radically different 

treatment of both the serious juvenile offender as well as the adult offender 

against the elderly. There will be introduced at the 1977 session of the 

state legislature a Bill mandating prison sentences upon conviction for a 

crime against a person over sixty years of age. ~lea bargaining and charge 

reductions are restricted so that thll offender can't plead out of the ambit of 

the mandatory sentence. The serious juvllnilll offender against the Illderly who 

is over thirteen and Illss than sixteen will be processec through the adult 

system which in the last few years has received subst~~tial state funding xor new 

courts and judges. Upon conviction, the juvenile will not be mixed ~ith aqults 

but will be sent to a juvenile facility for a term ox up to four years. 

(1) Sarri, R., and Hasenfeld, Y. (ed.) Brought to Justice Juveniles, 
The Courts And the Law, University of !4ichigan, 1976. 

82-819 0 • ?7 - 4 
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We also propose the strengthening of our investigatory agencies by 

requiring the fingerprinting and photographing of all serious juvenile 

offenders. The police inform us they are completely hamstrung in their 

investigation of crimes against the elderly by the laws prohibiting the 

fingerprinting and photographing of juvenile offenders at the time of arrest. 

We will also propose the mandatory opening of juvenile offender records 

to law enforcem~lt agencies and the denial of the privilege of youthful 

offender treatment to youths with a record of a serious crime committed as 

a juvenile. 

We also believe our crime victim compensation laws must be amended to 

take into consideration the fact that for most of the elderly, robbery or 

theft means an absolute loss which can never be restored by going back to work. 

The Senate will also give serious consideration to the establishment of 

special advocates for elderly crime victims. .ilien an elderly person living 

alone is robbed and injured, we should give them_~e not less attention than 

we give to the criminal who did,it. The arrested predator of the elderly has 

publicly funded agencies lined up to console him, represent him, contact his 

family on his behalf, get him a job, counsel him and exploit the criminal 

justice system on his behalf. His elderly victim is lucky if a nurse drops by 

occasionallY. Our system is seriously askew in the way it lavishes attention 

on the criminal and neglects the victim. 

These proposals are just first steps in restoring the balance. Ye~ I 

predict there will be a great deal of reSistance because they challenge the 

comfortable ruts of thinking about crime into which we have fallen. Yet, 

emergencies give rise to new ways of thinking. There is a crime emergency in 

this state, particularly with regard to the elderly. And it is ~y hope it will 

force us to abandon the sterile programs that have lost all justification in 
:-.:: 

favor of a return to the fundamentals, the protection of the ./eak and 

insurnnce of domeslic tranquility. 
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Mr,CoHEN. I have justa couple of questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator, you were rather critical, I think, of the caliber of the judges 

who are handling these cases. It is a general statement, I think. WoUld 
you agree with that ~ 

Could you just advise me as to whether or not you 'have an appointed 
system or an elective system here in New York? 

Mr. ~.LuuNo. It is appointed in New York Oity; elected outside of 
New York City. . 

I -am not critical of the judges, but I want to give you an example 
of what happens in the family court in my county, for example, in 
Nassau. Nassau -County has seven family court judges. So, each judge 
maybe gets to hear crirp.inal court cases once ina course of a.year; per­
haps twice. So, they are only sitting as criminal court jud~es for a 
very short time. And as il. result, their knowledge and expertlse in the 
area of criminal law is not as great as the -area of criminal court judges 
where they handle this sort of case each and every day. 

So, lam not trying to put them down. I am sure they can be just 
as expert if they had the3xperience and handled these cases every day, 
but they do not. They are more involved with matrimonial matters; 
of support cases, and that sort of thing. And it is an occasional crimi-
nal case that th~ have. -

Mr. COHEN. Congressman Biaggi used the word "adjust"; that he 
hopes that the New York legislators adjust their way of thinking. You 
used the same word when you said that they have an adjustment system 
in N ew York City, and I would like to know how in the world this 80-
called adjustment system crept into your ll!-w, wheJ:eby a juvenile 
who is arrested-he teUs the officer that he is going to go home and 
be a good boy, ·and that takes care of the matter. 

I have never heard of that before. 
Mr. ~.fAmNO. Well, this system goes back 30 or 40 years When juve­

niles were committing just minor crimes; no more than, perhaps, 
breaking windows in schoolhouses, and that sort of thing. 

As somebody testified to earlier, this type of heinous crime against 
the elderly was not eX'perienced until recently, so that the system has 
not il.djusted to the type of vicious crime we are facing now. And it is 
always difficult to get change, once a system haS' been imbued in our 
laws. 

And now, because of tIns emergency, we 'are now ~rying to treat it. 
Mr. CO:a::mN. You indicated that in the bill that you are going to 

submit in 1977 that you would recommend a mandatory sentence, or 
treatment) I think, as .an adult, if there is a crime against a person 
over tiO years of a~e. 

Now, do you distinguish between crimes to the person rather than 
the pro}?erty ~ In other words, I think what Mr. Kelley was getting at 
before, In trying to draw such distinctions in the law, you might run 
into challenges, for example, if someone were to break int.o a home 
and steal money and burglarize the apartment and it turns out that 
the person who owns the home is 60 or more, suddenly, he is treated 
as an adult as opposed toa juvenile-whether that would be 
enforceable. 

So, I Was just curious in terms cf whether you are trying to deal 
with the most severe problem-that is, crimes again.st the person; the 
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assaults: the robberies, rape-anything against the person himself. Is 
that a distinction, or is it one that you do not care to make? 

Mr. MARtNo. Well, I am not sure I understand what you are getting 
at. 

Mr. COHEN. What I am getting at is that Mr. Kelley indicated that 
he had some difficulty with Congressman BiaggFs recommendation in 
terms of those under the age of 16-between, let's say, 13 and. 16-
who commit crimes against the elderly. He raised some questions about 
whether or not you can draw such guidelines, such distmctions, with­
out running afoul of the law itself, constitutional law. 

I simply raised the question·as to whether or not you, in submitting 
legislation, would try and draw a distinction between crimes against 
the person-that I, asa reasonably prudent juvenile, would see some­
one who appeared to be 60-kindof put on notice, that if I assault that 
~dividua~, steal ¥-s purse w~ile h~is carrying it Or sh:e is, c~rrying it, 
If I commIt any kmd of phYSIcal VIOlence agamst that mdlvIdual, that 
I am, indeed, going to be dealt with rather severe.ly as an adult. 

Comp9,re that case with a young person who sneaks into an apart­
ment and steals something, and it turns out that owner is elderly. Oan 
he be treated as an adult or 'asa juvenile, in that case? 

So, I just raise it for something for you to think about in submitting 
the legislation. 

And finally, one other point, the two gentlemen who testified about 
the Delaware program raised an interestmg question in my mind. They 
pointed out that the crimes that were being committed against elderly 
women were committed during the daytime. I would have assumed 
that most crimes were committed at night. And I was just wonderillg­
it raised a question in my mind-if that is the case in New York as 
well, or other areas, where a good majority of them are during the day, 
what is the role of the schools in reporting juveniles as far as their 
delinquency at, school ~ 
. Is there any kind of coordination between schools and police officials 
m terms-"He's not here in school today" ? 

Mr. MARINO. There seems to be none. And in testimony last week, 
one of the muggers said that 'what they do is that they get up in the 
morning and they get together-usually about three of tliem-and de- . 
cide who they are going to mug that day. And they pick a victim and 
proceed to follow-let's say it is an elderly woman from a bank into 
their apartment; push her into the apartment, and commit the crime. 

So, a. lot of this is done during- the day. But as far as I know there 
is no coordination between the school,authol'ities 'and the police. Wihen 
somebody is truant, nobody is aware of it. . 

Mr. BlAGGI. In connection with that, would you make a relationship 
between truancy and the rate of crime? Well, let me put it another way. 
If we had an absence of truancy, could you foresee a diminution in 
crime~ 

Mr. MARINO. Oh, yes. I think if more kids were kept in school, they 
would not be out on the street creating havoc. Now, a lot of these kids 
have admitted that they do not need the money. It is money that they 
enjoy getting because it gives them the thrills that they like to have. 
So, many of them come from decent homes-good parents-who are 
out there for God knows what reasons, committing these terrible 
crimes. 
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I think if they can be directed ,toward 'ContJinwing theiT eduoation rand 
staying in school, it would go a long way to help this problem. 

Mr. BrAGG!. That kind of undermines the contention that these 
juveniles perform these crimes because they are from poor 
neighborhoods. 

Mr. MARINO. Well, some of them are. 
Mr. BrAGG!. Oh, of course. But not exclusively, that is the point I 

am making. I have seen some of the most grievous crimes committed 
by young people of very well-to-do means. 

Mr. ~L<\'RINO. Right. It seems to be a matter of kicks and the thrill 
of it, the adventure; any number of reasons. 

Mr. BrAGG!. You make reference to the Timmons' case, and I under­
stand why you ~Iee a good deal of attention in the media. But as an 
addenda, I would like to point out he is not unusual as a baiLjumpel'. 
We must h~we thousands upon thousands of bail jumpers, with no one 
in pursuit. It has become an exercise in futility. 

Mr. MARINO. It is a joke. 
Mr.. BrAGG!. It is a joke; that is right. 
Thank you, Senator. I cannot commend you sufficiently for the 

dept:h, the comprehension, and the succinctness of your statement, and 
I know that it will be of extreme value to the Members of Congress. 

Mr. MARINO. Thank you very much for your kind words, and I look 
forward to working with you in the coming months. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Thank you very mueh sir. 
Mr. Dominick Di Maio, chief medical examiner of New York City. 
Doctor, I have a submission here of yours, which would confound 

an engineer, no less a lawyer or a Member of Congress. 
I am going to have to rely upon you to make reference, and I am sure 

you can give us thehighlights-­
Dr. Dr MAro. I will. 
Mr. BrAGGr [continuing]. And, the graphics. 
Dr. Dr MAIO. Fine. 
Mr. BrAGG!. I want to welcome you. 
This is the first time I think I have seen you since you have been 

sworn in, and we wish you well. ' 
It is a well-deserved appointment. 

STATEMENT OF DR. DOMINICK 1. DI MAIO, CHIEF MEDICAL 
EXAMINER, CITY OF NEW YORK 

Dr. Dr MAIO. Thank you. 
I also wish to thank you for the opportunity of being here. . 
Of course, my primary purpose is to mention the number of homi­

cides we have had in the city of New York, of persons older than 65 
years of age, and this covers a span of 5 years, from 1971 to 1975. 

In 1971, we had 1,622 deaths attributed to homicides, and the total 
number fOl' 5 years is 8,498--the number, I think, is significant. Of that, 
in 1971, we had 74 elderly people killed. In 1972·, we had 72; in 1973, 
8g; 1974, 88; and 1975, we had lOS-which makes a total of 430 deaths 
by homicide in 5 years. 
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.Also, I should note that there was a 40 percent-46 percent increase 
in homicides during that period of time. If one tries to separate the 
number of homicides per month, one notices that during the period 
of July, .August, and September, we have the largest number; also, 
during the period of December and January. 

In addition to it, we find that if we take the number of deaths ·for 
the year and place it over the total number of deaths attributed to 
homicides, the percentage, over a 5-year span, is 5.1 percent; and again, 
we notice that in 1975, our total percentage is 6.5; again, an increase . 
.And this increase will be described later on. 

lf one takes the various counties, starting with Manhattan, 181, in a 
total of 5 years, which is 42 percent; Kings County, 24 percent; Bronx, 
18 percent; Queens,"i4 pel'cent; and Richmond, less than 1 percent. 

If we try to consider the race, 71 percent were white, 20 percent were 
black, 6.7 were Hispanic, and Oriental, 1,2. 

If we stop to consider the age, we accepted 65 or over: 65 to 69, 36 
percent; 70 to 74, 26 percent; 75 to 79, 21 percent; 80 to 84, almost 11 
percent; 85 to 90, 5 percent; and 1 percent for people over the age 
of 90. 
lf we consider the sex: males, 67.9 percent; females, 32.1 . 

. The type of crime and its metIlDd: Assault, which means with a 
deadly weapon, with fist, with feet, and any other means available to 
the people-assault was 35 percent; stabbing, 28.8; shooting, 20 per­
c,ent; strangulation~and this we will speak of again later on-17 per-
c~nt; miscellaneous, 2 percent. . 

The locations where the homicides occur: In residence, 51.7 percent­
that is of grave interest; most of the homicides are committed within 
the residence-that is, his own apartment or his own home; 16% per­
cent occurred in front of the residence-this may be a hallway, a 
lobby, an elevator, a stairway, or a street immedi.ately adjacent to the 
residence. In the street, we had 20.1 percent; in place of business, 11 
percent. 

Homicides in residence in New York County, 41.4; in Kings County, 
271h; in the Bronx, 18; in Queens, 12; and in Richmond, 2 percent. 

Again, the race does not change as far as the residence is concerned: 
The white with 71.5 percent; the black, 19.5; the Hispanic, 1.7; and the 
Oriental, 1.3 percent. . 

Tho age-the importance here is that in the age group of 80 to 84, 
we started with a 3 percent in 1911 and i111915 We are up to 20 percent. 
In the 85 to 89 group, we went from 3 to 8 percent, and this lllcrease 
remains constant, and I am sure that 1976 will note the same. 

When we take the number of deaths in the various age groups j)ver 
the total deaths, we find that from the age of 65 to 69 We havrJ; 41.9 
percent; 70 to 74,51 percent; 75 to 19, 46.7; and in 80 to 84, WI;" have 
74 percent-which is a very high figure-and in 85 to 89, 82 pf!~:cent; 
with 100 percent in the 90 age group. 

Again, sex-we find there is an inversion: the females are almost 
equivalent--equal in number to the males. The males are 54 and the 
females are 46 percent, implying that more elderly females are killed 
in their own residence. 

The assault is 32 percent; shooting, 7 percent; stabbing, 28, Strangu­
lation shows a large increase. In 1911, it was 18.8 percent; in 1915, it 
is 38.9 percent. All in all, we notice that there is a steady increase; no 
decline, what.'3oever. 
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Mr. BlAGGr. In connection with the homicides of the elderly women 
in their residences, do you have a figure there that would reveal how 
many of them w",~'esexually assaulted ~ 

Dr. Dr M...Al:o. Yve have not calculated that, as yet, but we do know 
that a certain number havo been raped. In some cases, it is difficult to 
prove, for the simple reason the test is not positive, only partially posi­
tive. But we can conclude that she has been raped. 

Mr. BlAGGl. Your figures seem .to indicate that the older the victims 
are, the greater percentage of homicides among them. 

Dr. Dl 1vLuo. That is correct. 'The homicide rate is going up. 
Mr. BlAGGl. I know you are a doctor and you have been, in the 

broadest sense, involved with every level of the criminal justice system 
over a lifetime, and I know you do not deal exclusively with the medi­
cal aspect, or the pathological aspect, of these problems. I noticed 
that you were present here during most of the testimony. What is your 
view of some of the recommendations made-well, one specmcally­
treating juveniles as adults in grievous crimes against the elderly. 

Dr. Dr MAW. If I were to consider the assault cases, I would like 
to see the age lowered to 14; for the simple reason, the assault cases­
once you do them in the autopsy room, you will realize the amount 
of force exerted and the type of force exerted. They are really brutal 
types of murder. 

Mr. BlAGGr. You are not talking about young, undernourished and 
feeble, frail young people. . 

Dr. Dr MAIO. I do not believe they are frail at all. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Would you say that they have used enough strength that 

would make them comparable to that of an adult ~ 
Dr. Dr MAIO. In some cases, more so. 
Mr. BrAGGr. Do you have any other recommendations to make, 

Doctod 
Dr. Dr MAIO. No; except that I would like to see a law passed to 

help prevent such crime. 
Mr. BUGGr. In the light of the testimony that we have received so 

far, especially in connection with Senator Marino's testimony,i£ juve~ 
nile criminals were taken out of the family court system and put 
into the criminal court process at the age <of 14, many of these 
people with previous records would not be out and hence, would have 
not been in the position to have taken lives-50 of them, apparently, 
in 1 year. 

Dr. Dr MAIO. That is correct, for the simple reason we would know 
more about their backgroUlld, which has not been available in falp.ily 
court, as you know. 

Mr. BlAGGr. That is true. As it matter of fact, some of the recom­
mendations are that they be fingerprinted and that their records be 
made available for the j'udges who are, unfortunately, under the pres­
ent re~traints, operatin.g at a vacuum, and it is not the proper way 
to do It. 

I want to thank yon for your contribution. and I want yOU to know 
that these reconls will be made a part of the permanent recorc1 for 
the congressioTInl stoff to rfwipw. . 

[The material submitted by Dr. Di Maio follows:] 
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Homio1des in the City or lew lork 

or Persons Older ThaD "6..5'. lear. 
4. 

1971 - 1975 

.. 

Offioo of Ohief MedIcal Examiner 

1) December 1Vf6 

• 
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Tmble tI 1 

January 

February 

Marcil 

Apr1l 

Kay 

June 

July 

August 

September 

October 

HO'fember 

December 

Total 

Table /I 2 

1971 

128 

112 

151 

110 

loll 

124 

145 

158 

145 

134 

1::9 

162 

1622 

1971 

74 

54 

City of xaw !ork- Total Hoalcld •• PIB%' Konth 

1971 - 1975 

1972 1973 1974 1975 Total 

149 153 143 140 713 -8.4" 
128 128 103 136 607 -7.1" 
135 146 140 138 710 -8.4% 
138 153 137 118 656 -7.7% 
126 169 126 134 661 -7.8% 
136 1S2 143 130 667 -8.1% 
176 157 140 131i 754 -6.9% 
196 156 139 ... 138 76? -9.3% 
165 137 136 151~ 737 -8.7% 
164 IjS 116 136 690 -6.1% 
14) 143 132 150 697 -6.2% 
155 146 160 156 799 -9.4% 

1615 1778 1611 1666 8496 

CIty of Bew York-Homlc1del of Perloal Older 

than 65 Years 1971 - 1975 

1972 

72 

1973 

68 

1974 

811 

1975 

108 

T ~l 

430 

There has been a 46" increase 1n Homicid.. of perlons older 

than 65 years between 1971 and 1975 

• 
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Table /I 3 Clty o~ New.York- Homlcld. o~ P.r.~. Older than 65 Years 

Per Month 1971 - 1975 

1971 1972 1973 1974 197.5 'rotal 

January 10 9 12 1 11 h9 -11.3;( 

February 8 6 8 .5 7 J4 -7.9f, 

Maroh 9 4 7 7 9 36 -8.4~ 

aprllr 2 2 4 (, 8 22 -5.1% 
'+ 

Hay 3 5 5 12 8 33 -7.7% 

June 3 4 9 7 6 29 -6.7% 

July 8 9 9 9 7 42 -9.8f, ,. 
AUgust 8 3 7 4 11 38 -8.8~ 

September 8 8 10 8 8 42 -9.8;( 

Ooto'oer ) 5 6 7 11 32 -7.4;( 

NOTeml:.,~r 4 3 .5 .5 10 27 -6.3% 

December II 9 6 11 12 46 -10.7% 

Total 74 72 88 8e 108 430· 

Table /I 4 Clty of New York- Hom101des over 65 ,.~r./tot~l Hoa1clden 

1971. 74/1622 .. 4;6" ~ 88/1617 -·i.4~ 

19721 72/161.5 .. 4.0;( 19751 10e/1666 .. 6.5~ -1973· 86/1778 .. 5.0~ 

January. 49/713 - 6.~ July. 42/754 .. 5.6_ 

February 1 34/607 • 5.6% August 1 38/787 .. 4.8;( 

March. )6/710 ~ 5.1% Septemberl 42/737 • .5.7% 

April. 22/656 .. ).4;£ Ootober. 32/690 .. 4.6% 

May I 33/661 .. 5.0;( NOTe.bert 27/697 • ).9" 

• June, 29/687 .. 4.2:' Deoemberl 46/799 .. .5.8;( 

Plve Year Totall 430/8496 • 5.1" 

,,. 
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Table II 5 Borough of Oocurenoe.Homlo1dee of Persona older than 65 Years 

1.2Z1~ 1JP ~ l2f5 Total I'!anhl'lttan Z3 3 181 4.6% 50% 43.2% 35.2% 39.S% If.2.1% 
K1ngs 14 18 25 25 22 104 18.9% 25% 28.4% 28.4% 2Q.4% 24.2" 
Bronx 14 11 

ia.8% 
18 24 80 18.9% 15.4% 20.5% 22.2% 18.6% 

Queens. 13 1 11 12 19 62 17.6% 9.6% 12.5% 13.6" 17.6% 14.4% 
R1chmond 0 0 1 2 0 3 0% 0"; 1.1% 2.3% 0% .7% 

Table {; 6 Rao." 
.. ' 

Homloldes of Persons Older than 65 Year. 

l21J. llZZ. 1ill ~ au Total 
White 57 45 67 69 70 308 77$ 62.5% 76.1% 78.4% 64.8% 71.6% 
Black 13 19 18 11 27 88 17.6% 26.4% 20.5% 12.5% 25% 20.5% 
IJ1Rpanlc 4 7 2 6 io 29 5.7% 9.7% 2.3% 6.8% 1J.2:t 6.7% 
Oriental 0 1 1 2 1 .5' 0% 1.4'( 1.1% 2.3% 1,1% 1.2% 

Tl'lble # ? Agel Homio1des of Persona Older than 65 Yeare 

12.Zl .1.!ru 1ill ill!t 1.2U Total 65 - 69 24 29 30 31 41 155 32.4% 40.3% )4.1% 35.2% )8% 36.0% 
70 - 74 21 18 22 23 29 113 28.3% 25.0% 25.0% 26.1% 26.9" 26.3% 
75 - 79 22 12 24 18 14 90 29.7% 16.7% 27.3% 20.5% 13% 20.9~ 
80 - 84 4 6 7 10 19 46 5.4:( B.3% 8.0% 11.4% 17.6" 10.7% 
85 -' 89 2 7 4 4 

~.6" 22 2.7% 9.7% 4.5% 4.5% 5.1% • 90+ 1 0 1 2 0 4 1.1,,{ 0% 1.1% 2.2% 0" .9% 
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'fable # 6 Beltl Hbllioldes of Perso~s O!der than 65 Yeara 

liZ! .!2:a !2Z1 ~ !2.Zj 

Ilal'lt ~t)" 55 61 51 ~te% 76,4;( 69.)' 58." 

Peule 19 17 27 4~" 
)8 

25.7% 2).6% )0.7% 35.2" 

Table If 9 1!0dal1ty' .1101110148. of Persl)l\8 014er than 65.lear.-

!ill . .!£1Z. 12Zl W!i .!ill 

Aasault 2) 24- ~tO% )1 35 
31.1% )).)" )5.2" 32.4~ 

StabbIng 27 17 26 22 19 
)6.5% 2).6" 29.S:.' 25.0% -1-1.6" 

Shootlnl; 16 15 14 17 2S 
21.6% 20.8% 14.8% 19.)% 2).2" 

Str~ngul .. tlon 8 B li 17 ~J 
10.e~ 20.8% 12.5% 19.)" 21.)% 

IUsc. o . 1 1 1 6 
0% 1.4% 1.1f. 1..1% 5.6" 

T~ble H 10 Locat1on. Homioldes or P.r-on' 61d6r than 63 Yeats 

.12Zl. 1m ~ l.2Z!t 121.1 
Reddence 4~.2~ lt6~ 

44 52 -5: 
50.0~ 60.~ } .6, 

FlO Residenoe 15 11 1'.8f. 15 17 
20.)% 15. )f. 11.0" is.7/> 

Street 16 19 21 tt6f. %0 
21.6, 26.4% 2).-9% 18.5" 

Place ot u: 6 10 8 12 
Business 14.9% 8.).- 11.3% 9.0!,- 11.1% 

':.'. 

Residence. Own hdi. or ~partment 

'rotal 

2~2 
67.~ 

1)8 
)2.1% 

lJ:'ili~.i 

150 
)4.9" 

111 
25.8~ 

86 
20.0% 

74 
17.2% 

<) 
2,1% 

2:>,( 
51.7' 

71 
16. Sf. 

89 
2O'.7f. 

47 
10.9%-

FlO RealdencG. 1Iallw41, lobby, elevator, atalr..y of ~s14enoe or on. 
et"et in 11!1111e'Uatil ;>roxill1t:J ot rSsidenor 

street. On street, 1n publ10 place,on publiC trs~ort&t1on, 

PlaCe of Bus1nessl While .orkl~ as 8M~lo7.e, or in own plaoe of work. 
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Table # 11 Borough. Homioide 1n Re.ldenoe or Persons Older Than 65 Years 

JIlanhattan 

Kings 

Bronx 

Queens 

Rlchmond 

Total 

l2Z1 
15 
46.~ 

9 
28.1% 

4 
12.5% 

4 
12. ,% 
o 
o~ 

32 

~ 

16 
4,.7% 

10 
28.6% 

6 
17.1% 

:3 
8.6% 

o 
0% 

35 

.!.2Zl 
16 
37.2. 

16 
37.2~ 

7 
16.3% 

4 
9.)% 

o 
0% 
43 

.ill!t 
20 
38.5% 

13 
.25.0% 

10 
19.2% 

7 
1).5% 

2 
~.9% 

S2 

!.2ZS 
24 
40.6. 

13 
22.0% 

'1.3 
22.0% 

9 
15 • .3% 
o 
0% 

59 

Total 

4~.4% 
61 
27.5% 

40 
18.0% 

27 
12.2% 

2 
1.9% 

221 

Table H 12 ~ce, HOmicide In Besldence of Psrsons Older Than 65 Years 

White 

Blaok 

R111panic 

Orlental 

8 ., 
2.'$.0% 

1 
3.1% 

o 
0% 

22 
~2.9% 

7 
20.0% 

5 
14.)% 

1 
2.9% 

122.l 

~g . .,. 
9 
20.9~ 

1 
2.3% 

o 
0% 

llZ!t. 
42 
80.8% 

5 
9.6% ,. 
7.8~ 

l' 
1.9% 

~ 

"~t4~ 
14 
23.7% 

6 
10.2% 

1 . 
1.7~ 

Table # 13 Agc'Roaiolde In,Residenoe of Person. Older Than 65 tears 

75 - 79 

90+ 

llZ!. 

1 
21.4% 

12 
)7.5% 

9 
28.2% 

1 
).1% 

1 
).1% 

2 
6.1% 

~ 

11 
)1.4% 

io 
28.6. 

2 
6.);1: 

6 
17.1% 

6 
17.1% 

() 

0% 

!.21l 
14 
32.6% 

B 
18.6% 

11 
25.6% 

!6 
14..6% 
4 
9.3% 

~~": 

.1.2Z! 
14 
26.9% 

1) 
25.0% 

11 
21.2% 

9 
17.1~ 

3 
5.8,:& 
2 
:l.p; 

19 
32.2,% 

15 
25.4% 

,9 
15. )% 

12 
:10.)% 

4 
7.9% 

'l'otal 

158 
71.5% 

43 
19.5% 

17 
7.7% 
) 
1. )% 

TOtal 

65 
29.4% 
58 
26.2% 

42 
19.0% 

34 
15.4.~ 

18 
8.1% ,. 
1.f':,tI 

.. 
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Table t1 14 COMparative Ases of Total Homicides Over 6S Year; 

IJ.nd Homicides 1n Residence Over 6S Year. 

Total In Res:i.denae In Residence' / Total 

b5 - ~9 lS,5 65 65/155 .. 41.9% 

70 - 74 113 58 58/113 .. 51.3'% 

1S - 19 90 42 42/90 '" *6.7% 

80 - 84- 46 34 34-/46 .. 7).9% 

BS - B9 22 18 18/22 • Bl.8% 

90+ 4 4 4/4 -100,:£ 

Table # 1,5 Sex, Homioides in Rosidenoe of Persons Older Than 6S Years. 

1m 1m llU !.iZ!t l.2Z.S 'l'<>tal 

Kale 23 21 21 20 32 117 
71.9% 60.0% 4-B.BJ' 3a.S% ,54.2% ,54.0% 

Female 9 14 22 32 27 104 
28.1;t 40.0% 51.2% 61.5% 45.6~ 46% 

Table j 16 Ked ... lit;. Homioide s 1n Be81dence of Person. Older Than ~S yrs. 

1m .;m llU 1m !W Total 

I.ssau1t 10 11 17 20 13 71 
31.3% 31.4% 39.S% 38.5% 22.0; 32.1% --Sl100tlng J 3 1 2 1" 16 
9.4~ B.6% 3.3% 3." 11.9% 7.2;£ 

Stabbing 1) 6 M.8;t 13 15 62 
,+0.6;£ 17.1% 30.2% 25.4% 26.0% 

StrangulatIon 14 8 17 23 68 
18.8;£ 40.0% 18.6% ~~.5" 38 .9i' ~ .. 

misc. 2% 1 ~.O% 
1 1 6 

2.9% 1.9% 1.7% 2.7% 

82-819 0 - 71 - 5 
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I am delighted at the contribution made by those who have testi­
fied so far. Yours is a very unique contribution. It probably has ~ore 
sign~can~e tha:r:t it appear~ at this I?oment .. The ana~y:slS of It by 
studied mlllds WIll be revealIng and WIll sustalll our posItIOn. 

Senator Marino's testimony was excellent and comprehensive; as 
I said before, and I will say again, probably one of the best I have 
seen in this area, and again, will make substantial contribution to our 
contemplation. 

We are happy that you are here, and all of those who have partici-
pated continue to focus attention on the problem, and we have to focus. 
attention on the problem, if we are to get any resolution. It is not to 
be treated as many other problems have been treated in our society-
a sometimes interest. 

Dr. Dr :i\£Aro. Thank you, again. 
Mr. BrAGGr. Doctor, good luck. Thank you. 
Mr. John M. Gallo. 
Mr. John M. Gano is a private citizen. He is 82 years young. He has 

been victimized, I believe, four times, and he would like to tell Ms 
story. 

STATEMENT OF JOlIN M. GALLO, PRIVATE CITIZEN 

Mr. GALLO. I was victimized about four tirnes, as you say, but one 
instance was the worst Ol1e I ever had. Qlle man got me into the ele­
vator, and I had p!enty of money with me because it was Friday. I 
had to pay my people to work. I had $140. 

Mr. BlAGGl. Are you still in business, Mr. Gallo~· 
Mr. GALLO. Yes; I keep going yet and I keep going until 100. I have 

plenty of power to go yet. r am not afraid to go out and I keep going 
without any fear in the streets. 

Now, when this man come in, he says, "Where is the money~" be­
cause I had one bag with some seeds in them. My wife wanted me to 
take it home. But being that I come out from the bank, he thought 
that I had a lot of money in the bag. So he says, "Where is the money?" 
and he tried to knife me right then and there, and I was perspiring 
because I knew this was the end of me. 

The lmife was about 6 inches long, a very strong knife that would i 
go into anything. He says, "Where is the money ~" I says, "Here'S 
the money." I says, "Calm down, calm. down. Maybe you need money 
better than I do." I says, "Don't get an excited," and I touched him, 
see, and I smiled aJthough I was really in bad shape. 

I says, "There's the money. Tha.t is an I got." I says, "Take this 
but watch. out, s?meboclv is coming'." I says, "Go away, go n,way, 
somebody 1S COnll11g." That was the end of it. He ran and left me 
there. I didn't know if I was going to go out, if I stay there, I didn't 
know what to do. 

I iust went ont and looked for n,n officer, but what could the officC'r 
do, the whol(>, t'hil1,g' was over. So I didn't. even renort the case. 'What 
could. I do ~ 'What conld they do to me ~ That' was an over n,nd I had 
TOl'g'otten., . , 

Mr: RrAGGr. 1i\TJw,(lidn't vou report the case, Mr. Gallo ~ 
l\fr. GALLO. ·Well. r feel like a fool to go therfl amI tell tl1f11l1 what 

11!\,ppened. So what do you want us to do now ~ That is what I say. 
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:M:r. BIAGG!. Don't you know you could be helpful ~ Perhaps this 
fellow has committed a cl'ilue in other areas. You could describe hun 
pel'haps a lot better than. some uthel~ victims. , '.. . 

]Hr. GALLO. ~ow I know better. See, one tune-thIS IS a good tlme 
to tell you what happened to me in the Bronx because I didn't see 
anybody mention this. I was ill the Bronx and I was lost, looking for 
a man that used to work for me, a very good man. So I couldn't find 
the address and I was turning around. It was about 4 o'clock in the 
aftel'lloon in the winter. 

I knew I was lost, so I got scared because the neighborhood was kind 
of funny, and I didn't know where to go. So I look around and I 
saw the two boys, no more than 13 or 1~. So they ,comeont from no­
where, I don't know, and they were looking at me 11l a funny way. 

1 says, "Oh, oh, here I am now." I didn't just go away and run. I 
says, "1 am going to fight with them, tl}ey are sm~ll anyhow." As small 
as I am, I push one. The other one ';nth the louie, he turned around 
and slashed me right on my shoulder, but r didn't 1pel any pain. 

So the other one ran and whistled. He had a whistle in his hands. 
So that whistle, two big men came out from the bar. I figure now' 
that those two punks. they tried to get money from me~ or from any­
body else for that matteI', and those two big people get fro111 me, may 
p:ive them so much percent, because they Imow these little punks~ 
they don't get hurt by the law. 

The cop has no POw~l' in the street.l\Iy business is on 39th Street and 
8th Avenue, mid believe 1m' that is the worst district for everybody. 
1 don't say~this y('ar t1l(' men in there, they don't Teal' the cop~ alld 
one man calmot be arrested. Three cops fought with him very, very 
fiercely. "We tried to help them out hut he ran away. "Yhat happened, 
three polIcemen couldn't arrest a man because the cop has 110 power, 
and people know that the cop has no power. That is why they do so 
mne11. 

Other times I won't even mention because that is ridiculous. but I 
am not afraid, and I would advise everybody not to stay home and 
bury yourself for no reason at. aU. Go out and don't have the bag-s­
once It woman has a bag, say, "Come on, take it, hel'e it is." Don't 
sh.ow no bags, no notl?-ing, alia if you can go ont, try and pic.k IIp a 
fnend, a fm~nd that 1S on the same.fioor ancl say, "You want to go 
to the stot'e, to the A. & P., let's get together." Three or four top:ether 
is not so bad as one. One is verv bad. 

That is my advice. Those lIttle punks, they have got to be pnnished, 
and the law'now, they give them to the father ancl mother. That is a 
terrible thin~ to do becanse the father and mother, the~v are not good 
to take care of that little boy, What happens, the boy goes home, finds 
nobody. The mall is in the bar and the woman is walking the streets 
because she is mu.king' a lot of money, . 

'What can yon do ~ lie goes again to do someth1l1g wrong and goes 
again in the custody oHhefathel; rmd mother. . 

Mr. BrAGGI. Mr. Gallo, do yon think the law Sh01.11d be changed so 
that these young people should be treated in the. same fashion as adults 
in the serions crimes ~ 

Mr. GALLO. Not ezactly the same rashion, but at least take them out 
of the street. Put them in some place whel'e they can learn a trade. 
They have to learn a trade because i£ you give them back to the father 



and mother, but they are no good) it won)t do him any good. It won't 
do the father any good. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Some fathers and mothers are very good and they have 
boys that go bad. 

Mr. GALLO. If they are very good, let them pay for the damages that 
their children do; so this way the father will take care because r have 
children myself, that they are perfect. I have wonderful children and 
I am proud to have those children because I was a very strict father. 

Mr. BI.A.GGI. You were victimized four times, weren't you ~ 
Mr. GALLO. Yes. 
Ml'. BlAGGI. Vllhen was the first time? 
Mr. GALLO. The first time was about 4, or 5 years ago. They come 

into my office. 
Mr. BlAGGI. ,i\7'}1Y haven't you gone out of business or left the city ~ 

Aren't you afraid? 
Mr. GALLO. r don't want to do that. I love my New York. I have 

faith in my N ew York. I know N ew York is going to go back, and it is 
going to go back like in 1920's although things were not so good, you 
know, in money matters and things like that. But still I leave my office 
about 12, 1 o)clock in the night because that was the time I tried to 
make good in my business, and I succeed now, and nobody bothered 
me in the street, nobody, nobody bothered me in the street. r used to 
take the subway, go over to my home. 

Now, my first wife died. Now I live in New York because I love 
New York. I won't leave New York for anything. I live in Lincoln 
Center but I am lucky that I can pay the rent but the poor people 
that live in places where they are in bad shape, I am sorry for them. 

The only tIling to do is not to go out with bags for the womell and 
llot to go out alone. That is the only thing. The law has got to do some­
thing, but I don't know what can probably be done. 

lvIr. BlAGGI. I want to thank you, Mr. Gallo. 
Mr. GALLO. That is all I can tell you-my poor English. I didn't go 

to school. I came to America, it was about 1918, and here I am working 
yet. . 

Mr. BlAGGI. I appreciate your spirit. 
Mr. GALT..{). 'Vell, it's all right. I wish everybody would listen. 

Thank you. It was a pleasure being here. 
Mr. BrAGGI. We will have a 10-ininute break. 
[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.] 
Mr. BlAGGI. The meeting is called to order. 
Police Officer June Klippel and Detective Tom Sullivan. 

STATEMENTS OF POLIOE OFFICER JUNE KLIPPEL AND DETECTIVE 
THOMAS SULLIV ANJ NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Mr. BrAGGI. I know Tom. Ms. Klippel, are yon with the robbery 
unit? . 

Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes, I am. 
Mr. SULLWAN. She is one of our decoys, Congressman. About a 

month ago we received a couple of policewomen to use as decoys, and 
we have started the program-it llas been in operation about a month 
so far. We are still getting the kinks worked out, but we have made 
a couple of great collars with them. 

• 
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One in particular was a problem we have from the Grand Concourse 
with the students from De Witt Clinton High School riding on the 
buses and victimizing the elderly. 1-Ve dressed June up one day and 
another fiilllale, Joanne, and we put them on the bus, and within 10 
minutes the kids struck and we had two arrests for grand larcency. 

'Va also utilize them in confidence schemes. It seems that when. the 
elderly are being ripped off in a confidence scheme, the bad guys are 
on the alert for police officers. They are looking all over the place. 
We found out last week that if Jlme and I rode in a car together, they 
don't make us at all, and we can stay right with the game as it is 
going down. Again, we made three arrests for grand larcency con­
fidence scheme with the use of decoy policewomen. 

Mr. BlAGGI. How long have you been using decoy policewomen ~ 
Mr. SULLlVAN. The decoy policewomen, about a month. vVe have a 

problem with our phase of It because to stay on top of the policewoman 
to protect her is very difficult in a situation where you are moving 
arollnd the streets, and in order to utilize them properly, we have to 
have the decoy go out and walk on the Grand ConcOltrse or walk on 
Fordham Road, and then go into a hallway. 

Sometimes they will rip her off on the street, so we have to have the 
manpower to watch them on the street, and then try and set up a 
hallwa~ where we can take-

Mr. BlAGG!. You have two backup men ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. No, we have four. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Four backup men ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes. 
Mr. BlAGGI. How distant are you ~ 
Mr. SULLlVAN. We try to stay within, you know, feet,you. know, the 

way it is sometimes. .. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Sometimes they are slow, June? 
Ms. KLIPPEL. No, they had best be there. . 
Mr. SULLIVAN. It works out fine, you knew, that way. We try to do 

everything as safely as we can and, you know, what happens is that 
on occasion we run into a situation or we could run into a situation 
where the guy strikes before he finds out that we are there, and this 
is what we have to watch out for. 

Mr. BIAGGI. Is tlus the only decoy unit you have in these robbery 
units~ 

Mr. SULLlVAN. In the senior citizen robbery unit, at the present 
time, I tlunk June and Joanne are the only two female officers in­
volved, but I am sure as soon as we get some experience, that the othe:r: 
units will pick up the same tactics. 

Mr. BlAGGI. How many do you have of the senior citizen robbery 
uruts~ .. 

Mr. SULLlV AN. There is one in every borough now. 
Mr. BrAGGI. Are they enjoying the same amount of success ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I really haven't gotten a progress report on them 

yet, but I am sure that they will 011ce they get their feet planted firmly 
and find out whol,'e the problem areas are, and start all aggressive 
attack. 

Mr. BrAQGI. How well are you doing? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. We are doing fantastic. 
Mr. BrAGGr. For the record, Tom. 



Mr. SULLIVAN'. Fo!' the record we are doing-we have, as of this 
morning, 90 arrests for this year, and we have approximately a 98-
percent conviction rate in court. 

Mr. BUGG!. Oommissioner Codd testified tIns morning in connection 
with the process that has been developed with relation to the court 
and the complaInt to minimize the discomfort and reduce the time 
of presence in the court. 

Why don't you run through the process 110W. 
Mr. SULI.J:v.AN. 'Well, what we do is, if a senior citizen is the victim 

of a crime and we happen to catch the case or handle the case, the 
detective that is assigned the case works one on one with the senior 
victim. He is always the detective that she will speak to. He is always 
the detective that will be involved. 

We never ask the senior citizen to do something without us being 
present. In other words, if it is required to go down and look at photo­
grapl1s-well, go back one step. IVe carry a portable suspect file with 
us. Most of the stuff we do in the senior citizen's house. liVe never ask 
her to go down to headquarters or go anyplace else. 

H she does have to go to headquarters because maybe she got a real 
good look at him, and we feel that it might be somebody else, it might 
&e an older person, the peol)le we keep in the suspect file, we take her 
by car. If we make an identification, we take her again by car to the 
criminal court system. We have set up a telephone alert system so 
that the senior citizen can stay at home the day of the appearance or 
. go down to a local center. If we need her, we will call her. The district 
attorney in Bronx County, Mado (Merola) has really helped us in 
that area, and the judges in criminal court and supreme court have 
also worked with us. 

They know that if we say we will be there at 3 o'clock in the after­
noon with our victim, we will be there at 3 o'clock, and we haven~t 
had any problems yet. The funny thing is that if you do get a com­
plalllant to go to court, you will find that the criminal is ready to take 
a plea, especially under the system because the lawyer can keep putting 
the case off time and time again. He doesn't inconvenience ~mybody 
except himself because the police officer is working anyway, and the 
victim can either go and carryon her normal everyday activit.ies and 
be available for court on a telephone call. 

So in that way it has really reduced the time in C0urt for the com­
plainant. We find that the average appearances for the comp:lainant 
are about one, maybe two -times. They are always treated with :respect 
in the cQurt and are taken first. If there is a line, special considerat,ion is 
given to them. 

That is one of the reasons we have such a great success iu court. 
Mr. BrAGG!. A OS-percent conviction ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Niney-eight. percent. 
Mr. BrAGG!. That is extraordillary-extraordinary. 
lVIr. SULLIVAN. The best part of it is that the majority of them go 

awa,y for time, too, but that is because of the press. 
l\fr. BrAGG!. 'So one of the benefits of focusing attention, public at­

tention, on the problems, in addition to the crime itself, the media 
and hearings like this continue to highlight the problem? 

:Mr. SULLIVAN. Sure. 
Mr. BUGGI. The court does respond. 

.,. 
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Mr. SULLIVAN. The court responds because they are afraid. The 
judge that sits in court is afraid. He is afraid that I am going to go 
do:vn here and shoot my big mouth off and tell you what is really 
gomg on . 

. Mr. BlAGGI. Ten us what is happ~ning today in connection with the 
Tunmons case. Are you aware what IS happening 1 

Mr. SULLIVAN. I don't know what is happening today, but I am sure 
that Timmons won't be coming out this afternoon only because of the 
media and because of hearings and because of--

Mr. BlAGGI. I understand that there is a large delegation of senior 
citizens in the courtroom . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, this is something I advocated a couple of yeal's 
back when I first started speaking at centers. I asked ior a contingent 
to go down to court and to sit in court, and when a judge gave a bad 
sentence, they could sit there and go "Boo," put their thumbs down, and 
if he gave out a good sentence, they <!ould put thumbs up and say, 
"Yea." And this is something that is happening because of the Ronald 
Timmons case. 

But the judges, in particular, wh~n they see-well: let's go back to 
the criminal himself that preys on the elderly, is a little smarter than 
the average criminal because he is looking for the easy way out. He is 
looking for the fast gain or what 1117 thinks is going to be a fast gain 
with a likelihood of not being caught. 

AndllOw what is happening with the press and the media and the 
hearin~s such as these I it is focusing attention. and we find that the 
rate might be just dropping a little bit the past couple of months be­
cause of the attention oeing pnid to this crime. 

Wh'at has h-appe'JJ.ed boday ~s the lcid()11 the street that is goin.g <YIlt 
doing these robberies knows the surety of punishment. He lmows 
that if he gets canght this month, he is ~oing to go away. So he will 
wait until next month when things guiet down or the month after, and 
then he will be back on the street domg the same thing again. 

Mr. BlAGar. Dr. DiMaio said that 5l percent of the homicides, in his 
statistical report earlier, were committed in the residence as contrasted 
to corridors and the street and businesses. 

What effect does your unit have on all three of those areas~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Our unit specifically is geared to inside the building, 

off the street, because, as Dr. DiMaio has noticed, we notice too that 
the more serious crimes happ(;m out of the public eye. In fact, 24 per­
cent of all the crimes committed against persons robbed iu the building 
are comulitted against senior citizens, but senior citizens are only 
victimized 9 percent of the time on the street, which is a small fi:g-ure. 

Now, what happens is tl1at if a senior citizen gets caught in the hall­
way by n, bad guy, he tdes to get her into her apartment, and if he is 
successful, she is at the mercy of the bad guy nntil he is ready to leave, 
and oftentimes what happens is that she is dead when he does leave. So­
if a senior citizen was going to be victimized, she is better oft' being 
victimized in the hallway, the public part of the hanway, rather thall. 
letting the guy get her into her apartment no matter what happens ou.t 
there. 

~rr. BlAGG!. So your unit has a measured degree of effectiveness and 
can onlV' be assisted by the presence of a uniformed police officer in a 
relatively small way would you say~ Let me rephrase that. '\Vhat effect 
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would the presence of a uniformed officer have on the street, on the 
street crime? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Oh, on street cl,'ime ~ 
Mr. BlAGGI. On the street facet of crime against the elderly. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I would say that, you know, if you had a nniform!,d 

presence, that we aU know it deters crime, and there should be no (11f­
ference here as far as det~rring crime. In fact, I think some cities 
have-in fact, New York City has set up safe corridors, safe streets, 
where they can tell a senior citizen how to go shopping, what street to 
use, because there is going to be a uniformed officer present someplace 
on that street. 

Mr. BlAGGI. But you need more than just a uniformed man? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, you need the investigative man. 
Mr. BlAGGl. And you need what your unit represents ~ 
Mr. SULLIV AN. Yes; for a senior citizen is a unique problem. It's 

not like, you know, it's a little bit more detailed investigsJion. Each of 
our cases is t.reated as a homicide~ the same as if a homicide had oc­
curred. ""Ve go out. ,Ve do a canvass. 'We cl.O forensic sciences. 

Mr. BIAGGI. Say that again now, Tom. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Each of our cases is handled like a homicide case. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Any assault, any robbery ~ 
Mr. SULLIYAN. Assault and robbery, we handle only robberies. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Right. That is treated in a similar fashion to a homicide 

case? 
Mr. SULLIYAN. Exactly. A thorough investigation is done in each and 

every instance. If the complainant can't identify, we attempt to locate 
witnesses who saw the person in the building. ,Ve keep track of the 
cases being committed in the area so that when we do arrest the person, 
we may not arrest him for the robbery itself; we may arrest him for an 
attempted robbery or for loitering in a dwelling 01' in a hallway. 

He may be picked up by an anti-crime team, and then we go through 
our files and we pick out all the cases of persons that fit his description. 
)Ve t!l'ke 1?hotographs. You have lineups. And through this way, we 
IdentIfy hIm many times. 

There was one ease last year. It was a fellow that had clone 23 rob­
beries in hallways. He was arrested in the first instance for loitering, 
and as a result of that arrest, he wound up going to jail for 23 cases. 

Mr. BIAGGI. What record did he have ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. He had just g6tten out of Attica about 18 months 

prior to this series of robberies, and he was in an. upstate community 
for the 18 months that he was out, and then when he came down to the 
city, he started to rip them off like crazy every day. He was doing 1 or 
2 jobs a day and he lasted about a week and a-half, which is the other 
thing about this type of a unit. 1Ve are right on top of it and I doubt 
that anybody could commit a series of crimes in Bronx County without 
Us knowing about it. 

And th\) average time is we find out, we start to suspect a series of 
crim,es om:.urring about the fourth or fifth time, and I would say 
around the twelfth time, the person is identified and arrested, which, 
you know, again knocks it way down. As long as we get the crime 
r~ports from the public, we can sit l'ight on it whether they can iden­
tlfy or not. 

.t 
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Mr. BIAGGI. You said something about there may be a falling off. 
·Would you attribute that) at least one of the reasons for it would be 
the action of the judiciary in the recent periocU 

Mr. SULLIVAN. I don't think it has anything to do with the judiciary. 
Mr. BlAGG!. In the sense of their putting them away ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. You know, my cases they put away, but I only 

make a small fraction of the arrests for cnmes in the city, and the 
majority of them a:te not put away. I feel this is where the problem 
Hes. The problem lies in the fact that I, as a police officer, can go out 
and lock up a Ronald Timmons 23, 24 times without him ever going 
away. Th.sre is something wrong with the system when this happens. 

I have made close to 1,000 arrests in my time in th~ job, maybe a 
little bit more, and I am hard-pressed to find one individual that I 
locked up for the first time, and if in reality, if th~ criminal justice 
system was working properly, I shouldn't have any arrests because 
the person that I come across should have been put away the first time 
he did it, not the fifteenth or the sh.'teenth time. This is where Ii lot 
of our problems come from. 

Mr. BlAGGI. In the Bronx area in which you function, do you have 
any percentage of juveniles who are involved ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. W e have to date 94 arrests in our ullit and there was 
30 juveniles involved. That is persons under the age of 16. There was 
40 under the age of 20. So that means out of the 94· arrests, 70 were 
adolescents, we will say from 14 to 19. So that is the bulk of your 
problem. The adult offender counts for the other, what, 24 arrests. 

Mr. BIAGGI. How many times were they arrested, do you have any 
way of knowing ~ 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, like I say, I haven't seen-you know we have 
had kids, I had one the day before election day locked up. It was the 
16th arrest; now, 3 of them since July, 2 for rape, and not statutory 
rape. It was physical rapes. And then I locked him up. The judge 
was very upset with me-well, not with me---:-but the judge was a 
little llpset that he was the guy that had to remand this kid, and 
the only reason I think he remanded him was because the N ewY ork 
Times was with me. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Family court ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Family court. He was 15 years old. The kid, in fact, 

felt that something had to be done to him. He felt he needed some 
kiild of guidance; he needed probation; he needed something. 

Mr. BlAGG!. I think I can anticipate your answer, but I am -going 
to pose the question for the record. 

What are your views in cOilllection with revising the law to i:l.'eat juw 

veniles in grievous crimes, serious crimes, in the same fashion as 
adults are ~ 

Mr. SULLIYAN. I feel that if a kid is old enough to commit a crime, 
he is old enough to get punishedfoI' it. That is my personal opinion. 
If it's a serious enough crime, if it's· a crime ap:amst anybody that is 
an A or a B or even a C felony. then he should be prosecntec1 as a 
felon and not to treat him with kid gloves. 

Mr. BIAGGI. How about fingerprinting them ~ 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Fingerprinting, this is the biggest disgrace in the 

world, is what happens in family court now. If you go into children'.s 
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court and you happen to have two children, one 15 and one 14, and 
what happens is that because of manpower restrictions on the police 
department, the police officer is not required at the first appearance 
if he is not a witness in the case. 

So what happens, n, sharp parent brings the I4-year-old instead of 
the 15-year-old to court. Now, the 14-year-old stands in front of 
the bench and the judge says, "Is that the person that robbed you~" 
The woman looks and looks and looks, and she says, "No; that is not 
the fellow." Case dismissed. There is no way for the court to Imow 
that that is the kid that I arrested, and without fingerprints there is 
no way we are going to do it. 
If you have got a sharp kid, I am talking about a really shal1~ 

family, you start at 8 years old, start giving wrong names, you will 
never know how many cases he committed, and you will never hLlOW 
how many times he was in ;::ourt. 

Mr. BIAGGI. I want to thank you very much. 
},fr. SULLIVAN. Thank you. 
Mr. BlAGGI. I know you have done a great job. Let's talk to the 

police officer, June Klippel,who incidentally is a constituent of mine. 
You live in Silver Beach, do you, J una ~ 

Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes, sir, I do. 
Mt'. BlAGGl. That is God's country up there. 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes. 
Mr. BlAGGJ. Some day they will discover it. 
Ms. KLIPPE!,. Don't tell them. 
Mi'. BrAGGJ. How long have you been on the job? 
Ms. KLIl'PEL. Fifteen and one-half years. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Is that a disguise ~ 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes. Can I take it off ~ 
Mr. BlAGG!. Only for the record. Only for the record because I 

am aware of it. 
How do you like your assignment? 
Ms. lV.IPPEL. I like it. 'Ve have only been there a month, so we 

u.re really just getting into it. The first arrest on the bus really 
opened my eyes. I had 110 idea what these elderly people were going 
through. 

They were not allowed on or off that bus without their pockets being ~ 
gone through, their pocketbooks, they were pushed and shoved, and 
right in front of me two boys picked a man's pocket-liS years old . 

. Mr. BIAGGI. Consciously, with the man knowing it ~ 
'MS,.KLIPPEL. The man knew it, yes, he did, but he was afraid to say 

anything. 
Mr. BlAGG!. That wasn't just larceny; that was robbery. 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes; it was. 
Mr. BlAGG!. What did you charge him ,,>jth, grand larceny ~ 
Ms. ~{LIPPEL. Grand larceny because the complainant wouldn't 

come wlth us. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Because he was in fear obviously. . 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes; he was. He was a visitor from Washington and 

had been mugged three times. 
Mr. BrAGG!. He wasn't a Congressman, was he ? 
Ms. IV.IPPEL. No. 
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[~au~llter.] . 
Mr. BIAGGI. I know tIlat the buses up in tIlat area have been a very 

serious source of problems. 
What other cases have you had, June? 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Well, we were with Tom on this COIl ~ame wIlere 

they tried to take Ilow much money from the man? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. $31,000. . 
Ms. KLIPPEL, That was prevented. but we found that if Tom and 

I sat in the car or followed this man on the street, that the perpe­
trators absolutely did not make us, they did not know we were there. 

Of course, I am sure you have been in situations where you are 
sure that they know who you are, but they didn't know wIlo we were. 

Mr. BlAGGl. You get that feelin~ that they know. 
Ms. KLIPPEL. Yes, we ~et paranoid, yes. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Well, it is better that way tIlan bein~ lulled into a 

false sense of security. 
Have you ever been assaulted? 
Ms. KLIPPEL. No, not yet. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Well, you will be. You will be. We have Ilad some 

experiences. Some of the laqy police officers have been badly assaulted. 
'Vhat is your response to the thou~ht that you are a form of 

entrapment? 
Ms. KLIPP])L. I don't feel that way. I am not out there saying, 

"Come and get me" or puttin~ myself in a situation that no other 
older person would be in. To me, entrapment is ~oin~ in and doin~ 
somethin~ that no older person would do, but if I am walkin~ the 
street or ~oin~ into a buildin~ or ridin~ on the bus; these are thin~s 
that you expect senior citizens to do,. and they should be able to do 
without. fear. If they assault me, r don't feel it is entrapment. 

Mr. BlAGG!. r agree with you and I am just amazed at the kind of 
comment that is made, that you ~et from ~roups or individuals. I 
think a previous witness testified that there was objection to tlus 
type of operation because it was construed as a form of entrapment .. 
It is tIlat kind of thinking, I believe, tIlat Ilas helped bring us to 
where we are. 

I want to congratUlate you and especially Detective Sullivan. I know 
'he has been out there rigIlt fram the very b~inning, land you -are I()n 
the first line of it, on the community activity side of it, as well as doing 
the job on the line. As for Officer June Klippel, and that is for the 

. record, .r une, you are to be congratulated because in the end, r think 
you will be more exposed to peril than your male counterparts. I don't 
know if that can be construed as male chauvinism. 

Do you have any male detectives who pose as elderly individuals or 
won't their e~o permit it? . 

Mr. SULLIVAN. We haven't got into it yet. 
Ms. KLIPPEL. We lare goin~ to make tIlem. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Good. .. 
I want to thank you very much. 
Arthui' Schwartz. 
Arthur S~hwaTtz 1s 'a, New YOlJ:'k City transit poEte lofficer. He is 

accompanied by ~ieutenant Canselery. 
~ieutenant ~ . 
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STATEMENT OF ARTHUR SCHWARTZ, NEW YORK CITY TRANSIT 
.POLICE OFFICER (DISGUISED); ACOOMPANIED BYLIEUTENANf£ 
CANSELERY 

Mr. OANSELERY. Well, since Chief Garalik was appointed to the 
New York City Tmnsit Police Department in Ma'l'oh 1975, he has 
;innovated many n.ew 'Programs, one of them .being the strategic crime 
squad whiclI tihe decoys work out of. 

In 1975 over 1974, there has been a 50 percent increase in felony 
arrests and a 14 percent decrease in the felony crimes where no arrests 
have been made. 

In oa;ddition to tlhe decoy, he has estrublished .a fure ev-asion l.l..l1!it 
which, in civilian clothes, stake out the booth areas, and they try to 
prf\vent the muggers, robbers, et cetera, from entering their system. 

They have on numerous"'ccasions picked up fare evaders who are 
wanted on wal'rants ,for 'l'obberies, ,homicides, et oetu·a. The fure 
ev-asion unit, in canjunction with the decoys, ~lIre respansible for the 
reduction in subway criIne even though the Federal, State, and city 
crime has been on the increase. 

Mr. BrAGG):. Well,to begin with, you ihave a very professional chief, 
Sanford Garalik, who has been an outstanding career officer, and I 
am sure he takes all the experience that is developed in the New York 
Oi,t;y PO'lioe Depa.rbment into the tr.ansit to the benefit of the system, 
thankfully. 

Why don't you tell me about exactly what Officer Schwartz does. 
M'l'. CANSELERY. Well, usually they function ill la three-man team. 

We have daily meetings at the Transit Authority police headquarters 
and which the majority of times are chaired by Chief Garalik, and we 
go over the previous day's crimes. 

We !have 'a crime 'analysis unit 'and they figure where the 'CIrimes . 
are most likely to recur, and using that information, we send decoy 
operations out into the higher crime areas where the crimes are most 
likely to occur. 

And usually they are three-man teams; one man is a decoy, two men 
fUllction as a backUp. They either ride the isolated cars in the train or 
use the isolated ends of the stations, and they go up and down isolated 
stairways, m'u,1cing themselves ·av-a-Hable to the tCUlprJt who is intent on 
committing a crime in those locations. 

Ntr. BlAGGl, Officer Sch wartz, you look sad. 
Ntr. CANSELERY. I think he is scared. 
Ntr. BrAGGl. I don't believe that. I said "sad." 
Mr. CANSELERY. No, I said I think he is scared of the microphone. He 

is a tou~h cop on the road. 
Mr. BlAGG!. That's OK. My money is'on him. 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. It is good to be sad. This way I llook '3. liot:.tle more 

helpless. 
Mr. BlAGGl, That is what I was going to say. Is that feigned ~ 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. It is feigned. I am not sad at all. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Howald are you ~ 
]\orr. SOlIWARTZ. Thirtv-five. 
Mr. BIAGGl. You do a good job. 
Ml'. SOHWARTZ. Going on 90. 
Mr. BrAGGl. How long have you been assigned to that ~ 



71 

Mr. SOHWARTZ. I have been doing this for a year, just about since 
its inception. . . 

Mr. BUGGl. Have you ever been assaulted ~ 
Mr. SOH:WARTZ. About 65 times. I h1\,ve been ripped off about (i5 

times .. 
Mr. BlAGGI. What you are telling us is don;t ridethe subway. 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. No; I am. llot$aying that. It iS1Liot safer now sin.ce 

I have been ripped off. 
Mr. BUGG!. What is the rate of arrests ~ 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. I have arrestecl everybody--
Mr. BlAGGl. Everyone that ripped you. off, as you say, was arrested ~ 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. Has been arrested, yes. 
Mr. BUGGI. Convictions ~ 
Mr. SOIIWARTZ. Approximately 98 percent. 
Mr. BUGGl.Sentences ~ 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. Not too severe, but those who have very heavy prior 

crimnial records, not many, have clone time. 
Mr. BUGGI. 'What is the age of the assailants 1 . 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. From 14 to about 24: se~ms tc be the heaviest of the 

felons, of those committing the crimes. 
Mr. BrAGGl. What is your experience in the family courts with the 

youngones~ 
Mr. SCIIWARTZ. They seem to be very lenient with the juveniles, I 

think, vVe have had one that I Imow has been sent away. Otherwise, 
it is probation. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Have many of them had previous records ~ 
Mr. CAXSELERY. Most of those apprehended do have previous 

records. 
Mr. BUGGl. :Most of them ~ 
Mr. CANSELERY. A great majoritv of them. 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. I wonld say at least 95 percent of those arrested 

have prior records. 
Mr. BUGGI. Extensive records 1 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. Yes; I would say so. You. name the crime that they 

have been arrested for before. I ilave had them for rape, homiciqe, 
what have you. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Have they been institutionalized for those previous 
crimes~ 

Mr. SCHWARTZ. Oh, yes. A lot of them are out on parole, alid even 
after they are arrested again, their parole isn't revoked.· . 

Mr. OANSELERY. We keep a record in the transit police of the youths 
under 16 that commit robberies, et cetera, other crimes in the system. 
Unfortunately, the family court records are unavailable to the police 
department. So what we tty and do is we started our own crime index 
file, and we keep a record of the youths that commit the crimes in the 
system, and we usually send a snpervisor to ~amily court or eV',en to 
criminal coutt for the older ones, and try and Impress upon the Judge 
that this is a type of crime that repeatedly occurs in the system, an~l See 
if we Can assist him in coming to a decision thaHhis kid 01' this youth 
should be remanded. . 

Mr. BlAGG!. You were present Whe11. Commissioner Codd w-stified, I 
believe, at least when Detective Sullivan did, when he de::cribed the 
manner in which they treated the complainants in relation to the 

a2-819 0 - 77 _ 6 
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whole court process which my experience tells meis excellent, so you 
don't waste people's time and don't make fruitless efforts. 

Mr. CANSELERY. ,Ve have the exact same setup. vVa have a court 
alert when the complainant is called, when his appearanCe in court is 
needed. Other than that, they don't appear in court. 

We have radio cars. Usually the~ arresting officer or the aSE'isting 
officer will pick up the complainants at their homes and bring them 
to the court, et cetera. 

Mr. BUGGI. How mlJny others are serving in the same capacity, 
Arthud 

Mr. SOHWARTZ. There are 40 men in (;he unit and 2 immediate super­
visors, sergeants. 

Mr. CANSELERY. That is ill addition to other anticrime units, the 
tactical. division, et cetera. 

Mr •. BUGGl'. Do the others have the same record, similar ~ 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. I would say I am low. There are some that over 100 

times have been robbed. 
Mr. BrAGGI. Injured ~ 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. A few have been injured. Fortunately, I haven't 

been. 
Mr. CANSELERY. The violent crimes in the system aren't as the media 

makes them out to be most of the times. Most of the crimes in the sub­
way system are crimes of opportunity, bag snatches, hat snatches, 
necklace snatches, watch snatches. 

Mr. BrAGGI. vVhat would they want from Officer Schwartz ~ 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. Excuse me~ 
Mr. BIAGGI. What would they want from you ~ 
Mr. SCHWARTZ. I have lost a couple of watches and wallets. I have 

been jostled and had my pocket picked. 
Mr. BlAGGI. Jostled ~ 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. Right. 
Mr. BUGGI. Were you ever assaulted with a weapon Dr threatened 

with one~ 
Mr. SOHWARTZ. On one occasion. Out of over, I think, 150 arrests, my 

tea.m has been involved in, on one occasion one, of the culprits had a 
weapon. 

Mr. BlAGGI. ,Yhat are your views on legislation that would hold a 
juvenile for certain grievous crimes accountable as an adult ~ 

Mr. CANSELERY. Oh, I think that should be done because most of the 
youths out there are aware that their record prior to their being 16 
years old really doesn't cOlmt against them. 

They lmow that they are going to be coddled until they are 16. 
Then they realize that when they become 16-and they are well aware 
of this-then they will be treated as adults. 

Mr. BlAGQI. They function with impunity. 
Mr. CANSELERY. They know that really it's a kid's ballgame, they 

are going to be treated as kids} the punishment isn't going to be severe. 
Most of the time when they go into family court, they are out there 
before the cop is. The cop is still filling out the papers and going 
through the procedure of calling the details, et cetera, and they are 
gone and out there ready to commit another crime. 

On numerous occasions you take them into family c<?urt and you 
fmd out that afternoon or that night or the next mornlllg, they are 
back in again, involved in something else. 

, 
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Mr. BlAGGI. What are your views in connection with requiring 
fingerprinting for these specific crimes ~ 

:Mr. CA~SELERY. I think for the more serious crimes, that youths in 
the 14, 15, et cetera, age category should be fmgerprinted; and the 
record shoulcl be kept of their previous crimes committed, and that they 
should be dealt with accordingly . 
. When they go before a judge, he should have an idea prior to sentenc­
mg exactly what nature of crimes -;,.oi':) committed by this 14 or 15-
year-old. I think when they get to be the age of 14 or 15, they should 
be well a ware of the seriousness of the nature of a crime they commit 
in the system, in the streets, whatever. . 

:Mr. BlAGGl. Did you testify earlier that the crimes in the subways 
are diminishing? 

Mr. CANSELERY. That is right. There is a l'eduction. In fact, for the 
fir:3t 10 months of 1976, that is January through October; there has been 
a 75-pcl'cent increase III the felony arrests, and there has been a reduc­
tion ill felony complaints, I believe 1 percent where there has been no 
arrest effected. 

1\11'. BlAGGl. 1Ve11, apparently the studies show that despite crime 
increase, that the recidivists are 9, const9,nt figure, and their abilitv to 
stay out in the street and function contributes very substantially to 
the crime picture, so that if we hav '".~evere sentences and mandatory 
minimums taking them out of the crime cycle, it removes from society 
those who perpetrate crimes. 

,Vhat you have testified to is just about everyone you have arrested 
has been arrested before and many, many times, and it's a rotating sys­
tem. I don't like to talk in terms of cliches because I deal with reality, 
but the fact is there isn't any deterring factor. 

Now, you might not be able to convert them into a path of righteous­
ness, but you could take them out of society so at least it removes the 
possibility of creating other victims by that particular assailant. 

Mr. CANSELER'£'. Yon knO\y, I worked in a youth squad. Prior to 
becomlllg n, sergeant or a lieutenant, I worked for 7 years in the youth 
squad, and Imade numerous apprehensions with juveniles committing 
crimes, 

:Most of the tmc when they got before 9, judge-and I have appre­
hended sometimes the same kid three or fOllr times committing a 
erime-:-and when you get before n, judge in family court, he will say 

. to him. "All right. This time you are getting off lucky. We are going to 
'monitor exactly what your recQrd is, or the probation officer is going to 
investigate it," et cetera, "and if you come back before me, you are 
going to get 2 months, 5 months," whatever. 
, Y 011 can brin g that same kid back in 3 91' 4: months later and he will 

get the exact same story. It gets to be a mockery. 
Mr. BlAGG!. We are mindful of that. 
Thank you very much, lieutenant, and Arthur. Keep. up the good 

work and be wary. . 
Irma Kramer. 

STATEMENT OF IRMA KRAMF.,R, DIRECTOR, BRONX"Y" SENIOR 
CITIZENS CENTER; ACCOMPANIED BY DR, MURRAY lI. KIOK 

Mr. BlAGGI. Don't tell me you were mugged on the way to the forum. 
Ms. KRAMER. No, I wasn't. 
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Mr. BIAGGI. Ms. Kramer is director of the Bronx "Y" Senior Citi­
zens Center and will discuss case histories of crimes committed against 
elderly members of the center. . 

Ms. lUA..M:ER. I thank you very much for inviting me because I think 
it is time that we did more than give lip service to what has been 
happening. 

I have a membership of 2,500 senior citizens. They come in for 
lunches and we try to give them an excellent program. However, when 
they leave-before they come in and when they leave-they are very, 
very apprehensive because they can get mugged, and they have gotten 
mugged. They have gotten sodomized. They have gotten raped. It is 
incredible what has happened. 

About 1 year ago, I would say, we started a mugging record and we, 
were amazed. We would alillounce at a lunch. time and ask how many 
people had been mugged or robbed, and three-quarters of the room, 
people raise their hands. 

We thought that possibly we could do something. So, as I said, we 
kept these reports, we sent them around, we spoke about them but, of 
course, nothing was done until quite recently. Just recently this has 
come into.the news again so that people are interested but, of course, 
we want to keep this alive. We don't want this to go by the wayside 
as so many other things have gone . 
. It you have ever seen the senior citizen all black and blue, hurt, I 

mean it's a horrible thing to witness, and what has happened is that 
we are hoping that we can have something done. At this point, we 
have a policeman in our area twice a week, which is certainly nothing. 
I mean they go up and down the street on Fridays and on Mondays­
and what about the other days in the middle of the week when thel:e is 
110 one there? 

Yesterday, we came back-­
Mr. BIAGGI. "Vait just a minute. 
Ms. KRAlIrER. Y ~s. 
Mr. BIAGGI. You, say when the senior citizens are not present? 
Ms. KRAMER. When the senior citizens are pl.'esent and there is no 

one there to protect them. 
Mr. BIAGGI. There is no one there. 
Ms. KRAMER. Now, yesterday we had come back with them from a 

trip and before I came back I called Tom Sullivan's group, and they 
had a policeman in the car there, and the people felt very, very secure, 
100 people coming out. They could be ripped off coming home with 
baggage from a country weekend. 

Now, with regard to the victims, what has happened is that the onus 
is on the victims and nothing is done to the victimizers, tllese people 
who are creating this havoc. They are young, they are very young, and 
nothing is done to them. 

Mr. BIAGGI. What do you think should be done, Ms. Kramer1 
Ms. KRAlIIER. I certainly think that they should be treated as adults 

if they can c'l.'eate crime such as th~y have been doing. As I said, if 
you see the. people that are black and blue, and crippled from these 
incidents, it is just incredible. 

Now, I would like to read a few of these things. 

t, 
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Mr. BIAGG!. I only want to interject at this point that I have seen 
them. I have seen them, not in this career; I have seen many of them 
in a previous career when I was with the police department. I have 
seen them even in this period after the crime has been committed upon 
them, not simply the black and blue. How about the scars of the mind ~ 

Ms. KRA~rER. Of course. .. 
Mr. BIAGGI. Which I think is even more dangerous, really. 
Ms. ICn~rnR. Certainly. They are so frightened and I see this all . 

the time, especially if we take them out for a day's outing. They are 
very excited, the seniors, about going out. They love it. But just before 
we are ready to leave, they get very apprehensive, and they say, "'Vhat 
time will we be home ~ Pleaee make sure we are home in daylight," and 
all this. 

So, you know, it ruins it. It really is terrible, and only if you work 
with bhem, and if you 'are in the police department certainly, and 
you see what happens to these people. They can certainly enjoy their 
lives a little bit more now that they have so many things for them such 
as these programs, these lunch programs, such as the medicare, medic­
aid, all of these things help them tremendously, and they can't enjoy 
their lives. 

Mr. BIAGGI. I am aware. 
Yes~ 
Dr. KIOK. If I may, that is the point-my name :is Dr. Murray Kiok 

from the- West Rax Jewish Community Council. 'Ve were involved 
in helping set up these senior citizen programs and in getting a lot 
of other programs for the elderly, and the cooperation we have had 
with the poli{ ~ has been fantastic. rVe have got a very good relation­
ship and if somethin~ is going to happen-Irma mentioned this­
they were coming back from a trip, so the police were there. 

As a matter of fact, the two policemen that come twice a week, came 
at the police suggestion, coming to us. We. also asked them for the 
third of the month when the social security checks comedown, and 
they ag-reed to that, to make sure that they would get to the bank. 

So that, you know, the police have been marvelous on these things, 
but it has ~otten~ youlmow, it is to the point where it is not just under 
the normal circumstances when handled by the police. For instance, 
oQne of the things that we have talked labout, when the kids come home 
from school, and we always see kids bused and kids using buses, and 
thev have special passes. But the times that people, come out of senior 
citizen centers and want to Q'et home before it gets dark correspollds 
very closely with the time the kids come home from school. So you 
m~ 'Putting the victim and victimizer on the Silme bus 'at the same 
time, going right on down the concourse. 

We have maybe six senior centers located right up and down the 
concourse. One of tlhe things we ha.ve asked for ,is why not ha.ve a 
designation of a speCial bus coming- and jl1st windin~' up. It wouldn't 
cost any more. the same driver, the same bus, but it would be the 
senior citizen bus, so that people can ~et on that bus and h."1lOW for 
the time they m'e on the bus at'le'ast that they laTe 110t going to be 
jostled. You had a few people talk about that here. I think tbat might 
be one possibility. 
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One of the thillgs that we have also--
Mr. BlAGGI. On that point 1 have been exploring the utilization of 

s\~hool buses when they al'e not in use, but there is a very specific labor 
problem there; that union contracts a,re such that it would be a little 
costly. 

Dr. KIOK. Let's work out an arrangement right now. ·We will supply 
drivers. 

Mr. BlAGG!, The union wouldn't permit you. 
Very frankly I am not very happy about the situation because I 

think it is an area where the drivers could he kept busy. They are 
being 'paid :an.yway and pedorm a great servJce. I have been e:8!plor­
iJ:l.g that. 

Now, you just raised another point. Perhaps we can explore that so 
it makes some sense. 

Dr. KIOK. Right. The other thing is that there has been a lot of 
publicity and talk about some, you know, escorts, tapped high school 
and other people coming through. 

·We have a proposal in with LEAA for a year now. It wasn't 
funded the first time. \iVe are trying to get it funded this time. That 
is to have youths act as escorts for the elderly, and in this particular 
l)art of the Bronx we are talking about perhaps mostly black and 
Puerto Rican escorts with mostly the white elderly. 

It is fraught with it lot of, you know, you have got tbe generation 
gap, you have got a cultural gap, you have got a racial gap, but I 
think it could work, and I think that while you can't snpply, you 
know, policemen every single time you wnnt to go somewhere, if you 
had a healthy teenager--

Mr, BrAGGI. That program is working in other areas. 
Dr. Kroll.. Yes; and we are desperately trying to get it started in 

the Bronx, and I think with all the kind of publicity that has been 
around on this thing, we are still having great difficulties on, you 
know, getting it to work, 'but I think that is something that would 
really be a big help. 

Mr. BlAGGI. "\"'Ve will look into it. 
I want yon to know that some people have said we have ha(l hearing 

after he£Lril1~after hearing in connection with this problem, and they 
are -disparagmg in their observation. They don't se\~ it perhaps as many 
have seen it and I am sure you see it; it is a continued attention being 
foc'Used on the problem. 

In addition to it, there is another perspective. ThiS' Select Commit­
tee on Aging has only been in existence 2 years. It takes time to get 
geared up, and we have been responsible for additional funds coming 
into the Nutrition Act. As a matter of fact, we got $10 million addi­
tional for it. I happen to serve on the Education and Lahor Committee, 
too, where that act emanates from. Next year we expect to have the 
former Senator Claude Pepper as Chairman of the Select Committee 
on Aging. He is most energetic and most concerned and desirous of 
getting good legislation prepared and submitted to the Congress 
for consideration. I alll sure many of these suggestions will be given 
serious attention, and we may be more effective and productive in the 
next session than even in the first session. , 

That escort suggestion has been proposed and some people have put 
it into effect on a voluntary basis, whichever, but these are suggestions. 

.~ 
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We are aware especially in the Bronx because that is my home, and 
I still live there. 

~1s. KRA!lIER. You had mentioned somethhlg before lUlbout truants. 
My husband happens to be a truant-it's attendance teacher truant 
officer and they are cutting down on the truant officers so that they 
can't even, you know, keep a close watch on these kids that are running 
wild. 

Mr. BlAGGI. I 'aan not sure there is .a realrlesh-e to keep :0. watch. 
Ms. KRA!lfEn. ",Yell, obviously there isn't if they are cuttlllg it. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Because actually absent desire, you eliminate the need 

for the officers. 
Ms. KRAMER, 'I'hat is l'ig'ht. 
lVIr. BlAGGI. It's regression, really, and in addition to that I am not 

sure that we are getting the proper amount of reporting of crimes that 
are committed in schools and school areas by school administrators 
who think it is a reflection on their own administrative abilitieS'. 

They take the ostrichlike attitude and it is unfortunate. 
Dr, KIOK. I know the question of the reporting of crimes is not-

1 mean we have 20 senior citizens on our staff who go around to help 
other senior citizens who flJ'e homebound, and a number of them 
should get, yon know, what do you call it, difficult duty training, you 
lmow, payor sometlring like ,that. 

Mr. BlAGGl. Hazardous pay. 
Dr. KroK. H!lzal'dous pay, you know, and they worked out. See, I 

wiH ten you part of the things when we talked about law enforc<.>ment 
and some of the i.deas, sometimes I tllink the progl~amsthat 'Come down 
are kind of ludicrous. They put the blame onthc victim, you know, 
the victim is at foault. I mean like this program to train seniors to be 
more (!,arefu1.I mean you are talking about 1916; you know, they don't 
have to be trai.ned. 1 mean they are well aware of what it is that they 
have to do. 

M·r. BrAGGI. I think a greater .consciousness has to develop because 
most of the senior citizens ,are rather philosophical and they have a 
greater 10'\1e for people, and they look ~:for the good in people at this 
point in the~r later years in life. 

Dr. KIOK. Well, we don't want to change that. 
Mr. BlAGG!. No, but that is why you ha,re to rnise that consciousness. 
Dr. KXOK. R~,ght. 
Mr. BlAGGI. TJlere is 'a greater potentioal. Where th(IY m'e loo1ving for 

good •. there is possible evil, and they don't see it. There has to be an 
awareness. 

Dr. KIOK. I a'll constantly impressed; I mean I have two people go­
ing into a buildinp-' and th<.>y tell me that one perSO]l go(;'s in lll'st, goes 
in tIle f'levator, l1nd jf Rhe is OK she will wave,al1d then t)1e other 
guy will go in. They will always do, you know, that same one back up 
the other. 

But the businrss of finding: money fo;!' trl1inipg peonle to walk two 
bv t .... o 01' to keep their bags close at hand, that is the kind of thing I 
am t'tlldng about. 

Mr. BlAGGI. Yon are tal1dng about not getting the lllOst for your 
dollar. 

Dr. KIOK. Right, exactly. 
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Mr. BlAGGl. I agree. 
Ms. KRAMER. Absolutely. 
Mr. BlAGGl. Ms. Kramer, for the record would you cite some cases ~ 
Ms. KRAlIIER. Yes; asI said, each of the people who had been 

mugged came into us and told us exactly what had happened. 
This is one for a 75-year-old lady, that says: 
Walking with two others after lea,ring the Center, was mugged. Black boy, 14 

years of age, tried to get bag, but it was on my shoulder. Taken to Lebanon 
Hospital Emergency. Halle 1I. concussion and pulled muscles. 

This was a 60-year-old man. He said: 
At the mailbox where the incident occur~'ed, one black boy pushed me into my 

apartment which was opposite the mailbox. He threw me down, broke my nose, 
lmocked out foul' teeth. He tore the pocket out of my jacket and took my wallet. 
Called police and was taken to hospital. 

Ms. KRAl\>IER. TMs was la'lady, 65. 
Six weeks ago four blacks grabbed my pocketbook. This happened at 2 :00 p.m. 

I was previously mugged during the summer on 167th Street by several black 
bdys. They tried to get my bag, but I ran into the supermarkat and caUed the 
police. . 

I was walking from 170th Street to the hospital. One black youth ran purposely 
iuto me with his bike. I would have fallen if I hadn't leaned against the wall. 
They Itried to grab my b'ag but I 'he1d 'On and S<!reamed. They ron. They crushed 
my food with their bike. Another tiIlle, after leaving at 3 :00, a young fellow fol­
lowed me up the stairs, gra:bbed my bag with $13.00 in it and my pills. I was yery 
upset, called the police. They wanted me to identify him. I was afraid. 

On December 16, between 4 :00 and 6 :00, my house was robbed. They cut the 
locks 'On li;he gate which was on my window. Thirty-five dolial:s was taken, plus 
cloths and jewelry. I am living only as a widow {In a widow's pEllsion of $145.00 a 
month. I liye in fright. Poli'ce told me to take the loss off my income tax which I 
don't pay . 

.As I entered my apartment, a young black man about 18 years was standing 
in the hallway. He pushed his foot in the door and threw me ·over, broke my 
glasses and took my bag with all of my identification. Called the 44th Precinct. 
They tool, the history. 

Heard noises. Two Puerto Ricans came in and tied my hands and then tied me 
up to the bedpost with scary·es and ties. Tl'hey (;Overed me with a quilt, told me 
they would kill me if I made any noise. T'hey took the gag QUit of my mouth and 
askec1 where my Social Security money was. I toW them it was in my coat 
pocket. They held two big lillives near my throat. One of my sons is a police 
officer and the other one is a narcotics agent. The pOlice came but nothing was 
found or returned. 

I was robbed seven times, hospitalized. I was robbed while I was going home. 
r was going to the store and was knocked over, and they grabbed my bag. Police 
came, never found the thieves. 

At 2 :00 o'clock in the afternoon this past summer, a friend and I were sitting 
on It bench in Mt. Eden Park when suddenly I was struck by a black youth with 
a .blun'1; instrument on the back of my lUlad. I was stunned and still don't imow 
why he accosted me. I became VC1W nervous as a result of this in):!ident. 

A blacl, man grabbed my pocketbook. A few months later the same man rung 
illY bell, pushed me in the apartment, and put a knife to my head. Stole my 
:!ewelry and money IIlnd said, "If you don't give me more, 'I will killl <you."' 
I had $40.00 in my .girdle. I pOinted to it and toolr the money from tlwre. He 
stole silverware und lots Qf other things. 

Mr. BrAGGl. Ms. Kra;mer, how many of those do you have ~ 
Ms. KRAlIIER. "VeIl, I did have many, many more. I d'J have many 

roore. I would say I have a couple of hundred. 
Mr. BrAGG!. They arc probably--

r 
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Ms. KRAl\fER. 'f es; but e.very one of these was a person--
Mr. BraGG!. In what period of time ~ . 
Ms. Kn.UrER. I would say that was within a period of a yea'r, and this 

was not everyone because not everyone would (3ven report it. They 
are afraid. 

Dr. KIOK. vVe did a survey 2 years ago of all the geniOl' centers-well, 
it wasn't even senior centers-just seniQl's out on the street. 1Ve went 
door to door, knocking. And we had more muggings than we had in­
dividuals that we interviewed. Many of them were just multivictims. 

Ms. KRAl\rER. I would also like to tell you something. One of our 
people- you know, the people themselves have become very canny and 
they have become as though they were walking in a jungle, and they 
know that they have to fight back-anyway, one of our women came 
in one day and she said, "I fooled them." I said, ""Vhat ;happened~" 
She said, "VY ell, it happened again, but this time they took my bag and 
they got nothing." In other worc1s, she belmved as a decoy. 

Another woman came in and told me that-she said it was raining 
and she was walking in the street and had her umbrella over her head. 
Two little boys,\) and 10 years old, came over and tried to grab her bag. 
One ran away; the other one, she caught with her umbrella, and he 
started to cry. She said, "vVhy are y01J'Crying~ You almost hurt me 
and I am an old lady." This kid, believe it or not, said "This was my 
£1rst job and I failed." And this is what is happening. They are young 
and nothing is done, absolutely nothing, and I say that if you are ~oing 
to do something, start with them when you call get them and maybe do 
something. 

:Mr. BlAGG I. I agree. You might have been here when Mr. Kel1ey 
testified he was for reform. He thought the young should be su,b­
jected to the same process in certain specific crimes, but also he felt 
that these had the potential of being rehabilitated. So that sometimes 
even though we administer a hard sentence, as contrasted to what they 
are getting, in beinp: a little severe, you are being most kind. 

Ms. :KRAMER. That's true, ·a:bs<Ylutely. 
Dr. KIOK. I think one of the things tha:t we talk about in terms of 

escorts is providing some alternative of some people legally to get a 
little money, these people who, you know, perhaps it's a question of 
'providing some other means. I think if you had younf,rsters 15. to 16 
who now provided a role model of somebody who is out there helping 
the elderly, working with the elderly, doing it legally, andiJ1. some way 
also might have an effect 'on some of these younger Idds and provide 
a means for a change, you know, so that you don't have to--:-if the 
money is what you are looking for; it's not just a question of, you know, 
lmocking off some ·old lady, but, you know, of helping. 

Mr. BlAGGI. On the point, talking about escort, we go :from the 
young to even the elderly, but I suggested to LEAA at one time that 
they spend some moneys and engage retired law enforcement person­
nel who have an attitude and experience, and they are still in very 
good physical shape, lllany of them. . < 

Dr. KIOK. 'Well, our staff is made up of retired people, you know, 
people 75 years old, and most of them are, you lmow, that age. 



The thought that we had in pr'Oviding escort 'as IOpposed to, you 
know, just a strictly volunteer basis, is that you need some screemng, 
y'OU n-eed some trllJining, you need somebody to stay 'On tap 'Of it, and 
we had proposed to have either retired or perhaps laid-off policemen, 
but somebody throughly familiar with police procedures would be the 
people that would 'be the best persons to be llandling this thing. That 
is the kind of thing that, you know, we would agree. 

Mr. BrAGGI. I want to thank you, Doctor, and Ms. Kramer. 
Dr. KIOK. Thank you. 
Mr. BUGGI. All I can say is thank you for you.r pI'esence and your 

contribution, and don't lose hope. 
Ms. KRAMER. "Ve have. 
Mr. BIA-GGI. Don't. Don't, 'because each ,day, if you just listened to 

what was said today, there has been movement. It may not be the 
panacea. It is not t!.he alpha and omega., but there is movement, and 
I ih'ave every level 'Of g'Overnment involved. We have people advocating 
reforms that 20 years ago would have 'been regarded as heresy and 
absolute re!!reRsion. Now at'leaBt they are seeing the light of reality. 

I am not:going to talk about specific legislators, but even they have 
'adjusted :tJheir position, I don't think sufficiently to derul with the 
reality, but they have adjusted th\'.ir positions so that there j'" some 
political acceptance for them 'becausfl if they would heed the j!ublic, 
they would have to come all the W[tY 'Over where there seems to be 
almost a sense of unanimity at this point in connection with some very 
specific issues: One, making a :recoI'd available for a judge so he can 
make a 'considered jurlgment; two, treating these young people with 
relation to the specific grievous crimes. 

Dr. KrOK. We have suggested that if we knew when somebody was 
gojng to be sentenced~ we could fill-very quietly, within 15 minutes, 
have 20 senior citizens just standing, you know, facing the judge, and 
let the judge look at the seniors as he is about to sentence somebody; 
not to change the justice system so that the person is going to be found 
guilty or coerced, but I mean once he has been found guilty or just 
a question of setting bail so that, you know, the person will have an 
opportunity to prove or disprove his innocence, you know. but so that 
the judge looks out at the faces, and let him face that. ' 

Mr. BrAGGI. Detective Sullivan testified that because a great deal 
more attention is being focused on the problem, judges are meting 
out more severe sentences. 

I appreciate that human reaction. 1 think it is a sad commentarv on 
the system. It shouldn't be that way. " 

Dr. KIOlL Absohltely not. 
Mr. BIMaI. There should be a steady, considered, realistic analysis 

of an of the fact') and t'O evalnate the wrongdoer's offense and see 
how it relates to society generallv, anrl then there should be a sentence 
imposed, but that would he utopia. What we do get, we get situations 
where we wax and wan('. ,Ve are simpJe human beings, all of us, and we 
resnonn to environlTIflnt. 

Ms. KR\l\IER. "T{'11, we WiRh yOH lots of good luck, and we certainly 
llOpe that you can do Hometliing that WE' can't do. 

l\fl·. RrAGGI. T am honeful. I am ren.l1v hopeful. 1 think t.he State 
legislat.ure, which is a very Si~lificant. part because that is where you 
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will get it in this area, from our point of view, we are hoping to get 
some more Federal funds in and perhaps legislation that will deal 
with Federal crimes that might correspond with the State actions. 

We are looking for a grant for a pilot program and perhaps we will 
get it sooner than most people think. 

Dr. KIOK. Well, if you are looking for a particulal' area to try it 
on, try it on the Bronx. 

Ms. lCRA~IER. Yes. 
Mr. BlAGGI. You know that. I corue in very clearly biased in that 

because I think-I don't know how it developed that way-but I think 
that the Bronx just about exploded into the scene as far as this type 
of crime is concerned. It is unexpected and it's concentrated. People 
don't understand that it is concentrated. It is not the total Bronx in 
that sense, because a lot of the Bronx has been ravaged, there is nothing 
left, 

Ms, KRAMER. It is devastated, 
Mr. BlAGGl. Oh, sure. 
Dr. KIOK. The problem, as a matter of fact, has moved from what 

we would call the s:)Uth Bronx, although, you know, now the south 
Bronx is practically Fordham Road and everything else. 

Mr. BlAGGI. "Vi;} don't have people living in the south Bronx. There 
are very few. 

Dr. KIOK. Right. 
Mr. BlAGGL The houses are gone. '1'here are vast areas of waste area, 

really. 
Dr. KIOK. There is just one other, you know, it is a minor point but 

maybe it should be said, too. Irma read a number of things that con~ 
stantly said "black" and "Puerto Itican" and "hlack yO'uth." I think 
that that has been the case a lot, but in speaking to a lot of b1ack 
elde~IYl they are saying that they are also being mugged, and it is 
not Just a question of a black-white issue. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Oh, no. I am glad von raised that point. We are aware 
of it, by the way. so ,thn.t is why I dirln't make a comment. This is in­
teresting but the blacks are more victimized than the whites generally, 
always have been, nothin,,cr new, historically always have been. That 
is why it was always confused when people said law and order! why 
some people took the position that was directed at the blacks. The 
blacks are the greatest supporters. YOlllisten to those blar.k community 
leaders todav in those communitv organizations. Thev want law en­
forcement aild thev are more vociferous about their demandl;l, and if 
yO~1 leave it IIp to them to recommend THll1is11lnents, you would be sur­
prISed at what th(>v snp:g-est becanse I havE' been there. 

Oh, RllrB, the elderly are inst ripped off fiercely. This is not a racial 
thin,cr. This is jm;t an E'asy mark. 

Ms. KRAMER. It iR illst the fact that thev are old and they are walk­
ing, and thn.t tlw,y know when they get their money. 

Mr. RTAGnt. That iR true. 
MR. KR.i\j\f'F:R. AmI t1lOll,crh we have nrlviRE'n. manv of our people to 

havp the social securitv ('11E'('k spnt Rtrnight to the bank. a Jot of them 
don't have the feeling that the bank is secure enough f{)r theil- little 
bit of money. 

Mr. BlAGGI. They mllst have it in their hand. 
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Ms. KRAMER. Right; absolutely. 
Mr. BlAGG!. You have to understand. You have to go back and un­

derstand the whole thing. They must have it in their hancl. I want to 
put it in the bank, you understand ~ 

Ms. KRAMER. Right. 
Mr. BlAGGl. I happen to think that is a good program, but how do 

you overcome a lifetime of uncertainty. 
Ms. KRAMER. Right. 
Mr. BlAGGl. I want to thank you very much, 
Ms. KRAlIER. Thank you. t 
Dr. KIOK. Thank you. 
Mr. BlAGGr. Yes, sir ~ 

STATEMENT OF FRANK KESTEN, l'RIV ATE CITIZEN 

Mr. KESTEN. I have been here since 9 o'clock in the morning. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Well, I am glad :you provided an audience. 
Mr. KESTEN. 'Well, I am not mterested. 
All these guys that spoke here, they gaNe nothing but statistics. 
Mr. BlAGG!. 'Well, statistics are very important. 
Mr. KESTEN. I agree. 
Mr. BlAGGr. And we got some cases. 
Mr. KESTEN. But I am a statistic that is not even in the record. 
I have been mugged twice on the New York subway system, and 

this guy getting up, insisting on an appointment, I can't get near the 
guy. 

I was mugged-- . 
Mr. BIAGGl. 'What is your name ~ 
Mr. KESTEN. Frank Kesten. 
You get my mail most of the time. I have one where I mentioned 

the fact that you were gOil1g to l'lln f"r Senator, l'nd I have a good 
response. 

Mr. BrAGG!. I gave you a good response. I decided not to run. 
Mr. KESTEN. I saw in the newspaper, the article about the hearing, 

a,nd I think what have I got to lose. It's my first time in the subway 
Sll1ce 1975. 

Mr. BIAGG!. Do you want to say something, Frank~ 
Mr. KESTEN. I would like to. 
Mr. BrAGGl. Say it. 'Why don't you sit down and do it right. 
Mr. KESTEN. I made a short not') while I was sitting. 
Mr. BrAGGl. Sit down. It doesn't look like such a short note. 
Mr. KESTEN. Mv name is Frank Kesten. 
Mr. BrAGG!. Where do von live. Mr. Kesten? 
Mr. KESTEN. I live in Long Island, Queens, or Queens, Long Island. 

I am a native New Yorker. Mv connection with rerrard to the topic on 
the agenda is being n senior citizen who was initiated twice to date. 
I expect at least two more before I move to Florida. 

Mr. BrAGG!. Did YOll hl:'ar Mr. Gallo? Were you here when Mr. Gallo 
was here? 

Mr. KESTEN. I WAR here when everyone Rnoke. 
Mr. BrAnnl. Well. he snoke: 111.' ,vas victimized four times. bllt he 

win not leave. He is going to fight, he says. 

r 
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Mr. KESTEN. Well, I am not 82 yet. 
Now, we listened to all these statistics, but I have something dif­

ferent. I would like to offer a suggestion instead of the normal barrage 
of questions. 

When We put these JD's or juvenile delinquents away, Jet's build a 
domicile, or you can call it a reformatory, not a country club. Build 
something inexpensive, concrete floors, concrete brick,but something 
that they won't have. a pleasure of being in. 

Not only that, we have a lot of unemployment today. We have 
teachers looking for jobs. Let's build a little construction, give some 
of these teachers jobs, and have courses in these schools where these 
children-I still call them children because of their age-now, let's 
teach them something while they are in the school. If they don't want 
tc learn, it is their Own problem. If they don't want to learn, they will 
have ways of being penalized. 

And going further, I have a strange suggestion. Why don't we hav(~ 
an ordinary committee composed of LeP.'al Aid, Civil Libertie~J, 
NAACP, and let them make the regulations ~ This way we won't have 
any arguments about this is wrong and that is wrong. If they make 
the rules and regulations, then we won't have any static or arguments 
about tIle situation in hand . 
. There is more than a few notes to say, but I am calling this enough 
IS enough. 

Thank you for listening. 
Mr. BrAGGr. Mr. Kesten, I am thankful for your intel'est and for your 

statements. You sound like an outraged citizen and you have every 
right to be. 

Mr. KESTEN. I have 3% yearB in welfare and they fired me because 
of age. I can prove that these young kids, they are only provisio~als. 
When they get at a stage when they will need more money to raISe a 
family, they will just quit this job, and you get more inexperienced 
people on the job. 

But with my expertise, I can get recommendp,tions from the director 
of the greatest center in New York City or even the entire Nation. 
That is Welfare Center 53, where I was a member. I can get any kinds 
of recommendations for my ability, but the age is against me, but I 
would like to see something done for the senior citizens over 65 that 
are still capable. Instead of going to work and work for a salary 
under ,the table, which is like a minimum salary, let's get some kind of 
employment for us, too. 

Mr. BlAGGl. Well, let me respond to that. Just last week, the Select 
Committee on Aging, the various chairmen met with Representakive 
Claude Pepper, and' two specific parts of the general program deal 
with income of the elderly. 

One is to remove e~~ mandatory retirement at 65. We feel that an 
arbitrary or a uniform mandat?ry retirement at age 65 is not a salutary. 
thing. Many people are most vlgorous at 65 and even beyond that. We 
will be considering that as a form of legislation. 

Another is to remove the limitations of earnings, and currently it 
has been amended. It will be $3,000 at J amu:-.ry 1 of 197'7. But in light 
of the inflationary trend and the general lueager incomes that senior 
citizens have, we feel it is imperative that these limitations be removed 

,.....;.,. 
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At least provide the senior citizen with the opportunity of being 
gainfully employed, if he has the opportunity, one, 'and two, if he has 
the desire. 

So thes~ are things you will be hearing about, but currently in con­
Jlootioll with this problem, it is a narrow problem, but it is a vital one. 

Mr. KESTEN. Well, I am being penalized for being a senior citizen 
because I am only allowed to earn $60 a week without having some­
thing taken away. 

Mr. BIAGGI. I know. 
Mr. KESTEN. I have got all the procedures. I worked on welfare 

and I could have gotten a job recently for $200 a week, but my wife 
saiel to me, "Why learn such an intricate employment when within 2 
years you are going to quit?" So with due consideration of the man who 
wanted to hire me, I didn't accept it, but I will accept something where 
I can at least add to my social security income. Right now my wife 
is only going to work until she is 62. 

Mr. BlAGGI. I know the situation; we just responded. If you wiU 
recall, initially it was $1,760. That is all you could earn. I initiated a 
nationwide drive to eliminate those limitations. I haven't been able to 
e1iminate them, but we had them modified. Now you are able to earn 
$3,000, and hopefully in tIle next session ... ve will be able to improve on 
that. 

I wnnt to thank you for your contribution. 
Mr. KESTEN. Thank you. ' 
Mr. BlAGGI. I would like to have the testimony of Alice M. Brophy, 

Commissioner of the Department for the Aging of the City of New 
York, included for the record. 

['1'he statement follows:] 

( 
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PREPARED STA'rEMENT SUBMITTED BY ALICE M. BROPHY, COMMISSIONER, 
DEPARTMENT FOR THE AGING, THE CITY OF NEW YORK 

My name Is AlIce M. Brophy and J am CommIssIoner of the New York 

CIty Department for the AgIng - an agency that sInce Its·lnceptlon In 1968 

has acted as an advocate for New York CIty's 1,400,000 elderly. As 

we have worked tq brIng about an awareness of~,-'end--sol1Jflons to, the problems 

of older Americans, we have also wor~~~ tQ create a better UnderstandIng 

of the needs of thl:r t,lghly varIed populatIon. 

I apprecIate th"e opportunIty to appear before you today and present ;"the 

vIewpoInt ofou~ Department •• Yet, It also greatly saddens me to realIze 

how' lIttle headway has been mada since the series of hearIngs we sponsored 

on thIs very subject a lIttle more than a year ago when we saw a steady pro­

gressIon of senIor cItIzens rIse to speak out on crIme and lack of safety 

on ttie streets. What ~"h I s undoubtad 1 y I nd I cates r s that t'lough we do Indeed 

have a faIr understandIng of the nature of the problem, we have not yat 

devIsed adequate methods for preventIng and handlIng crIme, ·nor for allevi­

atIng Its causes. 

Recently, we nave all been bombarded wIth an outburst at pUDllclty on 

a number at cr',nes WhIch have been partIcularly Vicious. We have read In 

our newspapers of several suicIdes especIally poIgnant sInce the message was 

that those who took their lives co~ld no longer endure the possibIlIty of 

further vIctimizatIon. We have heard and seen, over and over agaIn, the 

explicIt portrayal of the frequently vIctImIzed o/der per!;on who has no way 

at fightIng back, who must often endure catastrophIc physIcal r.~Jury and 

fInancIal loss and possIble psychologIcal Imprisonment as well, If he or she 

survIves the attack. The public, through our media, has been made more 

cognIzant of the fact that when older people become aware of theIr 

vulnerabIlIty, they often restrIct theIr freedom of movement In theIr 

communIty. And, In so do.lng, the general qUality of theIr lIfe Is ImpaIred, 

beCause they deprIve themselves of necessary and enrichIng experIences and 

servIces, and thIs often leflds to I~olatlon, depression and despa!.'. 

Although It Is obvIous that there has been an Increase In crline In our 

socIety, a"nd that partIcular types of crImes have a'lso been Increasingly 

directed toward our elderly, I feel at thIs time It Is not necessary to 

enumerate and reIterate statIstIcs and reasons as "~o why and how t~e elderly 

have become targets of crImes. I would, hOlo(ever, like to mentIon the re$poj\s~ 
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Ibl "tv feel all us have -- parents, educators, health and socIal servIces 

personnel, employers, landlords and tenants, memhers of the criminal Justice 

system, block associatIons, the media, and IndIvidual citizens -- to analyze 

what we are doIng, have been dot,ng, and are not doIng, which contributes to 

the Increase, rather than the decrease, In crIme, 

Each of us should make a dIscIplIned effort to comprehensIvely Investl· 

gate and analyze our specIal areas of Input to see how It contrIbutes to and 

can alter the way we deal with our criminals -- and the way we respond to 

the vIctIms of crImes. We must also study how this system works together; 

rather than as separate entIties. 

However, I also feel we must act with cautIon. This type of concern 

frequently Incites emotIons which can create an atomsphere of fear, greater 

IsolatIon for our elderly, and the seeking of extreme solutions by the more 

fanatIcal or those who hope to benefit by supportIng a popular cause, with­

out presentIng adequate solutIons. It also has the potentIal of creatIng 

another group of vIctims -- at thIs tIme, pOSSibly. our young -- If the 

present momentum Is not held In check and properly InVestIgated before 

actIon Is taken, 

Most crIme Is agaInst the poor by the poor. It takes place In '~he 

ha I Is of un locklld bu I I dIngs, 'n elevators wh I ch anyone can enter, In 

,"non-defensIble space". The qualIty of lIfe for the elderly Is determIned 

to a large extent by the qualIty of their .nelghborhoods, and the aged are 

frequently trapped In conditIons over WhIch they have no control. They are, 

In !jeneral, tenants of rapll·ly changing and deteriorating neIghborhoods. 

CrImes agaInst the elder.ly usually take placo close to the vlctl~sr 

homes and often In daylIght hours with ths iarge majority of elderly vIctims 

ho~ward bound When the crIme occurs. However, they 'are also extremely 

vulnerable In theIr own buildings due to lack of doormen and unattended 

elevators. 

PossIbly there has been an Increase In vIctImIzatIon of the old by 

the young because older people appear, and frequently are, too fraIl to cope 

on theIr e/Wn. The Increase may also be due to the fact that we are living 

In a society that has basIcally lost any sense of venera'\'Ion or respect for 

Its a I der members. Th I s may have I ts roots I n the breakdOlm of the Amerl can 

ramlly whIch has accelerated In the last 25 years. 

l 
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This trend alone has posad new and serious proble~s which we must ad­

dress. Now with more women In the work force; more one-parent families; more 

unwed mothers and unders1andably more "latch-key" children, and thus more 

makeshift arrangements for chi Id care, there ara ",ore children coming from 

what are generally low-Income households, who are Idle, on theIr ow~ ~nd who having 

lack of supervision are sImply left to their own devices. ThIs can have 

ImmedIate and potential damaging effects. 

As to Job opportunIties for teenagers, the Bureau of Labor StatIstics 

states that 1.7 mil lion youngsters between 16 and 19 are lookIng for·wor~, 

The Idl,eness rate among black teenagers Is dou!:la thqT of ~:hlte slum dwelleI'll 

and so hopeless are these young teenagers In searchIng for Jobs, they don't 

even bother any more. 

Professor Ell Ginsberg of the Columbia Graduate Sc~ool of Business has 

warned us that frustratIon can take the form of Ghetto rIots and an Incrs~se 

rn crime. In hIs vIew, there are already many thousands of Idle urb •. ;; youths 

who have taken up an underworld fringe exIstence -- runnIng numbers, pushIng 

dope or other rackets that are lucrative enough to kll I their Interest 10 

such low-paid dead-end Jobs whIch might eventually be available to them In 

the "straIght economy". He sees these young· people as a "time bomb" and 

says, "If we want trouble, ·the way to get It Is to Ignore the serIousness 

of thIs problem. We'll Mve a lIvIng hell." It Is some of these disenfran­

chIsed youths who are the young crIminals that are ravagIng the aged. 

Recognizing the seriousness of the crime problem, the New York City 

Department for the Agi ng has been working for so;"e time to combat both crime 

and the fear of crime among the elderly. 

For three years, our Bronx offIce, along with the Bronx Foundation for 

Sen I or Cit I zens (noli named New York City foundat I on for Sen lor Cit I zens) 

and pollee officers from the 43rd and 44th precincts of the I'lest Bronx, have 

cooperated In a continuing crime educatIon and service program for the 

elderly of the area that has served as a prototype for other programs around 

the country. 

ThIs program began when our staff became aware that not only was there 

a rIsIng IncIdence of GrIme reported by the elderly who came to our offIce, 

but concern about crIme and safety was uppermost In the mInds of tho~a 

seekIng other types of assistance frcm us. As a resUlt, we arranged to 

L--------<~. ~ ___ . __ ~ __ 
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h~ve police from the 44th precInct come to our office on a regular ,basis 

(the precinct was 20 blocks away and therefore difficult for many elderly 

of the area to reach). The officers advised and counseled the elderly, 

singly or In groups, In ways to avoid being robbed or swIndled, and as 

to what to do when crImInally approached. They also checked out complaInts. 

ThIs program spurred the publicatIon and distribution of a brochure 

"Safety Tips for SenIor CItizens" which offered common sense crime 

preventIon advIce on behavIor In the streets, when entering an ~partment 

building or elevato~, In subways or Inside one's own apartment. Further, 

a Speaker's Bureau was set up to send speakers to senior centers, and 

other programs for older people to discuss the sUbject of crIme prevention, 

There was also a secondary benefit of the program ••• the establIshment of 

an effectIve referral system between our offices and the polIce precIncts. 

Not only do the polIce refer to us victIms of crIme who need psychologIcal 

reassurance as well as aId In recou'plng lost medicare, medicaId, and socIal 

security cards, and sometImes emergency flnancl~1 assIstance, but the police 

now know exactly where to refer Em!.. older person with .!!!rL kind of problem. 

We .have also worked closely with another Bronx police precInct, the 

48th (headquarters of the Bronx PolIce Department), whIch establIshed a. 

Senior Citizens Robberty Unit to do InvestIgatIve work'on mugglngs and ~ob­

berles which occur InsIde buIlding or apartments, rather than on the streets. 

Here, too, the polIce referred vIctIms of crImes to us for counselIng on the 

social and psychological problems of victimizatIon. Within recent months, the 

concept of 'rhe Senior CitIzens Robberty Unit has been expanded to six additIon­

al precIncts In other boroughs. 

The actIvitIes of the polIce and the Department for the AgIng In the 

Bronx, wIth respect to crIme, has stImulated stili another program to help 

older people against crIme. The BronxChember of Commerce purchased nearly 

10,000 whistles for distribution by the Senior CitIzens Robbery UnIt and the 

Department for the AgIng. 

Most recently, the Department for the Aging, under a grant from th~ 

CrIminal J~stlce Coordinating Council, has begun stll I another project focus~ 

lng 6n two neIghborhoods. This project, known as CrIme Prevention (or the 

Elderly has three dIstinct components: pUblic Information, traInIng and vIctim 

assistance. One center has already opened In Mcnhaffan, and we are lookIng 

( 
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for a locatIon for the second In the Bronx. It is anticIpated that ths project 

wIll have a major impact en the liVes of older people, In the two neIghborhoods 
selected, through developing effective self-protection str3tegies as well 

as providing a replicable model of how best to give assistance to actual 

elderly vIctims of crime In a neIghborhood settIng. The public InformatIon 

and training materIals dIrected toward helping older people learn how to pro­

tect themselves .agalnst crIme wil I also be available for use In other areas 

of tho CIty whIch are not presently our target areas. 

11e are In addItion seeking fUnding for a further project whose goais 

will be: to assIst elderly victims of crIme to recover from the Impact of 

VictimizatIon with particular emphasIs on obtaining restItution for damages 

through the mechanIsm of the New York state Crime Victims Compensation Board; 

and to demonstrate through the development of programs In selected neighbor­

hoods that strengthening th& Informal support system of neIghborhoods, and the 

capacIty of'resldents for self-help, can be an effective deterrent to crIme, 

and a means of protecting older people against crime. 

The latter program component Is based upon the fact that older people 

are ne I ghborhood-orl ented and '1Io.st have I nforma I support systems I nthe I r 

neIghborhood. The Department for the Aging's, study of the Inner CIty 

Elderly, found that insofar as life space ~Ias concerned, most elderly satIs­

fied theIr main needs within their neighborhoods, In most cases by being able 

to walk betHesn services and their homes. And, further, the study graphically 

ernphaslzed the supportive roles of friends and neighbors In the lives of 

urban elderly, even In the most deoterlorated neighborhoods, and IndIcated that 

the degree of personal support, avallab~ from neighborhoods particularly, Is 

often as great If not greater than aSGlstance from children. Sixty percent of 

the elderly, 60 and over, knew at least one neighbor well and reported a high 

level of Interaction for motual assistance and socialization. 

The purpose of this goal Is to protect elderly residents from crIme 

by building upon this significant and vIable Informal social support system. 

However, It Is also recognized that In strengthenIng reSidential neighborhood 

activItIes, different neighborhoods have different needs and any crime 

prevention program that Is to be successful must be tailored to these needs. 

Therefore, a secondary purpose of this goal will be to Identify appropriate 

crime resistance activities for different types of neighborhoods. We hope 
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that we can Involve block associatIons, local churches, voluntary assocIatIons, 

and other neighborhood groups In target neighborhoods In plannIng and Imple­

mentIng the program. 

Among the actIvitIes to be considered wi II be "safe corrIdors" block 

watchers, vehicular patrols, dlal-an-escort, and buddy systems. All neigh­

borhoods would also maintain close ties with local police precincts and work 

to develop actIvities that would assIst and relIeve the polIce, an~ whIch 

wou:d also emphasize roles for older persons. In addition, a special effort 

wi II be made to Involve hIgh school and junIor hIgh school students. 11hl Ie, 

It Is unl/l<aly i-hat the hardcore. criminally-disposed teenager will be 

r<lached, ,nvolvement of other tet:magers, wi I I create an awaransss on their 

part of the problem of crIme and the elderly, and may act as a deterrent to 

others, Too often, projects Involving the elderly tend to separate older 

and younger people. For thIs project to be successful, a solid working part­

nershIp between young anJ old must be forged. Such n partnership, It is hoped 

wIll carryover to other aspects of community lIfe. 

At the same tIme that the Department has been attemptIng to combat crIme 

against older people with specifIc programs here In New York City, It has 

also been active at national levels, Joining forces with other concerned groups 

to share our experl.ences and p Ian futUre program and 'po IIcy dIrections. Through 

the Urban Elderly CoalItIon, an organIzatIon made up of area agencIes on 

aging In maJor cities across t~e country and chaIred by myself, the Department 

has assumed a leadershIp role In the development of strategIes to allevIate 

the problem of crIme agaInst the elderly. 

In addItion, Department staff has partIcipated In a recent seminar on 

CrIme ResIstance and the Elderly sponsored JoIntly by the Federal Bureau of 

InvestIgatIon, the NatIonal RetIred Teachers AssociatiOn, and the AmerIcan 

AssociatIon of Retired Pers~ns. Attended by law enforcement officers from 

all parts of the country, the seminar was the first step toward development of 

a natIonal approach on the part of law enforcement agencies to protect older 

people against crIme. 

These programs and actIvitIes that I have descrIbed are Important steps, 

and we are confident that they ~II I have a posItIve Impact. But there Is even 

more that can and should be done to protect the older person. We must contInue 

to focus attentIon on the eXistence and extent of crIme against the elderly. An 

r 
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essential means of doing so Is to Improve crime reporting by makIng the age 

of the vIctIm a mandatory statIstic. This Informat-Ion, rarely obtained up 

to now, can when combined wIth data regarding tIme, location, and type of 

crIme, offer dIrection for preventIve pol Ice measures. lVe would also encour-

age the reporting of crimes by tha elderly 11ho have been victimized and that 

the older people themselves organize as an advocacy group as well as work to 

develop positIve and Innovative roles in crIme prevention without being 

totally dependent on other organizations. 

Unless all segments of socIety - the famIly, the school, the church, 

labor and Industry, voluntary and public Instltutlons,.,and the pol rce, together 

with ccmmunlty resources are used to.thelr maximum to modify the problem 

causing the Increase Incrlme then non!,! of uu, and especially the lalderJy, 

canrffir longer talk wIth any hope about Improving the quality of o~r lives 

In our Jater years. 
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STATEMENT OF RONA SMITH, PARKSLOPE SENIOR CITIZEN CENTER 

Ms. S~nTll. My name is Rona Smith. I am from Parkslope Senior 
Citizen Center. 

I am very sorry that I have wairod all through this to testify now. 
I thhtk basically we have got to start all over again and define the 
word "crime." We are focusing on one area which does not cover the 
areas that our senior citizens are victimized in. 

I jotted down this morning because it would be too lengthy to submit 
right now, the names of people, and I ask the questions: vVhat is It man 4 
to do '.vho goes back to his home to find it has been st- . .L.7'~d ~ The 
super gl'eetshhn on the other side of the street and say.." •• Te have 
cleared everything out of your apartment." He has just left his wife 
in the psychiatric hospital. 

There is no covel'age for this in Legal Aid. Legal Aid have the pri­
orities. Our senior citizens cannot aVaIl themselves of it because Legal 
Aid does not have them. 

I have a lady right noW. I took the. notice which I picked up at the 
center before coming here this morning. Here is a lady who is without 
gas in her home. She has no cooking facilities. She had been taking 
coffee made on hot water out of the tap. 

This is the notice where the landlord's gas, which heats the building, 
is going to be shut off by today. "What do these people do ~ WheTe do 
they: go~ 

Mr. ~rAGGr. Well, they can call the city, in the City Department for 
the Agmg, any number of places they can go. 

Ms. Sl\'rrl'lI. No, sir, there is nothing being done for them. 
Hr. BrAGGr. 'VeIl, you asked me what they could do. I tell you they 

could do something and that is where they should call. They shouldn't 
j11St sit th~I'c. You can call the Housing Department. You can have the 
buildinO' inspectors up there. Yon can call the Department for the 
Aging, Mrs. Brophy. You can call finy number of agencies and have 
them respond. If they just sit there and wait, you know, nothing is 
going to happen, of course. 

Ms. S1'rfITII. I have called the agencies, Mr. Chairman. In fact, I 
have a councilman on one for the last 4 weeks. The man is the last re­
maining resident of tho building. 

Ml'.13IAGGI. Is Pal'kslope in the Bronx ~ 
Ms. S1'rrI'l'H. No; Brooklyn. 
It is just one case after the other. I ask, 'Vhat Clm be done about the 1 

woman who was victimized within the weHare center, ancl taken in 
handcuffs and mugged shot and fingerprinted because she tried to ten 
ttllother person who was seeking assist.ance, "You don't have to take this 
abuse," giving her councilman's number. 

The buses, right, we have had a siege of pickpocketing. Their pocket­
books are being picked from the public telephone booths when these 
people make telephone cans. vVe have people who are entering apart­
ment houses, gaining entrance through alleyways, basement doors, and 
coming up into back yards, and ripping people's clothing off the line 
a'ltd tearing it to shreds. 

So how many captions of crime do we have ~ I think that is the 
question. 
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Mr. BrAGGl. 'Well, ther~ are many captions of crime, no question, but 
we are talking about today-I am ~ot saying we shouldn't consider 
others, and we have, we haven't consIdered every element, every cate­
gory of crime-but today we are talking about that category of crime 
which has very direct and physical effect on the senior citizen, the kind 
of crime that could result in dismemberment, injury, and death. To me, 
that is critical. That is a crime against the person as contrasted to a 
crime against property. 

Ms. S:ilfITR. But the end result such as the gas, this is a crime against 
the person. 

Mr. BlAGGl. But the gas situation could be remedied. If you give me 
the location--

Ms. S1;IITH. I have the location. 
Mr. BlAGG!. All right. We will call. ,Ve will call right now. 
Ms. SlIITTH. Thank you. 
Mr. BlAGG!. Thank you very much. 
The meeting is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 2 :30 p.m., Monday, December 13, 1976, the subcom­

mittee was adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.] 
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